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Mr. NEWSOM. We were informed after the meeting tha* it had
taken place. ..

Judge TONE. Have you learned of any other diplomatic initiatives
undertaken during this period of the Iranian hostage crisis in
which the Department of State played no role and of which it
learned after the fact?

Mr. NEWSOM. I do not offhand recall any. The President during
this period was understandably deeply concerned about the hostage
question, and I cannot be certain that there were not other efforts
on the part of the President and his staff to see whether channels
could be opened. I don't recall specifically any of these.

Judge TONE. May I inquire whether your answers as to your first
knowledge of the events I have been asking you about in the last
few minutes applied to your colleagues Mr. Draper and Mr. Roy
also?

Mr. NEWSOM. I will let them answer that question.
Mr. DRAPER. I also learned about the November 27 meeting

through the cable from Bill Eagleton in Tripoli which arrived on
the 29th. On about the same day, but following the receipt of that
message, Mr. Alan Roy had a talk with Ali El-Houderi and re-
ceived confirmation that such a meeting had taken place.

Mr. Roy. That is essentially my recollection. We received the
cable shortly thereafter. I also received a phone callfrom Dr. El-
Houderi who asked me to come to the People's Bureau, and he told
me at that time of the meeting and also gave me a copy of the
reply that he had received from Tripoli.

Judge TONE. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, I have a few questions to put to Mr. Draper and

Mr. Roy, and perhaps it would be most expeditious if I did that
now before the Senators ask questions?

Senator BAYH. That's all right.
Judge TONE. Mr. Draper, can you tell us what position you held

in January 1979?
Mr. DRAPER. I was in the same position, Deputy Assistant Secre-

tary of State for the Near East and South Asia.
Judge TONE. At that time did someone request that you get in

touch with either Billy Carter or Randy Coleman?
Mr. DRAPER. Yes.
Judge TONE. And can you recall who made this request?
Mr. DRAPER. To the best of my recollection, it was Bill Quandt, a

senior adviser on the National Security staff.
Judge TONE. And did he say whether anyone had asked him?
Mr. DRAPER. Yes. He-said, and I can't recall the name, he said

that someone in the White House had asked him to provide some
information to Billy Carter.

Judge TONE. And did you receive a telephone number?
Mr. DRAPER. Yes. Mr. Quandt provided me with a telephone

number and asked if I would provide a briefing on the status of the
C-130 aircraft for Libya to Billy Carter. I proceeded to make that
telephone call, and Randy Coleman answered and identified him-
self as an associate of Billy Carter. At that moment I asked that-I
provided the information on the C-130's in a straightforward and
factual way.

Judge TONE. What essentially was that information?
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Mr. DRAPER. It was simply that Libya had ordered eight C-130's
and we had blocked the export of those Lockheed C-130's to Libya
since early 1973. The eight aircraft involved have remained at
Marietta, Ga., since then, and I said that there was no prospect
that our policy regarding those C-130 aircraft would change.

Senator BAYH. Excuse me, Judge. What was the date of that,
please, Mr. Draper?

Mr. DRAPER. I do not have' the exact date, but to the best of my
recollection, it was in the second half of January 1979.

Judge TONE. And what did Mr. Coleman say to you?
Mr. DRAPER. He said something to the effect that people here,

meaning in Georgia, were interested in these aircraft because it
was a fact that they were sitting on a runway in Marietta, but he
did not pose any questions, and made no comments about the
C-130's aside from that statement. He thanked me for the informa-
tion and that was. roughly the end of the talk.

Judge TONE. Have you at any time had any other conversations,
either in person or by telephone, with Mr. Coleman or with Billy
Carter?

Mr. DRAPER. No, sir.
Judge TONE. Mr. Roy, I believe that Mr. Newsom described a

conversation you had with Billy Carter at a reception, and I believe
that is also mentioned in the August 4 report of the White House
to the subcommittee.

Will you tell us when that conversation occurred, who was pres-
ent, and what was said by each person?

Mr. Roy. Certainly.
After the Shahati delegation had returned to Washington from

their tour of the United States, the then Libyan Embassy in Wash-
ington hosted a large reception for Mr. Shahati at the Madison
Hotel. I was present at the reception. I was talking with the First
Secretary, Deputy Chief of Mission of the Libyan Embassy, Mr.
Ahmed Kaouin, when Mr. Carter, accompanied by the Charg6 of
the Libyan Embassy, Mr. Madfai, came up to us. Mr. Madfai intro-
duced me to Billy Caiter and in a very brief, social conversation,
we talked about several things, including the recent Shahati tour,
the fact that the room was incredibly crowded because it was filled
well beyond capacity. We discussed also the fact that there was an
American Indian dance company present to entertain us that eve-
ning, which had surprised us as a reception. And then very briefly
in passing, Billy Carter said to me, what ever happened to those
Boeing airplanes?

Recalling now at the time, the 747's had not at that point become
an issue, there had been no publicity about the 747's, so I assumed
that Billy Carter meant the 727's that had indeed received a great
deal of attention and publicity. I told him that the aircraft had
been licensed and shipped to Libya 2 to 3 months prior to that. He
seemed surprised by this and said simply, good. He gave me the
impression that he had very little knowledge either of the type of
aircraft that were involved or of what had happened to them. He
was simply asking a question for information.

Judge TONE. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Judge.

69-838 0 - 81 - 45
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Mr. Newsom, gentlemen, the same thing said about Billy Carter
and Mr. Coleman and others not influencing policy, can the same
thing be said about the President of the United States?

Mr. NEWSOM. The President of the United States, Mr. Chairman,
has a constitutional and statutory authority which we recognize in
the State Department.

Senator BAYH. I understand that, but did he use his authority to
get those planes sold in a way that was not the normal process?

Mr. NEWSOM. I would not say that there is any evidence in-
anything I have seen that the President injected himself into this.
We kept the President informed, as we do of any matter of political
sensitivity. He reviewed decisions, but I cannot recall any step that
he took to influence the decisions on any of these items.

Senator BAYH. Is that the same with both of you gentlemen?
Mr. DRAPER. Yes, sir.
Mr. Roy. Yes.
Senator BAYH. How about Mr. Brzezinski?
Mr. NEwsoM. I do not recall his involvement in any of these

export matters. The NSC generally has not been very heavily
involved in such matters which have been mainly between us and
the Commerce Department.

Senator BAYH. Excuse me. I don't want to be a semanticist, but
we have had so many "I do not recalls" from witnesses when
frankly other evidence makes one wonder why they do not recall. I
do not in any way infer that you have similar reasons for using
that terminology.

Is it possible to say, without putting words in your mouth, that
you have no evidence, that there is no evidence, no material that
either the President or Mr. Brzezinski influenced this, or is this a
matter of relying on your memory alone?

Mr. NEWSOM. I can say, I think, in a manner that may be more
useful to the committee, that conscious of the committee's concern
and search for evidence to this effect, we have reviewed the files of
the State Department, we have made the very best effort possible
to recall that which may not have been recorded in the files. There
is no evidence in any of this that either the President or Dr.
Brzezinski interposed themselves in the decisions on the matters
that I have recounted to the committee.

Senator BAYH. I appreciate your rephrasing that. I didn't ask you
to come to the same conclusion, but I think you have followed this
well enough to know that "I do not recall is a small phrase" that
hides a big story sometimes. I didn't suggest that it did in your case
at all.

Let me ask-I guess this would be basically Mr. Draper and Mr.
Roy-Mr. Draper, you discussed the Libyan questions with Mr.
Coleman only?

Mr. DRAPER. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. Had no conversations or briefings with Mr.

Carter?
Mr. DRAPER.I have never met Mr. Billy Carter.
Senator BAYH. Mr. Roy, your conversation was only that casual

one in the Madison with Billy Carter?
Mr. Roy. Yes, sir, that -was my only contact with either Mr.

Carter or Mr. Coleman.
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Senator BAYH. Was anything said to Mr. Coleman about the
political nature of that relationship, the propaganda value to the
Libyans?

Mr. DRAPER. In my talk with Mr. Coleman I stuck strictly to the
facts of our policy toward C-130's. On the other hand, Bill Eagleton,
while Charg6 in Tripoli, was asked at one point to describe the
political climate, the political relationship between the United
States and Libya in a routine way to members of the Billy Carter
party.

Senator BAYH. Yes. Is there any doubt in your mind-I guess I
shouldn't assume the answer-that our citizens involved in the
trip, were made aware, of the relationship between our countries?
Were any of the parties made aware of the propaganda value that
could be inherent in this relationship as far as the Libyans are
concerned?

Mr. DRAPER. I think that, as is our custom, we simply provide a
simple description of the state of our relationships and usually
describe them in the rather cool terms that existed at that time.

It would be customary for Mr. Eagleton, for example, to describe
those issues at dispute with Libya, including Libyan support for
terrorism and for certain revolutionary movements.

Senator BAYH. I guess we're trying to find out whether this was
more than just a casual delegation. It may have been a casual
delegation, but all of the people present were not just plain citi-
zens. One of them happened to be the President's brother and
others were close associates thereof. And, of course, the return visit
hosted by them was more significant than if I had asked the
Libyans or if you had.

Did anybody at any time say, Mr. Carter, Mr. Coleman, now be
careful or be aware of what this might mean? Did anybody ever
tell them that they were in the process of being used?

Mr. DRAPER. There was the letter that our then Libyan desk
officer sent, I think, to Mr. Coleman, with regard to the question of
whether Ahmad Shahati should come to the United States; and our
desk officer properly said that the moties behind this trip were
political, but that otherwise there was no negative judgment from
our point of view. I think the letter is self-explanatory, and it came
out in previous hearings.

Senator BAYH. Yes, it is self-explanatory to those of us who have
access to certain other information that Billy Carter was being
used.

When the intelligence community through various sources and
methods picks up information that a citizen of the country is in the
process of being utilized for the purposes of a foreign government,
is that communicated to the State Department?

Mr. NEWSOM. Mr. Chairman, at the time that these conversa-
tions took place, at the time that Billy Carter went to Libya, we
had no knowledge of any of the intelligence information which is
currently available to the committee. We were asked by the White
House to treat Billy Carter as we would treat any private citizen.
That is the way he was treated in his visit to Libya in which he
was primarily the guest of the Libyans. Our Charg6 was really only
a bystander to the visit. And keeping in mind that Mr. Eagleton
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didn't have too many visitors from the United States in Libya at
that time--

Senator BAYH. Certainly not too many Presidents' brothers.
Mr. NEWSOM. But visitors. I would say he got the same kind of

treatment that any visiting American trade delegation or any dele-
gation of that kind that was a guest of the Libyan Government
would receive as far as our Embassy there was concerned.

Senator BAYH. Thank you. You are accurate in assessing the
time of that intelligence information. In asking the question I
should also remind myself that I know a lot more now than was
known at that time.

Senator Thurmond.
Senator THURMOND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Newsom, Dr. Brzezinski's public statement of August 4, 1980

to the subcommittee tells of Colonel Qadhafi's statement in the
New York Times that he had received assurance through unofficial
but reliable channels that American Middle East policy would shift
toward a more neutral posture if President Carter were re-elected.

What channels was Colonel Qadhafi referring to?
Mr. NEWSOM. I'm sorry, Senator. I can't shed any light on that,

and I have read the same papers that you have read, and I know of
no basis for that statement by Colonel Qadhafi.

Senator THURMOND. And you other gentlemen, do you have any
opinion on that? Mr. Draper?

Mr. DRAPER. No. I agree with Mr. Newsom. The White House
issued a statement saying there was no change in policy. We have
left it at that.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Roy?
Mr. Roy. That would be my opinion.
Senator THURMOND. Did you ever give any such assurances to

Colonel Qadhafi or any Libyan official?
Mr. NEWSOM. No, Senator, we never have.
Senator THURMOND. Mr. Draper, Mr. Roy?
Mr. DRAPER. No, sir.
Mr. Roy. No, sir.
Senator THURMOND. Do you know of any such assurances by U.S.

officials to any Libyan official?
Mr. NEWSOM. No, Senator. I can say that were that to have been

a matter of-been a decision of American policy, we would have
known about it. I can assure you that it does not and did not at the
time represent any policy decision or any instruction of any kind to
anyone who was in touch with Colonel Qadhafi.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Newsom, how do you account for Colo-
nel Qadhafi's statement?

Mr. NEWSOM. Senator, I really have trouble accounting for many
of Colonel Qadhafi's statement.

Senator THURMOND. You were U.S. Ambassador to Libya, I be-
lieve, several years ago.

Mr. NEWSOM. That's right. Before Colonel Qadhafi.
Senator THURMOND. You've had talks with Libyan officials in the

United States and Libya in your current position as Under Secre-
tary, I presume.

Mr. NEWSOM. That's right. Yes, sir.
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Senator THURMOND. In your experience with Libyan affairs, both
as Ambassador and as Under Secretary, have you ever heard
Libyan officials speak in terms of a change in U.S. policy after the
1980 elections?

Mr. NEWSOM. No, sir.
Senat6r THURMOND. Is it customary for foreign diplomatic offi-

cials in their official communications with United States officials to
speak of U.S. elections as possible turning points in U.S. policy?

Mr. NEWSOM. It is not customary. Foreign officials occasionally
comment on our election processes in official communications, but
it is not a factor that we encourage or accept.

Senator THURMOND. Are such comments about domestic elections
considered improper in diplomatic practice?

Mr. NEWSOM. Generally speaking, we feel that is a matter for
our internal affairs which should not be addressed by other coun-
tries.

Senator THURMOND. Could you tell us again whether the State
Department was ever informed of either the December 6 or Decem-
ber 12 meeting with Dr. Houderi, and if so, in what manner was it
informed?

Mr. NEWSOM. Well, the first meeting was November 27 with Mr.
Houderi and Dr. Brzezinski. As I said, we were informed of that on
the 29th of November by reference to it in a telegram from Mr.
Eagleton.

On the meeting of the 6th of December with the President, I was
informed within a day or so after that, and as was stated earlier,
on the final meeting between Dr. Brzezinski and Mr. Houderi, we
were informed after the meeting, as I recall on the same day.

Senator THURMOND. Apart from learning that such meeting oc-
curred, was the State Department informed of the message which
according to Dr. Brzezinski's August 4 statement was given to Dr.
Houderi by the President on December 6?

Mr. NEwsoM. We were informed only that a reply was forthcom-
ing, because Mr. Houderi raised the subject with Mr. Eagleton.

Senator THURMOND. Was the State Department ever informed of
the message from Colonel Qadhafi to the President which Dr.
Brzezinski's August 4 published statement indicates was given to
him by Dr. Houderi on December 12, 1979?

Mr. NEWSOM." [The fact that Dr. Houderi was returning to
Washington with a reply] that was transmitted through State
Department communications to the Department.

Senator THURMOND. Do Mr. Draper and Mr. Roy have any com-
ment on that?

Mr. DRAPER. I have nothing to add, sir.
Mr. Roy. That is essentially-correct. We received confirmation of

a reply both from Tripoli through the Embassy as well as here in
Washington through Dr. Houderi.

Senator THURMOND. Did Secretary Vance ever tell you that Dr.
Brzezinski was intending to involve Billy Carter in talks with the
Libyans in November 1979?

Mr. NEWSOM. No, sir.
1 EDrrOR'S Now: The language in brackets was added by Mr. Newsom after reviewing his

testimony. See letter to Senator Bayh, p. 1289.
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Senator THURMOND. Mr. Draper, do you know anything about
that?

Mr. DRAPER. No.
Senator THURMOND. Mr. Roy?
Mr. Roy. No, sir.
Senator THURMOND. Did the State Department give Dr. Brze-

zinski, the President, or the White House any briefing paper or any
preparation assistance for the November 27 meeting between Dr.
Houderi, Billy Carter, and Dr. Brzezinski?

Mr. NEWSOM. No, sir.
Mr. DRAPER. No, sir.
Mr. Roy. No, sir.
Senator THURMOND. Did the State Department give the White

House any briefing papers before the December 6 or December 12
meeting?

Mr. NEWSOM. We provided no briefing papers for that specific
meeting. One of the subjects in the meeting was the attack on the
embassy in Tripoli, and we had furnished the White House with
information on that attack, but not specifically for that meeting.

Senator THURMOND. And do you believe that the use of separate
channels of communications with Libya through the White House
and the State Department may have given the Libyans conflicting
views of the possibility of better relations with the United States?

Mr. NEWSOM. I cannot comment on that, Senator. The use of
various channels in diplomacy in this Government is not an un-
known practice, and the cases that we are talking about, as far as I
know there was nothing inconsistent in the messages that were
sent.

Senator THURMOND. Would you submit for the record the cable
that you referred to that reported Colonel Qadhafi's message on
December the 12?

Mr. NEWSOM. I believe the committee has that, but we will be
sure that it is in the documents we submit.

Senator THURMOND. Thank you, gentlemen.
Senator BAYH. Senator Pell.
Senator PELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Roy, I think you were told in January of 1979-that a Mr.

Davidson had told Billy Carter, to register as a Libyan agent, and
you passed that information on to Gary Sick of the NSC staff.

Was this information also relayed to the Justice Department?
Mr. Roy. No, sir, it was not. Mr. Davidson had come to see me at

my office at State in connection with the planned travels of his
employer to Libya and mentioned that in passing with reference to
newspaper accounts in the Washington Post that the Justice De-
partment had already sent a letter of inquiry to Billy Carter.

Senator PELL. I think it would be information of interest to the
committee if you would describe to us what Mr. Davidson said.

Mr. Roy. Mr. Davidson indicated to me that he had a great deal
of experience in registering as a foreign agent, that he had at
various times in his career represented the interests of several
governments in the United States. He indicated to me that there
was no particular difficulty in carrying out such a registration, and
that it was his opinion that if the Justice Department was making
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this inquiry to Billy Carter that it would be a simple matter for
Mr. Carter simply to register.

Senator PELL. Do you think it is the responsibility of the State
Department to refer to the Justice Depa-tment those names of
individuals who they have reason to believe might be acting as a
foreign agent?

Maybe Mr. Newsom would want to reply.
Mr. NEWSOM. In general, Senator, I don't think we have ever had

a directed responsibility, but we certainly are aware of the Foreign
Agents' Registration Act, and where there are cases where we feel
it may apply, through our Legal Advisers' Office we inform the
Justice Department.

Senator PELL. For the record-and I wouldn't expect you to have
the answer offhand-could you give us the number of people whose
names have been referred to Justice in the last 2 years, say?

Mr. NEWSOM. I'll try to find that for you.
Senator PELL. If you could just submit it for the record. Thank

you.
[The following was subsequently submitted by Mr. Newsom:]
There is no one file relating to such cases at the State Department but we have

talked with appropriate offices both at State and Justice and believe that approxi-
mately ten such referrals have occurred in the past 2 years.

Senator PELL. Mr. Secretary, did Billy Carter's relationship with
the Libyan Government give further sensitivity to United States-
Libyan relations?

Mr. NEWSOM. Well, as I think I've stated before the committee,
Senator, I don't have, did not at the time certainly, have the
feeling that it was a significant element in Libyan-American rela-
tions, certainly as they were officially conducted by us.

Senator PELL. In connection with the decision against exporting
the 747's, a decision made at the White House breakfast meeting
on May 18, do you recall who attended that meeting and what part
the State Department played in arriving at that decision?

Mr. NEWSOM. Those meetings are normally attended by the
President, Vice President, Secretary of State, Secretary of Defense,
other members of the Cabinet, Dr. Brzezinski. I do not know of any
specific role of the State Department other than perhaps present-
ing the question for discussion.

Senator PELL. What was the role of the White House vis-a-vis the
NSC in reaching the early November decision to export the 727's to
Libya?

Mr. NEWSOM. My recollection of that was that as far as the
White House and the NSC were concerned, it was based primarily
on the conclusion that we reached from congressional consultations
and from the assurances that we received from the Libyans. I
would assume that we kept the staff of the NSC-I'm quite sure we
kept them informed; but the decision was made in the State De-
partment.
. Senator PELL. I think you mentioned earlier that over the years
you received a good many inquiries from Senators and Congress-
men concerning the sale of aircraft, trucks, and jeeps to Libya. In
addition to the Wisconsin delegation on the truck sales, have any
individual Congressmen or Senators been particularly active in
contacting the State Department in connection with sales to Libya?
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Mr. NEWSOM. I would have to check that for the record, Senator.
It is not unlikely that the delegation from the State of Washington
may have been interested in some of these transactions.

Senator PELL. Maybe you could submit that to us for the
record-maybe today even if you could-in preparation for tomor-
row's hearing. Also, in connection with the C-130's, were there any
particular strong inquiries that were made in that regard?

Mr. NEWSOM. I'll ask Mr. Draper and Mr. Roy. I can't recall any
strong pleas recently. Those planes are of such vintage now that
they have not been an active matter of congressional interest.

Mr. DRAPER. I can't recall any expression of interest for at least
the last 3 or 4 years.

Mr. Roy. The most recent expression of interest with regard to
Lockheed aircraft sales has been- the letter from the Georgia State
delegation to the Department in early 1979, but it was with refer-
ence to L-100's, which is the civilian commercial model of the
Lockheed transport. It had no reference to the C-130's.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much, and I look forward to that
information, Mr. Newsom.

That's all for me, Mr. Chairman.
[The additional information follows:]

The State delegations from Washington, Wisconsin, and Georgia have taken
active interest in Boeing, Oshkosh, and Lockheed respectively. Otherwise, with the
exception of the very public interest which Senators Stone, Ribicoff, and Javits have
taken in such sales, there has been no one whom we would describe as "particularly
active in contacting the State Department".

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Senator Pell.
Senator Dole.
Senator DOLE. Mr. Chairman, I've tried to read quickly the testi-

mony to avoid any duplication, but we've been tied up with the tax
hearing all morning.

Mr. Roy, were you approached by Billy Carter, or any of his
associates, or any other group in February or March of 1979 to
coordinate details for arrangements of the ferrying of the C-130's
to Libya?

Mr. Roy. No, sir. I had no such contact.
Senator DOLE. No such contacts from Randy Coleman, Billy

Carter, or any other associate of Billy Carter's.
Mr. Newsom, are you familiar with the report of the Select

Committee on Intelligence, U.S. House of Representatives, dated
August 28, 1980, with reference in the matter of Billy Carter?

Mr. NEWSOM. I do not think I've seen that, sir.
Senator DOLE. Because it contains some information-I will see

that you get a copy of the report.
Mr. NEWSOM. I guess I did see it, Senator. It has come to our

office. But did you have a specific question?
Senator DOLE. In early January of this year, Secretary Newsom,

published reports indicated that President Carter had interceded
with President Sadat of Egypt in the preceding weeks to prevent a
planned Egyptian invasion of Libya.

Are these reports correct?
Mr. NEWSOM. I don't feel that I can comment, Senator, on any

individual presidential actions, but it has generally been our policy
that we would not wish in any way to encourage, and where we
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had the possibility, discourage conflicts of that kind in a sensitive
area of the Middle East.

Senator DOLE. Was the State Department involved in any discus-
sions with the White House on any alleged Egyptian invasion
plans?

Mr. NEWSOM. The State Department is in touch with the White
House on assessment of possible developments in the area. I think
rumors of difficulties between-rumors and reports of difficulties
between Egypt and Libya certainly would form part of any such
discussions.

Senator DOLE. Are you aware of any role that Billy Carter may
have played in any of this?

Mr. NEWSOM. I have no knowledge that he played any role in
an, such discussion.

Senator DOLE. As far as you are aware, there was no contact
with anyone in the State Department by Billy Carter or his asso-
ciates?

[Mr. Newsom nods in the affirmative.]
Senator DOLE. Now, in your testimony you state that the jeeps

are of a recreational type that can be bought commercially from
any jeep dealer in the United States. As I understand it, it would
take less than an hour or a day for these vehicles to be converted
to the military version, including the mounting plate for a machine
gun which can be added by a simple welding technique, and adding
a new wiring harness, battery, and alternator to convert the 12-volt
commercial electric system into a military system.

These vehicles come with a so-called desert pack which includes
heavy-duty cooling and electrical systems already, as I understand
it. Do you understand it that way?

Mr. NEWSOM. I have no doubt that these vehicles could be con-
verted, but the possibility or the-this possibility was certainly, I
am sure, one of the elements that was considered. I think, there-
fore, that is in any sales, we look at the consignee as well as at the
type of vehicle.

Senator DOLE. Is the consignee the Libyan army?
Mr. NEWSOM. Not so far as I know. [In some cases we believe so,

but not exclusively.] 1
Senator DOLE. Well, who is it?
Mr. NEWSOM. [In addition to the Army], it may be any one of

various American oil companies operating in the area, various
private individuals. I do not have a list of the consignees for the
jeeps, though we could perhaps get it from the Department of
Commerce.

Just a minute. Mr. Roy.
Mr. Roy. The vehicles in question, sir, are general license vehi-

cles, which means that no specific export license need come either
to the Department of Commerce or to the Department of State, and
thus, we would not routinely see the consignees for such vehicles.
They are not at the moment under either munitions or validated
license control.

Mr. NEWSOM. But I think I am right, Alan, that we have let the
Department of Commerce know that where there is any awareness

'EDITOR'8 NOT: The language in brackets was added by Mr. Newsom after reviewing his
testimony. See letter to Senator Bayh, p. 1289.
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that any items are being consigned or sold to the Libyan military,
that is a matter for review with the State Department.

Mr. Roy. Yes.
Senator DOLE. Well, I have a story here written by Mr. Matthews

of the Baltimore Sun which indicates that the difference between a
military jeep and a nonmilitary jeep is that the military vehicle
has a 24-volt battery and a weather shielded electrical system. Both
vehicles have the same type engine, and I understand that some
wind up in the Army. But the same press report indicates that the
current order for 600 vehicles is now being filled at the rate of 50
per month.

Mr. NEWSOM. I think it is worth recalling, Senator, that we have
a substantial number of American companies operating in Libya
requiring this kind of desert transportation, four-wheel drive vehi-
cles; and I think it is Commerce's feeling that if we place a ban on
all sales of recreational jeeps to Libya, it will have no effect other
than opening the market to the Japanese and British competitors.

Senator DoLE. On the Oshkosh truck order, didn't the company
divert on its production line from tank transporter trucks for the
U.S. Army to fill this order?

Mr. NEWSOM. I'm not aware of that. They did not sell the actual
trailers. They sold only the-were going to sell only the cabs.

Senator DOLE. Now, did the State Department intervene with the
Commerce Department in getting approval of the Oshkosh-truck
order?

Mr. NEWSOM. The State Department intervened with the Com-
merce Department to call off the order of the heavy Oshkosh
vehicles which could have been linked up with heavy duty trailers
and form tank transporters. We subsequently agreed with the Com-
merce Department that the Oshkosh company could go forward
with the order for lighter vehicles which were consigned to the
Agricultural Department.

Senator DOLE. Did either Billy Carter or Randy Coleman or their
associates express any interest to anyone in the State Department
in trucks or jeeps or any other equipment, including aircraft?

Mr. NEWSOM. No, sir.
Senator DOLE. There is no record of any contact by either Billy

Carter or any of his associates?
Mr. NEWSOM. Other than the conversations which have already

been reported to the committee about aircraft, there is no record of
Carter, Coleman or any of that group demonstrating an interest in
trucks or jeeps. -

Senator DoiL. And you have indicated that Billy did not travel
on a diplomatic passport on his first trip to Libya.

Did he travel on an official passport?
Mr. NEWSOM. I'll ask Mr. Roy. We don't know.
Mr. Roy. Not that we are aware, sir.
Senator Doix. Could you find that out?
[The following was subsequently supplied:]
Question. Did Billy Carter travel to Libya on either a diplomatic or official

pasport?
Answer. No.
Senator DOLE. Did you receive any reports to the effect that Billy

held himself out to Libyans as some kind of Government official?
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Mr. NEWSOM. No, sir. Everything we have seen suggested that he
insisted on his role as a private citizen.

Senator DOLE. If I can find it in the House report, I think there
is some information or some indication there that the contrary
may have been the case.

My time is up, but I will find it by the time--
Senator BAYH. Senator Baucus.
Senator BAucus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Secretary Newsom, isn't it true that you met in October of 1978

with Libya's Foreign Minister Turayki?
Mr. NEWSOM. Yes, Senator, he came to Washington. We had

lunch together, yes.
Senator BAucus. And did you meet with Major Jallud in June of

1979?
Mr. NEWSOM. That's right, June 17.
Senator BAucus. And in October of 1979 did Secretary Vance

meet with Foreign Minister Turayki?
Mr. NEWSOM. October 3, yes, sir.
Senator BAUCUS. Could you describe whether or not the State

Department and the administration considered these meetings with
Libya significant? Were these casual conversations or were these
meetings where significant matters were discussed that concerned
Libyan-American relationships?

Mr. NEWSOM. Well, Senator, in earlier testimony I have de-
scribed the problem we have in relations with Libya, the interests
which the United States has there, and yet the difficulty of commu-
nicating with this country which has so many policies inimical to
our own. So in the time that I have been in this position we have,
because of these interests, continued to look for opportunities
where we could talk with Libyan officials to see whether some of
the policies that they have followed could be modified in a way
which would make our relationship easier.

Senator BAUCUS. The point I am trying to ascertain is whether
you consider those meetings significant.

Mr. NEWSOM. Each one of these meetings was significant, a
significant effort in that context.

Senator BAUCUS. Is it fair to assume that Dr. Brzezinski was
aware of these meetings?

Mr. NEWSOM. It is fair to assume, yes, sir.
Senator BAUCUS. Do you know whether he was?
Mr. NEWSOM. I am quite sure he was because we have normally

a practice of informing the President and the NSC staff of develop-
ments of this kind in the foreign affairs field.

Senator BAUCUS. Could you briefly outline what the standard
procedure is for informing NSC or the White House of these kinds
of meetings?

Mr. NEWSOM. Well, normally in a meeting of this kind we-would
send them a copy of the memorandum of conversation. If there was
a question about the-if the idea of meeting was in any way a
controversial idea, we would get their opinion before setting up the
meeting. We would probably ask them whether they had any sug-
gestions of subjects which might be raised in the meeting.
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Senator BAUCUS. Would it be fair to say that although relations
between the United States and Libya were strained, that you were
trying to improve our relations with Libya?

Mr. NEWSOM. That's right, Senator.
Senator BAUCUS. Would it be fair to say that the State Depart-

ment was responsible for the development of these discussions in
1978 and 1979?

Mr. NEWSOM. These were fundamentally State Department ini-
tiatives, yes, sir.

Senator BAUCUS. So it is fair to say that the State Department
was playing an active role in the development of United States
policy toward Libya.

Mr. NEWSOM. We would say that, yes, sir.
Senator BAUCUS. Could you tell us what Dr. Brzezinski's input

was into these discussions? Did you discuss Libya with him prior to
the meetings or discuss the conversations with him immediately
following the meetings?

Mr. NEWSOM. I can't comment on Dr. Brzezinski's direct input
into it. There are members of the National Security Council staff
who follow Libya. Mr. Quandt's name was mentioned. We would
be-Mr. Draper's level would maintain close contact with them on
matters of this kind. Only if there was a major question of whether
we should go forward or whether any matter of any particular
national significance was involved would the Secretary perhaps
take the matter up with Dr. Brzezinski.

Senator BAUCUS. If the U.S. Secretary of State met with Foreign
Minister Turayki in October of 1979, wouldn't commonsense dictate
that the President or someone at the White House consult with the
Secretary of State or the State Department before additional ad-
ministration; that is, White House discussions were undertaken in
December 1979?

Mr. NEWSOM. As I explained last time I was here, Senator, that
was a very unusual time. The hostages had been seized. You had
the Mecca mosque issue, you had the burning of our embassy in
Tripoli. It was a time of pressure and of very great concern. I think
that we would not be at all surprised in the Department if in times
of great pressure like that the President and people in the NSC
explored initiatives of their own. They were aware of what we were
doing and had the benefit of information from the Department and
other sources in the Government.

Senator BAUCUS. But it is fair to say in this case that the White
House, including Dr. Brzezinski, did not draw upon-utilize these
prior State Department discussions that we have outlined?

Mr. NEwsOM. We did not officially have an input into the prepa-
ration of these meetings.

Senator BAUCUS. Do you have any evidence to believe that Dr.
Brzezinski or the President relied in any way upon these previous
discussions that you had with Libya?

Mr. NEwsoM. I have no evidence. I am sure that they were
aware of them.

Senator BAUCUS. What was your reaction upon learning of the
November 27 meeting at the White House concerning the hostages,
and the December 6 and December 12 meetings at the White
House?
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Mr. NEWSOM. Well, perhaps I am conditioned to initiatives of
this kind, having been in the State Departmentin other adminis-
trations in which there were also National Security Council staffs
and advisers, and I have-I guess my reaction was to understand
the pressures and the desire of the President and his staff to
explore every opportunity in a matter of national concern such as
the hostages.

Senator BAUCUS. Can you think of any reason why the State
Department was not consulted in advance?

Mr. NEWSOM. No. I think that question would haye to be directed
elsewhere.

Senator BAUCUS. You can't suggest a reason? Can you conceive of
a reason?

Mr. NEWSOM. I think it would only be conjectural, Senator.
Senator BAUCUS. OK.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Senator Baucus.
Senator Lugar?
Senator LUGAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Secretary Newsom, you have testified earlier about the proce-

dures for export licenses. I want to go back to the 747 application.
Certain Senators on the Foreign Relations Committee expressed
concern about the sale of 747's to Libya, and Secretary Vance
eventually on May 18 decided on aircraft, except for 747's. On May
21, the State Department apparently rejected the 747 license after
consulting the President.

Now, would you describe what happened to the application at
that point?

Mr. NEWSOM. Excuse me, Senator. We may have a more detailed
statement. [Pause.]

Let me ask Mr. Roy, who did a lot of the paperwork on this.
Mr. Roy. Essentially once the recommendation was reached at

the State Department we communicated that recommendation to
the Department of Commerce. Commerce, as we have indicated in
Mr. Newsom's prepared testimony, is free either to follow that
recommendation or to come back to the State Department and ask
for a reconsideration. In the case of the 747's, Commerce Depart-
ment acted upon that recommendation. Essentially, a license had
already been approved. There was no actual physical paper in front
of us at that point. The option that was available at that point was
either, No. 1, to physically cancel the license which had already
been issued to Boeing, or simply to take no action and let the
license expire.

Senator LUGAR. And which did you decide to do?
Mr. Roy. There was an initial inclination to physically cancel the

license, inform the Boeing Co. that their license, which had been
issued in January was revoked. There were various discussions at
both State Department and at Commerce Department, and it was
decided to allow the license to expire. Such licenses are good for
only 1 year. That license would have expired, as it did, in January
1980. The Department of Commerce informed Boeing that this was
the action which we would take, but also made it clear in that
letter that also the license would be simply allowed to expire. That
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should in no way be interpreted as some sort of reprieve or a
second chance on the 747,-that the decision on the 747 was firm.

Senator LUGAR. All right. Now, the-C-130's have been mentioned
in a good number of connections.

Would you describe to me what action has occurred with regard
to any licenses, either requested or approved, on the C-130's that
are a part of our discussion?

Mr. NEWSOM. On the C-130's, Senator, it was an order that was
originally placed before the revolution. They were manufactured
after the revolution, ready for delivery in 1973, and because of the
difficulties already apparent with the Qadhafi regime in 1973, the
decision was made not to issue the license, and there has been no
further action since that time.

Senator LUGAR. So there have never been any licenses in this
case to deal with either by formal rejection or by expiration.

Mr. NEWSOM. That's correct.
Senator LUGAR. Now, in April 190-April 23, according to the

chronology that we have in front of us-Boeing submitted a license
application again for the sale of three 747's and three 737's to
Libya.

Secretary Newsom, do you or either of your associates have any
idea why Boeing submitted such a license application in April of
this year, given the history of the previous year?

Mr. NEWSOM. I'll let Mr. Roy answer that.
Mr. Roy. In April 1980 Boeing was engaged in negotiations with

Libyan Arab Airlines on the disposition of the three 747's. Libyan
Arab Airlines had not fully purchased the planes. They had paid
an initial deposit and had made substantial payments toward the
planes, but had not paid the full price.

I think Boeing at that point had accepted the fact that there was
no change in U.S. Government policy. My understanding from
Boeing, though this is a company position, simply what I was told
by them, was that in their discussions with LibyC-n Arab Airlines,
their lawyers had suggested to them that it was necessary that
Boeing take every possible step, exhaust every channel to obtain
such a license in order to fulfill the conditions of their contract. At
the time they submitted a second license application, as we under-
stood it, virtually as a pro forma move to satisfy the obligations of
the contract.

Senator LUGAR. Did this come from suggestions from Libyans to
Boeing that they have another go-at it?

Mr. Roy. It was my understanding from Boeing that it was a
suggestion by Boeing's lawyers as to what the company would need
to do to fulfill the terms of its contract, and that it went ahead
therefore and submitted a pro forma application, I think aware at
the time that it would be routinely denied.

Senator LUGAR. The reason I ask the question-and you may or
may not be able to shed any information on this-is that it seems
to me curious that on April 23, a new application is submitted.

Now, we now know-you would not have known at the time-
that payment had been made to Billy Carter in April, just before
this resubmission. This is why it seems to me a reasonable question
as to whether there might have been some conversation or mes-



1285

sages in which the Libyans could have suggested to Boeing to see
whether the tide had changed.

Do you have any light you can shed on this?
Mr. Roy. I have certainly seen nothing to indicate such a link.
Senator LUGAR. In any event, with the resubmission on April 23,

1980, things proceeded until June 11, 1980, at which time Com-
merce denied this license. What was the relationship of the State
Department to the Commerce denial?

Mr. NEWSOM. Commerce has the responsibility for items on the
validated list, and we recommend, we express our view to Com-
merce, but it is Commerce that denies the license.

Senator LUGAR. We now know of all sorts of events around June
11 that were occurring with regard 'o Billy Carter's problems. On
this occasion, as opposed to merely allowing the license to expire,
we have a formal denial.

Now, is it conceivable that the administration, for various rea-
sons, didn't want to leave anything to chance, that in conjunction
with problems that were occurring in the Department of Justice,
not too far away, Commerce decided this time to reject it formally?

Mr. NEWSOM. No, I think, Senator, the difference is that we
made the decision, first decision on the 747's after the Uganda
experience, and we caught up with the transaction which had
already been issued a license, so in that case, knowing that the
planes would not be available for export until after January 1, the
simplest thing administratively was to take a decision not to renew
the licenses.

In this case it was very clear that we were not going to agree to
the shipment, so in this case the licenses were disapproved. To
have issued the licenses even for the remainder of that year would
have given a signal that we clearly did not want to give.

Senator LUGAR. But this was the first time in all this chronology,
is it not, that a formal disapproval was issued?

Mr. Roy. Essentially, the original license had indeed expired in
January 1980--

Senator LUGAR. But that was inactive.
Mr. Roy. So for the first time, also, we were confronted with an

actual license application that required either a yes or a no. And in
that case we recommended to the Commerce Department that they
deny it.

Senator LUGAR. But you could have allowed it to expire again.
Mr. Roy. There was nothing to expire, sir, because there was an

actual fresh license application. The old license had expired, was
no longer relevant. They were applying anew for a license, and we
had to give either a yes or no answer. We gave a no answer.

Senator LUGAR. Thank you very much.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Senator Lugar.
[The prepared statement and additional correspondence follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF UNDER SECRETARY DAVID D. NEWSOM

Mr. Chairman: This is my second appearance before the Committee. I again
welcome the opportunity to cooperate with you in clarifying the record of our
dealings with Libya over the past several years. It is my understanding that today
the Committee is particularly interested in a more detailed account of various
proposed sales of U.S. products to Libya with potential military use-especially such
items as aircraft, trucks, and jeeps-and whether any undue influence was exerted
on these cases.
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I think it is useful that as a background to any discussion of a particular export
decision the Committee be aware of the process by which such decisions are made.
Basically there are two systems of export controls potentially affecting exports from
the United States. The State Department regulates exports of defense articles and
services under the Arms Export Control Act. Items controlled by that Act are
placed on the Munitions List. On that list are a wide range of products with a clear
and direct military application or which o,,ere developed originally for military use.
Certain items of navigational and sit safety equipment originally developed for the
military but now in general use by the civilian airlines of the world were until
recently included on that list. Foc safety and humanitarian reasons we have, from
time to time, approved the sale of these and similar items to Libyan Arab Airlines.
As a general rule, however, it is safe to assume that no items on that list-and that
would include C-130s-wou)d be licensable for export to Libya. Of course, in main-
taining and administering such a list there is close consultation between the State
Department and the Department of Defense.

Most other products exported from the United States are regulated by the Depart-
ment of Commerce under the authority of the various Export Administration Acts,
the current act having gone into effect in October 1979. Commerce controls are
based on a system of general and validated export licenses. The vast majority of all
U.S. exports leave this country under the first of these-the general license. Basical-
ly this license constitutes a blanket permission that allows an exporter to ship items
abroad with no application and no specific and direct permission required either
from the State Department or the Commerce Department. There is no case-by-case
decision making process because the Government has already made general deci-
sions on the categories of permissible exports.

The other category-the validated license-is based on a list of controlled com-
modities and destinations compiled and maintained by the Commerce Department.
Products are placed on this commodities list because their export to particular
destinations could be detrimental to U.S. national security or would be contrary to
U.S. foreign policy interests, or because the item is in short supply. By mutual
agreement between the Commerce Department and the State Department a number
of items formerly on the Munitions List (e.g., military general purpose trucks-such
as jeeps, cargo carriers, and tank transporters built to military specifications, shot-
guns, and some communications equipment) have been recently transferred to Com-
merce Department control. Most of the items on the commodities list, however, are
designed primarily for normal commercial civilian use, but some could have a dual
role and could be used for military purposes. Such items usually do not conform to
the high specifications required by the Pentagon, but could still be used by the
military in other countries.

It is with items of this sort that we have had the most difficulty. Since 1973 our
policy, as I stated in my August 4 testimony, has been "to disapprove the sale to

ibya of military weaponry and certain other equipment and products which could
add significantly to Libya s military capability". As regards dual-use items, it is a
matter of judgment as to what will "add significantly to Libya's military capabili-
ty".

With the exception of the C-130s, all of the exports which I will discuss have been
of items under Department of Commerce jurisdiction. The Export Administration
Act of 1979 recently changed some of the specific steps, but the basic procedures
now followed are not that different from those used when the decisions I will discuss
were made.

Essentially all applications for an export license for a commodities list product
requiring a validated license are made initially to the Department of Commerce. In
the case of license applications for countries such as Libya, under a carefully
worked out set of guidelines, the Commerce Department refers applications to the
State Department for advice. Within State, an assessment is made as to the military
application of the product and a recommendation on the license is then formulated.
Our Economic Bureau, our Political/Military Bureau, the Office for Combatting
Terrorism and other appropriate sections of the Department are also consulted as
necessary. Most such decisions are made quickly at the bureau level, and the
Commerce Department is informed of our recommendation. The more controversial
the export is, however, the more likely it will be that other-Bureaus and the senior
level of the Department will become involved in the decision. Indeed, in many such
cases there will also be extensive consultations with appropriate and interested
Congressional offices and committees. Once a decision is made at the State Depart-
ment, it goes to the Commerce Department as a recommendation and nothing more.
In the majority of cases the Commerce Department accepts that recommendation.
On other occasions, however, Commerce will indicate to the State Department its
disagreement with the recommendation and the reasons why it believes a reconsid-
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eration is in order. This is the exception rather than the rule. In almost all cases
any disagreement is resolved jointly by the two Departments. Where appropriate or
where the issue is sufficiently controversial, the White House will be kept informed
of the factors being considered and the decisions made. Very rarely-and not at all
in the cases which I propose to discuss-is there direct White House involvement in
the decisions relating to specific export cases.

I would now like to describe to you the decisions and considerations involved in
the three types of cases in which the Committee has shown particular interest. In
general the procedures which I have just outlined are the ones which we followed in
all of these cases.

I should say at the outset that on the basis of our review and my own recollection
of these cases, we have found no indication that there were any unusual or inappro-
priate interventions in the process.

In this regard I should also note that I am sure that the Committee understands
that it is common and quite proper that in the course of consideration of such items
we receive inquiries from concerned companies and frequently from Members of
Congress who are asked by their constituents to enquire as to the status of these
cases. We consider this to be a normal part of the process.

Now with regard to the sale of aircraft to Libya, in my August 4 testimony I gave
a detailed account of our aircraft sales policy. In brief, at that time I indicated that:

In 1973 the Department effectively blocked the export of eight C-130s to Libya.
Such planes require a munitions license and therefore come directly under State
Department jurisdiction. There has been no change in that decision nor has there
ever been serious consideration given to allowing such planes to be exported.

While blocking C-130 exports because of their clear military design and purpose,
the State Department made a distinction between such planes and civil aviation
aircraft such as Boeing 727s. Civil aviation aircraft is normally subject to the Export
Administration Act and thus the Commerce Department has primary jurisdiction.

In March of 1978, however, because of various Libyan activities such as its
recurrent pattern of support for terrorism, the State Department recommended that
the Commerce Department not approve export licenses for two 727s then on order
for Libyan Arab Airlines.

The Commerce Department, in May of 1978, asked the State Department to
reconsider this recommendation and cited various economic arguments favoring the
sale.

In June of 1978, in part as a response to the Department of Commerce's request,
two bureaus in the Department jointly proposed to Secretary Vance that the De-
partment's earlier decision be reviewed and reconsidered.

During the summer of 1978 we examined the proposed route utilization and
economic factors involved in this export, consulted with interested Members of
Congress, and sought Libyan assurances that these aircraft would only be used for
civil aviation purposes.

Several factors, including Libya's accession to the Hague Convention on hijacking,
and Libya's agreement to provide written assurances that the aircraft would not be
used for military purposes.

Libya acceded to the Hague Convention in October. On November 2, 1978, follow-
ing the Congressional consultations and a general review of the political and eco-
nomic factors relating to this decision, the State Department informed the Com-
merce Department that it would now recommend in favor of issuing the licenses.

The decision on the 727s reaffirmed the distinction in export policy between civil
and military aircraft. In early 1979, on the condition that assurances similar to the
one which applied to the 727s were received, the State Department also recommend-
ed in favor of the export of three 747s for Libya.

By March of 1979 it had become increasingly apparent that Libya had used-some
of its 727s-though not the ones bearing specific prohibitions on military use-to
ferry troops and supplies to Uganda.

As a result of this military use of civil aviation aircraft, in May of 1979 the
Department of State recommended that the Department of Commerce prevent the
export of the three 747s to Libya. The President had been informed of this recom-
mendation and fully supported it.

There has been no change in that policy.
Turning now to vehicles manufactured by the Oshkosh Truck Corporation, several

points should be borne in mind:
The initial type of vehicle, 400 of which Oshkosh planned to sell to Libya, was a

heavy load bearing, all-terrain tractor capable, when attached to a low whecl-base
flatbed trailer, of hauling heavy equipment, including tanks and other out-sized
military vehicles.

69-838 0 - 81 - 46
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This vehicle, however, required neither a munitions license or Commerce validat-
ed license and could therefore be shipped to Libya under general license without
any specific approval from the U.S. Government.

Because of this the company was in no way obliged to inform the U.S. Govern-
ment of its proposed sale. It had already signed the contract when the State
Department, in February of 1978, became aware of the planned export.

Working closely with the Commerce Department, in May of 1978, the State
Department requested that this tractor be brought under validated license controls.
These were imposed and export to Libya was blocked.

Oshkosh's already signed contract with the Libyans did not have a force majeure
clause and, as a result of the decision, the company was faced with crippling
monetary losses.

Members of the Wisconsin Congressional delegation-like the State Department-
were deeply concerned about the consequences of this action for the economy of
Oshkosh, Wisconsin, and particularly its potential for adding to unemployment in
that area. They made their views known to the Department. However, this type of
tractor was so clearly of potential military use that no real consideration was then
or has since been given to approving the sale of such vehicles to the Libyan
Government.

During the summer of 1978, Oshkosh was able to renegotiate its contract with the
Libyan Government and proposed to the Department of State a totally redesigned
vehicle-a single unit truck with a high wheel base precluding its use as a tank
carrier and without the all-terrain capability of the original design. The new vehi-
cles were to be sold to the Libyan Ministry of Agriculture for use in developmental
projects.

We analyzed this modified proposal and made the judgment that this vehicle
could not be used as a tank carrier and would not contribute significantly to Libya's
military capabilities. As with the original design, these new trucks were not subject
to validated license controls. In September of 1978 we indicated to Oshkosh that the
Department would not object to the sale of these vehicles and therefore took no
action to bring these vehicles under such controls.

Turning now to the jeeps, I think it is important first to clear up what may be a
misunderstanding about these now well-publicized vehicles which are being sold to
Libya. The vehicles which are being shipped to Libya under general licensee--thus
without the need for direct approval from either the State or the Commerce Depart-
ment-are not the military vehicle which the name implies. Rather, they are the
recreational type vehicles available from local car dealers throughout the United
States and normally used for weekend camping and fishing trips. They are very
different from the tightly controlled military model. That vehicle, which has a 24-
volt electrical system, waterproofed ignition, strengthened undercarriage, and gun
mounts, would require a validated license for export from the United States and the
State Department has no intention of recommending approval for such an export to
Libya. With regard to State Department action concerning the non-military jeeps,
however, several points can be made:

When the State Department became aware that these vehicles were being shipped
to Libya, we requested the Commerce Department to bring these vehicles wider
export controls. In a general memorandum on Libya, the Department informed the
President of the request made to the Commerce Department and he concurred.

The Commerce Department, however, was opposed to the imposition of controls
and cited the fact that these vehicles in no way made a significant contibution to
Libya's military capability, that there were already adequate controls which would
prevent military specification jeeps from being shipped to Libya, that non-military
vehicles of this type were easily available for purchase in other countries, and that
the sales represented a small but significant export market for the United States.

In the midst of these discussions with the Commerce Department, the new Export
Administration Act of 1979 was nearing final approval by the Congress. Section 6 of
that Act sets out certain criteria for the imposition of foreign policy controls on
exports; it was our judgment that controls on non-military vehicles of this type
would not be consistent with the new criteria established by the Act.

In working jointly with Commerce to meet the December 31, 1979 deadline im-
pos'd by the Act for promulgating the regulations that would implement the new
Act and justify the retention of those foreign policy controls which we proposed to
retain, it was decided that four wheel drive recreational and general purpose
vehicles should not be brought under such control-.

Let me make clear that such controls were retained for vehicles equivalent to the
original design Oshkosh tractor and for civil aircraft with a value in excess of $3
million.
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In summation, the State Department policy on sales to Libya has remained
unaltered since the early 1970s. We have no intention of allowing the sale to Libya
of any U.S. product that in our judgment would make a significant contribution to
Libya's military capability. Soifetimes therS has been debate over which individual
items would make such a contribution, but the general policy itself remains unal-
tered and has been consistently followed by the Department of State.

This concludes my prepared remarks on U.S. sales policy to-Libya and I will be
happy to turn now to your questions.

DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
Washington, D.C, September 27, 1980.

Hon. BIRCH BAYH,
Chairman, Special Subcommittee of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary,
US. Senate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: The Department has carefully reviewed the draft of Under
Secretary Newsom's September 16 testimony and appreciates the courtesy shown by
the Committee in making it available to us. For the most part our proposed changes
are of a minor editorial nature and are indicated in the draft itself. In addition,
while we have already responded informally to the specific questions raised by
various Committee members, we now enclose written answers to those questions as
an attachment to the draft.

In addition, however, several points in the questions and answer portion of the
.- testimony require clarification and we would propose the following changes:

On page 25 we propose to delete the sentence which reads "My recollection at
that time was that Mr. El-Houderi was in Libya." A careful check of Department
records does not bear out this recollection.

On page 41, it is correct to say that the Department received notification from
Tripoli that Dr. El-Houderi was returning to Washington with a response to his
December 6 conversation with President Carter and that we received some idea of
what was contained in the reply. We did not receive the actual message itself. The
changes which we propose are designed to clarify this point.

On page 50 we propose changes at lines 8 and 16 which would allow for the
possibility that some of the jeeps in question are being shipped to the Libyan
military. No specific export license is required for these vehicles and thus the State
Department does not have a record of the actual consignee. There is, however,
reason to believe that some of these vehicles are destined for the Libyan military.
This in no way changes our judgment that such vehicles do not make a significant
contribution to Libyan military capability.

I hope that these observations and proposed changes will help to present a full,
clear and factual account of our export policy to Libya. Let me reiterate that the
Department is prepared at any time to provide-to the extent possible-whatever
assistance or information you and your colleagues may require in this matter.Sincerely,

-- J. BRIAN ATWOOD,
Assistant Secretary for

Congressional Rela tion.
Senator BAYH. We will recess until 2 p.m. At that time Mr.

Inderfurth, Mr. Quandt, and Mr. Wise will be our witnesses.
[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-

vene at 2 p.m. the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator MATHIAS. The committee will come to order.
Judge Tone, I understand that you have an exhibit that you wish

to present in evidence to the committee.
Judge TONE. We have, Senator. Mr. McQueen prepared the ex-

hibit and will briefly explain how it was prepared. Copies of the
exhibit are also before the Senators.

Mr. MCQUEEN. Senator, we have subpenaed the telephone rec-
ords of a number of individuals involved in this case, and we have
begun to put those records together to see what they may show.
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We have here a compilation of statements from the White House
reports and from the various telephone records we have subpenaed
of December 6, 1979, the date on which Mr. El-Houderi met with
President Carter and Dr. Brzezinski. We have used the exhibit with
various witnesses to prepare their appearance.

Judge TONE. And some of the matters of the exhibit will be
matters of inquiry by deposition. We are not suggesting that any
one witness can explain the whole exhibit. It just happens to be a
sequence of telephone calls on that particular day.

We are ready now for Mr. Inderfurth and Mr. Quandt, Mr.
Chairman.

Senator MATHIAS. Will Mr. Quandt and Mr. Inderfurth---
Judge TONE. They'll both be on together.
Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Quandt, we're very happy to have you

here today, and Mr. Inderfurth, to have you return to the scene of
your labors.

Mr. INDERFURTH. Thank you.
Senator MATHIAS. Judge Tone.
Judge TONE. We will start with Mr. Quandt.
Have the witnesses been sworn?
Senator MATHIAS. No, they have not.
Gentlemen, would you rise and raise your right hand. Do you

swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth
in this matter before this committee?

Mr. QUANKDT. I do.
Mr. INDERFURTH. I do.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM BAUER QUANDT, SENIOR FELLOW,
BROOKINGS INSTITUTION, FORMERLY EMPLOYED BY THE
NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL, MIDDLE EASTERN AFFAIRS
DIVISION
Judge TONE. Will you state your full name, Mr. Quandt?
Mr. QUANDT. Yes. William Bauer Quandt.
Judge TONE. And what is your present position?
Mr. QUANDT. I am a Senior Fellow at the Brookings Institution.
Judge TONE. Were you formerly employed by the National Secu-

rity Council?
Mr. QUANDT. Yes, I was.
Judge TONE. And what was your position and what were the

dates of your employment with that agency?
Mr. QUANDT. I was a member of the National Security Council

staff in the Office of Middle Eastern Affairs from January of 1977
until June 15, 1979.

Judge TONE. When you were employed by the NSC did you ever
brief either Billy Carter or Randy Coleman?

Mr. QUANDT. I talked on the telephone on two or three occasions
with Randy Coleman, and in the midst of one of those conversa-
tions with Mr. Coleman, Billy Carter got on the phone, and we
talked for approximately a minute or two.

Judge TONE. Before we get into those conversations, at whose
request did you communicate with Randy Coleman?

Mr. QUANDT. I was asked by Mr. Inderfurth to call Mr. Coleman
to discuss with him the state of United States-Libyan relations
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prior to a trip that Mr. Coleman and Mr. Carter were planning to
make to Libya.

Judge TONE. And is that what Mr. Inderfurth told you?
Mr. QUANDT. My best recollection is that he said that Mr. Carter

and Mr. Coleman were planning to make a trip to Libya, and he
asked if I would call Mr. Coleman to give him a very general
description of the state of United States-Libyan relations so that
they would have some background information before making the
trip.

Judge TONE. Did he tell you where the request came from?
Mr. QUANDT. I don't remember specifically if at that time he said

who had asked him to call me, but my impression-my recollection,
which is not very precise, is that he said that Mr. Wise had
contacted him and asked him to call me.

Judge TONE. This was sometime in August 1978?
Mr. QUANDT. That is the closest date I can recollect. It was

before Camp David in any case.
Judge TONE. Will you state the substance of the sequence of

telephone calls?
Mr. QUANDT. Well, after I received the request from Mr. Inder-

furth, I called Mr. Coleman-and I believe he was not in the
Washington area; he was somewhere out of the Washington area-
got him on the phone and said that I understood that he and Mr.
Carter were planning to make a trip to Libya, and I dealt with
Libyan affairs for the National Security Council and thought that
it might be useful to discuss a few things concerning the state of
United States-Libyan relations.

And we had a brief conversation at that time in which I basically
tried to make the point that President Qadhafi of Libya was no
great friend of ours and was quite hostile to a number of our
policies. I further made the point that there was at least the
chance, in my opinion, that Qadhafi would try to use Billy Carter's
presence in Libya to embarrass the United States or to embarrass
President Sadat; and that in light of the upcoming negotiations at
Camp David that were scheduled for early September 1978, that I
thought they should bear in mind the possible complications if they
did make the trip in the near future.

Judge TONE. When you made that statement was that to Mr.
Coleman or to Mr. Coleman and Mr. Carter?

Mr. QUANDT. As far as I know, it was only Mr. Coleman who was
on the phone. In any case, I did not hear Mr. Carter's voice. I
assume he was not on the phone. Mr. Coleman, to the best of my
recollection, didn't say much of anything at that time, and subse-
quently called me back the next day or so, and it was in the midst
of one of those conversations that Mr. Carter got on the phone very
briefly, the only time I talked with him.

Judge TONE. And what did Mr. Carter say?
Mr. QUANDT. The gist of what he said was he didn't-need anyone

in Washington to tell him how to conduct his private business, that
he knew more about Libya than all you State Department bureau-
crats put together, and generally conveyed the impression that he
wasn't particularly appreciative of any of the points that I might
have conveyed to his colleague, Mr. Coleman.

Judge TONE. And what did you say to that?
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Mr. QUANDT. I had the impression that anything further I was
going to say was not going to be particularly welcome, and I think
I tried to make a few more cautionary notes about Qadhafi and
Libya, and the conversation came to an end.

Judge TONE. Have you told us all you can recall about that series
of telephone conversations?

Mr. QUANDT. Excuse me. I didn't--
Judge TONE. Let me put one additional question. Did you men-

tion or did you suggest to Mr. Coleman that the trip be delayed?
Was there any talk about that?

Mr. QUANDT. He didn't say to me when they were planning to go.
At least I don't remember him saying anything about the date. I
expressed it as my own judgment, that if they had not yet deter-
mined exactly when they were going to go, that from our point of
view-that is, the U.S. Government's point of view-it would be
better for the trip not to take place while the Camp David negotia-
tions were going on. As things turned out, they did not go to Libya
until after Camp David was over, and maybe that was their plan
from the beginning; I don't know. But I urged that they take into
account in their own planning the timing of those negotiations.

Judge TONE. Have you told us everything you can remember
about those conversations?
- Mr. QUANDT. Yes, about those conversations I have.

Judge TONE. Did you inform anyone of those conversations after
they occurred?

Mr. QUANDT. At least in the case of the first one I believe that I
called Mr. Inderfurth to tell him that I had contacted Mr. Coleman
and had given him a general rundown on some of the things of
concern in our relations with Libya. I can't recall if I talked to him
about the second conversation or not, but in any case I told him
that I had contacted Mr. Coleman.

Judge TONE. Did you ever have any conversations-with Mr. Wise
about your talks with Mr. Coleman or Mr. Carter?

Mr. QUANDT. I don't remember-certainly not about this series of
talks-having any conversations with Mr. Wise about contacts with
Mr. Coleman or Mr. Carter.

Judge TONE. Did you ever brief either Mr. Coleman or Mr. Billy
Carter after the first trip to Libya?

Mr. QUANDT. I don't believe that I had any further conversations,
certainly not with Billy Carter. I don't remember any calls from
Mr. Coleman after they got back from Libya.

Judge TONE. Did you arrange for someone else to brief Mr.
Coleman and Mr. Carter on another subject?

Mr. QUANDT. Yes.
Judge TONE. Tell us about that.
Mr. QUANDT. It concerned the status of the C-130's that the

Libyans had purchased but which had not been delivered. And my
recollection of this is less clear, because I basically passed the
request on to someone in the State Department who did the actual
briefing, and I don't independently recall the date; but by consult-
ing with one of my colleagues, I believe that the date was January
1979. And at that time I called Mr. Morris Draper, Deputy Assist-
ant Secretary of State for Near Eastern Affairs, and relayed a
request to him that he get in touch with Mr. Coleman to inform
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him on a factual basis of the status of the C-130's which the
Libyans had purchased and which were being held in this country.

Judge TONE. With which of your colleagues did you consult to
refresh your recollection?

Mr. QUANDT. Mr. Draper, about the date.
Judge TONE. I believe that concludes my questions, Mr. Quandt.

Thank you.
If the Senator pleases, I think it might be well for me to go

ahead and question Mr. Inderfurth also, and then for Senators'
questions to proceed.

Mr. Inderfurth, will you state your full name?

TESTIMONY OF KARL FREDERICK INDERFURTH, PROFESSION-
AL STAFF MEMBER, SENATE FOREIGN RELATIONS COMMIT-
TEE, FORMERLY EMPLOYED BY THE NATIONAL SECURITY
COUNCIL
Mr. INDERFURTH. Karl Frederick Inderfurth.
Judge TONE. And were you formerly employed by the National

Security Council?
Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, I was.
Judge TONE. What is your present position?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I'm on the staff of the Senate Foreign Relations

Committee.
Judge TONE. What was your position with the NSC and what was

the dates of your employment?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I was special assistant to Dr. Brzezinski from

January 1977 to April 1979.
Judge TONE. When you were there did you ever brief Randy

Coleman or Billy Carter?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I had a brief, probably no more than 10-minute

conversation with Mr. Coleman. I think the date was around
August of 1978.

Judge TONE. Did you have that conversation at someone else's
request?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes. I believe Phil Wise called me prior to my
conversation with Mr. Coleman. I think he asked if I would cal
Mr. Coleman. Phil informed me that Mr. Coleman and Mr. Billy
Carter were planning a trip to Libya, and he asked if I would call
Mr. Coleman to discuss this.

Judge TONE. And did he give you Mr. Coleman's telephone
number?

Mr. INDERFURTH. I'm not certain whether I called Mr. Coleman
or whether he called me. I do not have any recollection, though, of
Phil asking me to discuss any specifics with Mr. Coleman. It was a
very general "will you call Mr. Coleman" kind of request.

Judge TONE. And when you talked with Mr. Coleman it was by
telephone, I take it.

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, it was.
Judge TONE. And would you state the conversation you had with

him?
Mr. INDERFURTH. Well, I kept no records of it, but I did of course

remember it because it had to do with Billy Carter. The conversa-
tion was no more than simply Mr. Coleman saying that they in-
tended to make a trip to Libya and asking what our policy toward
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Libya was. I think I made some reference to the fact that we had
formal diplomatic relations, but that these relations were not very
good. I suggested that he talk with Mr. Quandt, who was our
specialist on the Middle East.

Judge TONE. And this conversation occurred sometime in August.
That would have been then before the Camp David summit meet-
ing.

Mr. INDERFURTH. That's right.
Judge TONE. And after you suggested that Mr. Coleman speak

with Mr. Quandt, did you have any further conversation with Mr.
Coleman?

Mr. INDERFURTH. I did not.
Judge TONE. Did you discuss this matter with Phil Wise after

your conversation with Mr. Coleman?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I do not believe that I did.
Judge TONE. Did you then have a conversation with Mr. Quandt

in which you asked him to talk to Mr. Coleman?
Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes. After my conversation with Mr. Coleman I

called Mr. Quandt to tell him about it.
Judge TONE. And what did you say to Mr. Quandt?
Mr. INDERFURTH. Well, I gave him the background of my conver-

sation with Mr. Coleman. I think I was hopeful that Mr. Quandt
would be able to provide further information of a general nature. I
think that, in the back of my mind, that I must have been thinking
about the upcoming Camp David meeting, and that Libya was
certainly not a friend of the peace process, and that my hope was
that this trip would in no way complicate Camp David. So I'm sure
that I passed on these thoughts to Mr. Quandt.

Judge TONE. Did Mr. Quandt report back to you that he had
talked with Mr. Coleman?

Mr. INDERFURTH. I don't remember that he did. He may have,
though. I just don't remember

Judge TONE. Do you remember his saying anything to you about
his having talked directly to Billy Carter?

Mr. INDERFURTH. No, I don't.
Judge TONE. Did you instruct Mr. Quandt to do anything fur-

ther?
Mr. INDERFURTH. No, I didn't instruct Mr. Quandt--
Judge TONE. Or request him to do anything further?
Mr. INDERFURTH. No. I think one thing that might be helpful,

though, is to understand my position on the NSC. I was, as I said,
special assistant to Dr. Brzezinski. In that role I worked in the west
wing of the White House, so I was often a liaison, a contact point,
if you will, between the White House staff and the NSC staff, and
for that matter between the State Department and the NSC, and
Defense. So it was entirely routine for me to receive a call from
someone and refer that call on to one of our experts.

Judge TONE. Did you ever discuss with Mr. Brzezinski the plan of
Mr. Billy Carter and Mr. Coleman to go to Libya?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Not that I remember, no. Nor might I add did I
request his authorization in any fashion to speak -with Mr. Cole-
man. As I'm sure you have heard, the NSC and the State Depart-
ment often give briefings to private individuals and organizations,



1295

all unclassified and nonproprietary, on foreign policy issues. I saw
the request to speak to Mr. Coleman in that light.

Judge TONE. Thank you, Mr. Inderfurth.
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. I'll pass for now, thank you.
Senator Mathias.
Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Quandt, your advice was confirmed by

experience, was it not, the Libyans would take advantage of Billy
Carter's appearance on their horizon?

Mr. QUANDT. Well, they apparently had some interest in dealing
with him, yes, but they did not try to use his presence there to
attack the Camp David process while he was there, which is some-
thing I feared they might do.

Senator MATHIAS. But they did use him for internal propaganda
purposes. For example, in the headline of the daily Libyan newspa-
per, of a daily newspaper on September 29, the headline appears,
"American Delegation Gets Acquainted With the Democratic Expe-
rience." A nice turn of a phrase, isn't it?

Mr. QUANDT. Very nice.
Senator MATHIAS. Then again, on the 2d of October the same

daily newspaper proclaimed, "The head of the American People's
Delegation praises the achievements realized by the Libyan-Arab
Republic."

We can only speculate on the text of the article which might
have followed that headline; but it did illustrate the kind of fear
that you had of the propaganda uses that could be made of Billy
Carter's visit.

Mr. QUANDT. I would say those are fairly mild examples of what
I feared might happen. If that is the worst of it, we were lucky.

Senator MATHIAS. Well, I'm not sure that was the worst of it, but
those are two examples of propaganda that have come to my atten-
tion.

You say you have told us all that you can recall about this
conversation with Randy Coleman. Were there any other conversa-
tions with Randy Coleman, or Billy Carter, or anybody else about
any relevant subject?

Mr. QUANDT. No, there weren't.
Senator MATHIAS. You've said that you did not talk to Mr. Wise

about this series of conversations. Did you have occasion to talk to
him about any other matters in any connection with Billy Carter?

Mr. QUANDT. The reason I stated it the way I did is I cannot
honestly remember who asked me to call the State Department to
arrange the briefings on the C-130's, and I can't exclude the possi-
bility that it was Mr. Wise, in which case I would have clearly
discussed with him the subject.

I am quite certain I did not take the initiative out of the blue on
my own to call Mr. Draper to request that he call Mr. Coleman;
but I cannot remember if Mr. Wise called me, or Mr. Inderfurth, or
someone else in the White House.

Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Inderfurth, you say you remember this
particular conversation because it involved Billy Carter.

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, sir.
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Senator MATHIAS. I think that is a reasonable kind of red tag to
put on that experience. But did you get other calls that asked that
you provide information of this sort to other people?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Well, we did. Mr. Quandt would probably be
better to discuss the briefings that the NSC would provide. I know
that with respect to the President's family that Mrs. Ruth Carter
Stapleton prior to one of her travels, came by the office. Chip
Carter traveled occasionally, and we spoke with him. And I think
Miss Lillian Carter traveled to a funeral in India, and of course she
received a briefing at that time. So those kinds of briefings of the
President's family as well as other groups-the U.N. Association,
journalists traveling to the region-were routine and I think help-
ful.

I think it is helpful for people going out to other countries to be
briefed on U.S. policy. I think it is in our interest for them to be so
briefed.

Senator MATHIAS. Now, when "Miss Lillian Carter was briefed,
that is when she was acting officially.

Mr. INDERFURTH. That's right.
Senator MATHIAS. As a representative of the President and carry-

ing official messages of condolence from the American people to
the people of India. Were all of these briefings in connection with
similar official trips?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Senator, I'm not sure whether all of these were
official trips or not. Again, I am certain that other private individ-
uals did receive briefings. I do want to stress that this information
was information from the public record. To the best of my knowl-
edge, no one provided inside information of any sort, certainly not
classified information and not proprietary.

It is certainly true that there is a distinction between an official
visit of a member of the President's family abroad and a private
visit such as Billy Carter's was; but, again, we did these briefings
frequently at State and the NSC.

Senator MATHIAS. Can you recall the names of any, of the other
people who may have been briefed outside of the President's imme-
diate family?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Well, again, I made reference to the U.N. Asso-
ciation. I'd like to ask Mr. Quandt if he can recall some of the
briefings that he has conducted with people going out to the Middle
East, because again, I made several phone calls referring people to
NSC staff, and I trust that Mr. Quandt will be able to provide some
names.

Mr. QUANDT. Briefing private citizens and even Government offi-
cials was a fairly common part of my job. I briefed Senate and
congressional staff people who were about to go out on trips to the
Middle East. I briefed on occasions Congressmen, and I believe
even a Senator or two, before they made trips to the Middle East. I
briefed journalists fairly frequently on a background basis about
developments in the Middle East.

Senator MATHIAS. The congressional trips were all official trips?
Mr. QUANDT. As far as I know they were all doing official busi-

ness. I also spoke to journalists, private businessmen, and scholars
quite frequently. I come from an academic background myself, so a
number of my academic colleagues would call from time to time. It
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is a very common part of the job. I would say several times a week
I would sp od some time with someone who had a legitimate
interest in information about the Middle East or about our policy
toward the Middle East, and I would brief them on the same kind
of basis that Mr. Inderfurth indicated.

I would brief on the basis of the public record, readily available
information, but trying to make sure that they understood, as best
I could explain it, at least what our policies were and some of the
perceptions we had of Middle East developments. There are also
lots of interest groups who approached us who had an interest in
influencing policy, not just gaining information. But I would some-
times try to explain certain facts of life to them as well.

Senator MATHIAS. I certainly think it would be a valuable experi-
ence. I know if I were going- to a troubled area of the world, I
would like to have the benefit of that briefing.

But what about individuals? Do you recall briefing individuals
who were not necessarily involved with organizations or institu-
tions?

Mr. QUANDT. Well, the Billy Carter-Randy Coleman issue is a
little bit different because he is a member of the President's
family. But certainly there were other private individuals going to
the Middle East who called up, and-on occasions I would agree to
see them simply because--

Senator MATHIAS. If they called up.
Mr. QUANDT. Yes. At their initiative. I didn't seek out people

who might be going to the Middle East to try to talk to them. But
in the case of Mr. Carter I was concerned after Mr. Inderfurth
indicated to me that he was going to the Middle East that there
could be some ramifications for our foreign policy, and that there-
fore it was in my interest as a member of the Government to try
and make certain points to him.

I would not presume to tell a private citizen the kinds of things I
tried to convey to Mr. Coleman and Mr. Carter about the timing of
the visit to the Middle East, but in the case of a member of the
President's family, I thought there could be an influence on our
foreign policy interests, and therefore I presumed at my own initia-
tive to warn them of some of these possible consequences and to
suggest that they not make the trip in that immediate time period,
that they wait a while.

Senator MATHIAS. Did the White House ever ask either of you for
a briefing for other than members of the President's family?

Mr. QUANDT. I don't recall any specific instance right now, but I
wouldn't be surprised if you gave me a moment so I could come up
with a name, but nothing comes to mind right now.

Mr. INDERFURTH. Nor mine.
Senator MATHIAS. If it does come to your mind, will you please

advise the committee? We will give you more than a moment. We
will give you 24 hours.

Mr. QUANDT. I would be happy to.
Senator MATHIAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Gentlemen, did I understand you that neither one

of you had told Mr. Brzezinski about Billy Carter's pending visit
after that briefing session?
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Mr. QUANDT. I don't believe that I informed him of the conversa-
tion. I did inform Mr. Inderfurth, I believe.

Mr. INDERFURTH. Senator Bayh, I don't recall mentioning this to
Dr. Brzezinski. It is something I might well have done because I
was in rather constant contact with him during the day. But if he
had been out after the conversation, if I hadn't seen him during a
certain period of time, it might have just passed, but I don't re-
member telling him about the conversation.

Senator BAYH. Were you in frequent communication with him?
Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, sir, I was.
Senator BAYH. How about other members there in the White

House, the President's secretary, and appointments secretary,-
people like that? Did you see them frequently?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, I did.
Senator BAYH. Could you think back-here you got hit with the

news that the President's brother is going to go to Libya, and you
are familiar with how sensitive that is in relation to what we are
trying to do in that part of the world generally. Is that not the
kind of thing that would cause you to say something to somebody
about what he was up to?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Senator, the call I received from Phil Wise
indicated to me that the political side of the White House, if you
will, the Wbite House staff was informed, so I assumed that that
was taken care of through Phil.

My concern was the possible policy implications of the trip and
that is why I referred Mr. Coleman to Mr. Quandt for a briefing. I
certainly didn't feel it was my place to suggest to Mr. Carter that
he cancel his trip. I wasn't in that kind of a position, but I did
think that with Mr. Wise knowing and Mr. Quandt knowing that it
would serve a useful purpose.

Senator BAYH. You don't remember whether you told Mr.
Brzezinski about it?

Mr. INDERFURTH. No, I don't. It is possible I did. We talked about
-a lot of subjects, and I just can't remember if I mentioned this one

to him. %
Senator BAYH. Just one quick question, Mr. Quandt. In discuss-

ing this, you talked with both Mr. Coleman and Mr. Carter?
Mr. QUANDT. I spelled out my views in some detail with Mr.

Coleman, and in the midst of one of those conversations, Mr.
Carter got on the phone. I don't know if he had been listening to
what I had said, or whether Mr. Coleman had briefed him previ-
ously. But basically, he told me he didn't need to hear much more.

Senator BAYH. So that is the only one, or one and a half conver-
sations?

Mr. QUANDT. That is right.
Senator BAYH. In the process, did you have a chance to make it

clear to them the possible embarrassing consequences?
Mr. QUANDT. I tried very hard to, with Mr. Coleman, in the way

that I characterized Mr. Qadhafi's opposition to our policies and to
the peace process, and it wasnot just the embarrassment to our
policy, but I was quite concerned about how President Sadat of
Egypt might view a situation where he was being invited to come
to the United States for peace talks at a time when the President's
brother was showing up in Libya.
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I know enough about the Middle East to know that people read a
lot into events, and I thought it might be difficult to explain to
President Sadat why, on the eve of a major peace initiative that we
attached a great deal of importance to, his brother was showing in
the capital of the country that was most adamantly opposed to the
peace process, and which had been involved in attempts to over-
throw Mr. Sadat's government.

I made those points as strongly as I could to Mr. Coleman, and I
don't know whether he conveyed them to Mr. Carter or not

Senator BAYH. Thank you.
Senator Thurmond?
Senator THURMOND. I have no questions for these witnesses, Mr.

Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Senator Leahy?
Senator LEAHY. I would just as soon step out of turn, Mr. Chair-

man. I came from another committee meeting.
Senator BAYH. Senator Lugar?
Senator LUGAR. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Quandt, I appreciate the comment you just made, because it

reinforces my faith in the briefing process, namely, your emphasis
to Mr. Coleman of the consequences of what was about to tran-
spire.

Now, originally, as we heard the story of these briefings from
another source, one would have the feeling either that it didn't
occur or that almost nothing of consequence was said at all. There
was no impression made. That may have been, of course, the final
result.-

Mr. QUANDT. I was clearly not very influential in my argumenta-
tion.

Senator LUGAR. Will you press your memory further? You just
stated that you were reviewing the Sadat visit, and, of course, as
you pointed out, your major focus was the Camp David Accord,
which is one of the most important aspects of President Carter's
diplomacy. As one serving that administration and the country,
you obviously wanted to keep that process alive, as do all of us.

Now, you perceived the Billy Carter visit, as you characterize it,
as a potential difficulty, and furthermore, juxtaposed with the visit
of Sadat to the United States. If I heard you correctly, you specifi-
cally mentioned that visit to Randy Coleman.

Mr. QUANDT. That is right. It was in the public domain, inciden-
tally, at the time I told him.

Senator LUGAR. Of course, but the reasoning on the part of
yourself as a Government official is important. You were making a
professional judgment that there was jeopardy in having Billy
Carter visit Libya simultaneously with Anwar Sadat s visit to the
United States. Isn't that correct?

Mr. QUANDT. That is correct.
Senator LUGAR. Now, would you press further and try to recall

all of the arguments that you used with Mr. Coleman as to why
this trip would be inadvisable?

Mr. QUANDT. I recall telling him that we had information that on
several occasions the Libyan Government had plotted the over-
throw of President Sadat's government.

Senator LUGAR. You specifically told that to Coleman?
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Mr. QUANDT. Yes, I did-that the constant attacks against Presi-
dent Sadat's policy from Libya were something that he should
understand, that this was not just a matter of mild criticism, that
it was a very deep and total rejection of the peace process that we
were engaged in.

I talked about the involvement of Libya in terrorist incidents.
That was a cause of concern for our Government. And those are
things that I specifically remember now. I don't think there were
other details, at least that I recall going into, but that was the kind
of thing that I tried to impress upon him, so he would realize this
was not just another nonalined Third World nation that was more
or less straddling the fence on lots of issues. It was a more or less
fully committed regime opposing us on some very central issues,
and it did seem to me that the Libyan motivation in inviting Mr.
Carter was not simply to get to know Americans better, but was to
try to convey that influential Americans somehow sympathized
with Libyan foreign policy objectives.

Although it was not my business to tell him not to go, I did think
it was my business to warn him of the possible exploitation of his
presence in Libya, and particularly to warn him that this could be
damaging to American foreign policy interests on the eve of Camp
David.

I gather I made no impression on him.
Senator LUGAR. Do you or Mr. Inderfurth have any idea as to-

whether Mr. Coleman might have transmitted any of this informa-
tion to Billy Carter, or did either one of you have an opportunity to
transmit any of this information to Billy Carter?

Mr. QUANDT. I made a rather abbreviated statement along those
same lines during the couple of minutes I talked with Mr. Carter,
but as I mentioned earlier to the committee, he made it clear that
he didn't need any advice from anyone in Washington.

I believe that his words were "you people in the State Depart-
ment." I am quite sure he didn't know who he was talking to in
any more detail. It was one more nameless bureaucrat who was
trying to make his life difficult.

Senator LUGAR. But even if the conversation was abbreviated,
can you recall precisely the kind of items that you transmitted to
Billy Carter in that conversation?

Mr. QUANDT. Not with great precision, but it was something
along the lines of they might try to take advantage of his presence
in Libya to attack the Camp David process and President Sadat
and our own policies, and that might cause some embarrassment to
him and to us.

Senator LUGAR. Do you have anything additional?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I had the impression when I was talking to Mr.

Coleman that Mr. Carter was either in the room or close by.
Whatever -1 said to him, I think he had a fairly immediate chance
to pass this on to Mr. Carter.

Senator LUGAR. I ask this for the purpose of establishing this
fact. When I had an opportunity to examine Mr. Carter in public
session, I recited to him a number of things, including the Sadat
trip, attempt by the Libyans to assassinate Sadat during that
period, and various other disruptive activities.
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And Billy Carter indicated that he-had absolutely no knowledge
of these matters. I found it incredible that we were all living in the
same country, the same world, at the same time.

But I think it is clear from your testimony that Mr. Coleman and
Mr. Carter, even if they did not read the papers and watch TV
during this period of time, had an awareness of the adversary
relationship and the dangers of a relationship with Libya. I appre-
ciate your testimony.

I yield.
Senator LEAHY. Mr. Chairman?
Senator BAYH. Senator Leahy?
Senator LEAHY. I just have a couple of questions, and I apologize

if some of these have been taken up before.
Mr. Quandt, just to pin down a little bit, you received a call in

January to give a briefing to Mr. Coleman about C-130's. Is that
correct? -

Mr. QUANDT. To arrange a briefing about C-130's, yes.
Senator LEAHY. And as I recollect your earlier statement, you

felt that you received that call either from Mr. Inderfurth or Mr.
Wise.

Mr. QUANDT. It is partly a deduction of who it could have been. I
don't really remember who did it, but it is my best guess that it
would have come from one of those two gentlemen, but it might
have been from someone else. I honestly don't remember. I am
sorry.

Senator LEAHY. Mr. Inderfurth, did you make that call?
Mr. INDERFURTH. I don't remember doing so, Senator. I think it is

possible I may have, but I have no record of it, and I don't remem-
ber a conversation dealing with the C-130's when I was at the
White House.

Senator LEAHY. Mr. Quandt, does that in any way aid your
memory?

Mr. QUANDT. Not at all. I have checked my calendar to see if I
have any notes on this. I have no record, and I don't have any
recollection of who asked me to do it. I do remember talking to Mr.
Draper. I don't remember much about the conversation. I was
deeply involved in the Egyptian-Israeli negotiations at that time,
and my feeling was that I probably was trying to get it off my desk
onto somebody else's rather quickly.

Senator LEAHY. Mr. Quandt, you said you thought it would be
ironic if President Sadat arrived in Washington the day that Mr.
Billy Carter was arriving in Libya. Were you quite surprised to
hear a White House statement that the President did not know of
Mr. Carter's trip?

Mr. QUANDT. Yes, I was surprised, because I assumed that Mr.
Wise at a minimum would have kept him informed if his own
brother didn't keep him informed.

Senator LEAHY. Have you expressed that surprise to anyone?
Mr. QUANDT. Excuse me. Have I expressed it to anyone?
Senator LEAHY. Yes, have you expressed that surprise, like to

Mr. Wise, for example?
Mr. QUANDT. No, I didn't express it to anyone in Government. I

have expressed it privately, but not to anyone officially, no.
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Senator LEAHY. Actually, what I am getting at, did you express it
to anybody who might have been in a position to have talks with
the President about his brother going to Libya?

Mr. QUANDT. I didn't know that it was a fact until about a month
ago when I read it in the newspapers.

Senator LEAHY. Retrospectively, did you express that surprise to
somebody who might have been talking to the President prior to
his brother's trip?

Mr. QUANDT. No.
Senator LEAHY. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Further questions, gentlemen?
[No response.]
Senator BAYH. Thank you very much, gentlemen.
Gentlemen, may I ask that we have a quick executive session? It

is not going to last too long.
[Whereupon, at 2:54 p.m., the subcommittee recessed to go into

executive session.]
Senator BAYH. Can we reconvene, please.
Before proceeding with our next witness, some of you may be

aware that we have had a logistical problem where our original
intentions of using this room have been thwarted by activities that
commence shortly after 2 o'clock tomorrow afternoon. Out of re-
spect to those of you who are trying to let the public generally
know what is happening, and to as many people as might be
interested in seeing it firsthand, we have been dissuaded from
going to the Judiciary Room which is not as accessible as this to
the media, and we will try to conduct it in such a way that we can
spend the whole day here. To do that and to cover all of the things
that we feel it would be necessary to ask of Mr. Brzezinski-as you
know, Dr. Brzezinski is not an insignificant witness in this se-
quence of events-we are going to start our hearings tomorrow
morning at 8 o'clock, and any of you who are gasping have forfeit-
ed your right to complain about going to the Judiciary Committee
Room.

Senator LEAHY. 8 o'clock was for the convenience of the press so
they could get their early filings in, wasn't it, Mr. Chairman?

Senator BAYH. You suggested--
Senator LUGAR. Most of us wanted 11, but you kept saying the

press wanted 8 o'clock.
[General laughter.]
Senator BAYH. Mr. Wise, I understand you have a statement.
Would you please take the oath, please, sir.
Do you promise to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I do.
Senator BAYH. Thank you.
I understand you have a statement, sir?
Mr. WIsE. Yes, sir, I do.
Senator BAYH. Would you give it to us, please, sir?
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TESTIMONY OF PHILLIP J. WISE, JR., APPOINTMENTS SECRE-
TARY TO THE PRESIDENT OF THE UNITED STATES, ACCOM.
PANIED BY ROBERT ALTMAN, COUNSEL, CLIFFORD AND
WARNKE; AND ALFRED MOSES, OFFICE OF THE WHITE
HOUSE COUNSEL
Mr. WISE. Before I begin, I would like to introduce Bob Altman,

on my right, my personal attorney with the firm of Clifford and
Warnke, and on my left, Mr. Alfred Moses, White House Counsel's
office, representing the Government.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Phil-
lip J. Wise, Jr. I hold the position of appointments secretary to the
President of the United States.

I am appearing here today in an effort to assist the committee in
its investigation of activities by certain individuals said to be repre-
senting the interests of foreign governments. I appreciate this op-
portunity to speak to you directly. I will attempt to cast whatever
light I can on those matters involving me that have received atten-
tion during the course of these proceedings.

I believe i.t may be of value to the committee if I first were to
speak briefly of my background and describe my relationship With
the President and his brother. In addition, I shall outline my duties
and responsibilities as Appointments Secretary to the President in
order to place my involvement in these matters in its proper con-
text.

I was born in Americus, Ga., and grew up in nearby Plains
where both of my parents still reside. Given the very small popula-
tion in the town, I came to know the Carter family early in my
childhood. I have known and respected the President all my life.
He was not only a leading figure in the State of Georgia, but for
many years he was a close neighbor and a friend of my parents.

I first worked for President Carter in 1966 during his gubernato-
rial campaign. My duties then consisted largely of stuffing enve-
lopes and handing out leaflets on street corners. I again worked for
him in the 1970 campaign for Governor, and took an active role in
that effort.

In the fall of 1969, I enrolled in college at the Georgia Institute
of Technology and was graduated with a bachelor of science degree
in 1973. During the years of 1973 and 1974, I participated in and
later administered a college intern program established by then
Governor Carter to permit students to gain an awareness and
understanding of State government.

After the President left the Governorship, I joined with him in
January 1975 to campaign for the Presidency. As part of my duties,
I set up and managed the Atlanta campaign headquarters. I also
traveled to many States to help organize the campaign, including,
most notably, Florida, Wisconsin, and Pennsylvania.

Following the President's election, I came to Washington but did
not assume any substantive role in the transition team. I did work
for a brief period for the Democratic National Committee, but
shortly after the President's inauguration in January 1977, I left
Washington to travel overseas. I did not return to the United
States until the early summer of that year.

In August 1977, I was offered and accepted employment at the
White House as Deputy Appointments Secretary to the President.

69-838 0 - 81 - 47
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In May 1978, I assumed my present position as appointments secre-
tary. While my relationship with the President is less than formal
because of my past involvement with him, we have always main-
tained a working relationship that is strictly professional.

As appointments secretary, I am in daily contact with the Presi-
dent and report directly to him and the chief of staff at the White
House. It is my responsibility to coordinate the President's daily
activities, schedule his meetings and appointments, approve travel
arrangements, and accompany the President on his trips. Incoming
calls to the President are generally cleared through me. On the
average, I estimate that I may handle anywhere from 100 to 150
calls a day. I am also responsible for the advance work done on
behalf of the President and supervise a staff of approximately 20
people.

Let me now comment briefly on my relationship with the Presi-
dent's brother. I have known Billy Carter for about 15 years, since
he moved back to Plains around 1965. Given the differences in our
ages, we were never close companions, but I have always liked him
and enjoyed his company. I consider him to be a friend of mine and
a friend of my family, and this relationship existed long before he
or any member of his family gained special prominence.

Finally, I might make mention of my relationship with Randy
Coleman, whom I first met during the 1970 gubernatorial cam-
paign when he worked as a driver based in Plains, Ga. Again,
living in a town with a population of some 600 people, one comes to
know virtually everyone there. I thus have had a cordial relation-
ship with Randy, though I would not describe him as a close friend.

From August 1977, when I commenced work in the White House,
to date, I have had occasional contact with Billy Carter and Randy
Coleman, both by telephone and in person. From time to time they
would call to discuss any number of topics, including minor con-
stituent problems, requests for photos of the President, inquiries as
to the President's schedule, or the latest happenings in Plains.
While it would be hard to estimate, I would guess that over the
past 3 years I have talked with Billy approximately a dozen times,
and with Randy Coleman an equal number of times.

THE SENATE INVESTIGATION

As these Senate hearings have progressed, I have followed them
through various news accounts and certain records of the proceed-
ings. There would appear to be two separable areas in which refer-
ence to me has often been made. The first area concerns briefings
on United States-Libyan relations or on the sale of C-130 airplanes
to Libya. The second relates to the Department of Justice investiga-
tion into Billy Carter's relationship with Libya.

In order to prepare for my appearance here today, I have done
my best, with the assistance of my staff and counsel, to consult
relevant files and records for any. information that may have some
bearing on the committee's investigation. I have also carefully
checked my own knowledge and recollections. I am sure the mem-
bers of the committee will appreciate that it is exceedingly difficult
to reconstruct details of past events, particularly the substance of
brief telephone conversations, some of which occurred months if
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not years ago. This difficulty is compounded by the large volume
and variety of calls I handle daily.

I am aware that there has been much public speculation with
respect to my involvement in the matters under investigation, and
particularly the propriety of my actions. I should therefore state at
the outset of my testimony that the various allegations of improper
conduct made about me are completely unfounded and false; it is
unfortunate and disturbing that they have been so widely dissemi-
nated.

BRIEFINGS ON UNITED STATES-LIBYAN RELATIONS AND THE SALE OF

C-130 AIRPLANES TO LIBYA

Much attention has been given to the issue of White House
involvement in arranging briefings on Libya for Billy Carter or
Randy Coleman. Press accounts have extensively reported that I
arranged briefings by the staff of the National Security Council for
Billy Carter or Randy Coleman before their September 1978 trip to
Libya. Specifically, it has been reported that I asked Rick Inder-
furth of the NSC to brief Billy and Randy about U.S. relations with
Libya and the overall Mideast situation. On the basis of that re-
quest, Inderfurth and William B. Quandt, an NSC specialist on
Libyan affairs, are reported to have talked to the President's broth-
er and/or Coleman several times in late August or early September
1978. Billy Carter has denied that he received any such briefing at
that time, but has indicated that a later briefing did take place.

I have no recollection of requesting any briefings for Billy Carter
or Randy Coleman on the subject of Libya, nor do I have any
records which indicate that I asked Mr. Inderfurth or anyone else
to set up any NSC briefings on Libya for Billy Carter or Randy
Coleman. But I note that August and September 1978 were extraor-
dinarily busy months for me, because of my added responsibilities
for logistical planning of the Camp David summit. I was thus
frequently in touch with Mr. Inderfurth, who served as the NSC
logistical contact for the Camp David summit meetings. My recol-
lection of the matter is that I simply learned of Billy's trip after
the press had reported the event.

It must be emphasized, however, that background briefings are
rather routinely given by the NSC staff and others to various
groups. For me to arrange a briefing for a member of the Presi-
dents family traveling abroad would not have been particularly
noteworthy.

These briefings, after all, do not involve the disclosure of classi-
fied or sensitive information. They are essentially a recitation of
what is already publicly available from various sources. According-
ly, had I been contacted by Billy for a briefing, I would have
merely referred the request to the NSC staff. They would be in a
position to determine what could properly be discussed.

In this regard, it has further been reported that Billy Carter told
Justice Department investigators that he had contacted me at the
White House concerning the sale of C-130 air transports sought by
the Libyan Government. This committee is familiar with accounts
that a briefing on this subject was delivered by Morris Draper, a
State Department official.
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To be specific, it is my .nderstanding that Mr. Draper has said
he was contacted for this purpose by Mr. Quandt of the NSC staff
at the request of either Mr. Inderfurth or me. Again, I have no
recollection of requesting such a briefing. My telephone log reveals
a call from Randy Coleman on January 5, 1979, but I do not recall
that our discussion in any way related to Libya and airplanes.

Yet had I been asked by either Billy Carter or Randy Coleman
for a briefing on the C-130's, it would have been standard proce-
dure, as noted above, to refer the matter to the NSC staff for a
decision about the release of any such information.

I feel constrained to note at this point that I do not believe that
the fact that briefings on Libya may have been arranged by me or
by others is a particularly salient issue. It would appear that the
critical consideration for this committee is whether Billy Carter or
Randy Coleman attempted through the White House to influence
U.S. policy toward Libya in any manner. On this subject I am not
aware of any evidence presented to this committee that even sug-
gests such an effort was made. For my part, I categorically deny
-that any effort of that kind was made by me or with my assistance.

Further, at no time to my knowledge has there been any disclo-
sure of sensitive or classified information to Billy Carter or Randy
Coleman concerning the sale of aircraft to Libya. I certainly di-
vulged none, and I understand that Inderfurth, Quandt, and
Draper have consistently and uniformly rejected the notion that
such information was disclosed by them.

In short, any allegation that I may have participated or helped
in an attempt to influence U.S. policy toward Libya in any manner
is patently unsupported and false.

THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT INVESTIGATION OF BILLY CARTER

Perhaps the most serious question of wrongdoing that has been
raised during these proceedings is the speculation-indeed the ac-
cusation-that Billy Carter was "tipped off' by someone in the
White House with inside information about the Justice Depart-
ment's investigation. This charge-most frequently leveled at me-
involves basic concerns of a possible obstruction of justice and
related improprieties. It is an allegation that challenges my hones-
ty and character and impugns my integrity.

The charge has received widespread circulation. For example,
the New York Times recently carried a major front page story with
the headline, "Tip to Billy Carter on Inquiry Is Hinted"-"Senate
Panel Gets Circumstantial Evidence on White House Tie"-New
York Times, Friday, September 5, 1980. The story focused on al-
leged contacts between me and Billy Carter and suggested thaL I
had "tipped off the President's brother in June."

The Washington Star similarly published a front page iece enti-
tled "Billy, Justice Met After FBI Quizzed Wise"-the Washingto:a
Star, Wednesday, July 23, 1980. Again, the clear implication of the
story was that I had passed inside information about the investiga-
tion to Billy.

I categorically deny these wholly unsupported charges, and de-
plore their wide public circulation. It has been most disillusioning
and disheartening to have my reputation questioned in the nation-
al media in this cavalier and irresponsible manner.
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Let me be clear on this point. At no time did I furnish any inside
information concerning the Department of Justice investigation to
Billy Carter. At no time did I furnish any inside information con-
cerning the Department of -Justice investigation to Randy Coleman.
In fact, I never discussed the subject with them at all, and certain-
ly did not advise them-as has been reported-that a grand jury
was soon to be convened.

I should now like to trace for the committee my entire involve-
ment in this investigation in order to place an accurate account of
these facts on the public record.

My first contact with the Department of Justice in this case
occurred in March 1980 when my office received a telephone call
from an FBI agent who advised my secretary that he would like to
arrange an appointment to see me. Upon receiving the message, I
advised the White House Legal Counsel's office of the inquiry and
asked for advice on how to handle it. The White House Legal
Counsel's office is responsible for contacts between the Department
of Justice and the White House staff. I believe that Michael H.
Cardozo, Deputy Counsel to the President, subsequently called the
agent and then informed me that I should arrange the appoint-
ment that was requested. I scheduled a meeting with the agent,
Carter Cornick, for March 14, 1980. Agent Cornick requested that
prior to our meeting, a review be conducted of my telephone logs to
check for any calls from Billy Carter during- the months of August
or September 1978. 1 directed my secretary to review the records
and report her findings to me. She informed me that she found no
record of any such calls.

At 10 a.m. on March 14; 1980, I met with the agent in my office
for approximately 5 minutes. In good faith and to the best of my
ability, I answered all the questions he asked. His questions fo-
cused only on possible telephone contacts between Billy and me in
August or September 1978, when it was said Billy may have asked
me to put him in touch with someone in the Government who
could brief him on Libya.

I told Agent Cornick that I had no recollection of such a conver-
sation with Billy. Further, the review of my telephone call logs did
not reveal any conversation with Billy during that period. I ex-
plained that over the past 3 years I estimated that I had taken
eight or so calls from Billy, but to the best of my knowledge none
related to Libya in any way. Agent Cornick advised me that he had
all the information he needed, and the interview ended.

I was next contacted by the Department of Justice in May 1980.
My telephone logs indicate that FBI agent Blackman called my
office on May 14, 1980, and May 27, 1980, to request a second
interview. It is perhaps worth observing that this was an extremely
busy time for me. In addition to my normal duties, I was heavily
involved in three separate emergencies during this period. The
sudden eruption of Mount St. Helens required a factfinding tour by
the President to the Northwest which I coordinated. Also, because
of my past involvement with Florida, I closely monitored for the
administration both the large influx of Cuban refugees into south
Florida, and the civil disorders in Liberty City.

Agent Blackman's request was referred to the White House
Legal Counsel's office for instructions. I received no immediate
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answer from Legal Counsel's office and on June 2, 1980, the agent
called my office again. I was then advised by Legal Counsel's office
to arrange a second meeting, and one was scheduled for June 4,
1980. When I called the agent to set the meeting, he requested that
I expand the search of my telepone logs to check for calls from
Billy Carter between September 1978 and January 1979. I again
asked my secretary to review the logs for any such calls, and she
reported to me that there were none.

On June 2, 1980, I also received a message that Joel Lisker of the
Justice Department called to repeat FBI Agent Blackman's request
that a second meeting be arranged. Certain press accounts have
reported, and Mr. Lisker has testified that he made reference
during this call to the possibility that if I declined to see the FBI
agent voluntarily, I would be subpenaed to testify before a grand
jury. Neither I nor my secretary have any recollection that that
message was left by Mr. Lisker. No document from my files-indi-
cates that such a message was received.

More importantly, however, it was reported that Mr. Lisker be-
lieved it to be a 'fair inference" that his alleged reference to a
rand jury was transmitted by me to Billy.Carter-the Washington
tar, Friday, September 5, 1980. Whether this accurately reflects

Mr. Lisker's view, I do not know. I am, however, offended by the
ready publication of this completely baseless charge, and I flatly
deny it to be true. At no time did I talk with Billy Carter, Randy
Coleman, or Billy's lawyer, John Parks, advising them generally
about Mr. Lisker's phone call to me on June 2, 1980, or more
specifically about the convening of any grand jury.

Let me add that I do not know Mr. Parks. To the best of my
knowledge I have never spoken with Mr. Parks. I know categorical-
ly that I had absolutely no communication with Mr. Parks at any
time concerning the Billy Carter matter. However, in view of the
press and other reports emanating from this committee's investiga-
tion that have linked me to Mr. Parks and his call to the Depart-
ment of Justice, I would respectfully request that this committee
either deny the allegation or call Mr. Parks to testify.

On June 4, 1980, 1 was interviewed by FBI Agent Blackman. I
reported to him that the check of my telephone logs between
September 1978 and January 1979 for communications with Billy
Carter concerning Libya and airplanes disclosed no such calls. I
had no independent recollection of any such contacts. Agent Black-
man then asked the following hypothetical question: If I had re-
ceived a request from Billy on this subject, what would I have
done? I explained to him then-as I have advised this committee
today-that if such a request from Billy had been made to me, I
would have referred it to the National Security Council staff which
would best be able to handle the matter properly. Agent Black-
man's interview lasted only for about 10 minutes.

Seven days later, on June 11, 1980, Billy Carter came to Wash-
ington and visited the White House. He stopped by my office and
asked me to locate the President for him. While I was attempting
to do so, Billy volunteered that he had just hired the same attorney
who had recently assisted Hamilton Jordan. I made no comment
concerning his retention of counsel. I assumed at the time that
Billy's hiring of attorneys related to the Justice Department inves-
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tigation, but we did not discuss the matter. The President was
quickly located on the White House grounds and Billy left my
office.

Following Billy Carter's departure from the White House that
afternoon, my secretary received a telephone call from Mr. Lisker
indicating he had an appointment with Billy and asking if we could
tell him where Billy was. My secretary informed Mr. Lisker that
Billy had left the White House to return to Georgia. When this was
reported to me, I contacted Billy who was en route to the airport,
and relayed Mr. Lisker's message. Billy told me that his attorneys
would take care of the matter. Parenthetically, I would note that I
did not learn about the meeting Billy had with Dr. Brzeinski and
Mr. Cutler that day until it became public in the press accounts.

On July 1, 1980, my ,Pice received another call from Mr. Lisker,
who left the message h,,at he wished to verify the answers I had
given to Agent Blackman's questions. Again, I asked the White
House Legal Counsel's office for advice and was instructed to
return the call. Mr. Lisker informed me that Billy Carter had said
that I had been in contact with Billy and had referred him to a Mr.
"Whitehurst" or "Whitehorse" as a contact for information regard-
ing Libya and airplanes. I repeated to Mr. Lisker that I had no
recollection of such a conversation, but again said that if I had
received the request, I would likely have referred it to Mr. Inder-
furth or other members of Dr. Brzezinski's staff. Mr. Lisker stated
that he would contact those individuals on the NSC staff to deter-
mine whether any of them could recall such a conversation with
me. He added that he was under pressure to complete the investi-
gation and said Philip B. Heymann, Assistant Attorney General for
the Criminal Division, had instructed him to call me.

Later that same day on July 1, 1980, I also received a call from
Billy's attorney here in Washington. After again consulting with
the White House Legal Counsel's office, I returned the call. I was
advised that the attorney was representing Billy on the foreign
agent registration matter and he apparently was trying to deter-
mine what contacts Billy had had with me. I told him that I was
aware of the investigation as a result of my FBI interviews. I
further advised him that I could not recall any contracts with Billy
Carter concerning Libya. I was then asked whether I had met any
Libyans in January 1979, and I replied that I had not.

This concludes the chronology of my contacts with the Depart-
ment of Justice investigation prior to the resolution of the case. I
trust it has been responsive to the concerns of this committee.

I do feel compelled also to comment upon reports that certain
persons in the Department of Justice have described me as "recal-
citrant," "reluctant," and "uncooperative" in my dealings with
them. I have been criticized for not having "come across" with
Department of Justice investigators. Frankly, I resent these de-
scriptions of my conduct and flatly reject them. During the entire
period I had any contact with the Justice Department, I sought to
respond fairly and forthrightly to all requests for information.
While I did not know exactly what the Department was looking
for, I tried to be as helpful as I could be and answered honestly and
accurately every question that was posed.
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In this regard I endeavored to meet with the FBI agents as
promptly as I could despite a very busy schedule. Before returning
Justice Department calls, I first-had to consult with Legal Coun-
sel's office as part of normal White House procedure. However, in
no way did I seek to slow down or impede the investigation, and
arranged interviews as quickly as I could upon learning it was
appropriate to do so.

Following my discussions with FBI agents and Mr. Lisker, I
prepared memoranda to the file, copies of which this committee
has obtained. These memoranda were not circulated to anyone at
the time they were written, and except as noted above, I never
discussed the investigation with anyone except White House Legal
Counsel's office and my secretary. This hardly is evidence of an
intention to "tip off" Billy Carter with any inside information
about the investigation.

In closing, I would like to say that I consider Billy Carter to be a
friend. I know that the past 3 years have not been easy ones for
him, as Billy himself has told you, and I am naturally concerned
about the difficulties in which he has become enmeshed. I sincerely
hope that his various problems have been resolved.

However, I have never allowed my friendship for Billy to affect
or interfere with the proper discharge of my duties and responsibil-
ities as a member of the White House staff. I deeply regret that
certain news accounts have dignified raw speculation and innuendo
about me and my conduct in the White House. While I would
prefer to ignore personal attacks, the accusations that have been
made in this matter required a response.

I submit that the record of these proceedings establishes that in
all my dealings with the Department of Justice and the FBI with
respect to this case, I have responded to their inquiries honestly,
promptly, and responsibly.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you and the members of this committee
for the opportunity to make this statement and place my com-
ments on the public record.

I am now prepared to answer any questions you may have.
Thank you.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Wise.
Judge Tone, I think you have some questions you'd like to ask

the witness.
Judge TONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Wise, let me begin with a few preliminary background ques-

tions. Who is your present supervisor?
Mr. WISE. Judge, I report both to the President and to the Chief

of Staff of the White House, Jack Watson.
Judge TONE. Going back to the last presidential campaign, did

you work during that time under somebody's supervision in the
campaign?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. I reported to Hamilton Jordan during the
presidential campaign.

Judge TONE. Were you yourself a campaign coordinator for pri-
mary campaigns in certain States?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I was.
Judge TONE. And what were those States?
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Mr. WISE. Sir, during the primaries I was in the States of Flor-
ida, Wisconsin, Pennsylvania, Maryland, and New Jersey.

Judge TONE. Have you ever worked for or with Billy Carter?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. During I believe it was the late summer, early

fall of 1970 I was employed at the Carter warehouse on the night
shift.

Judge TONE. Was that during or soon after the time when you
were in college?

Mr. WISE. That was just before going back to college for the fall
quarter.

Judge TONE. Have you ever worked for or with Randy Coleman?
Mr. WISE. I believe that Randy was working at the warehouse

during that same period.
Judge TONE. Do you and Billy Carter have many mutual friends

and acquaintances?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. With a town the size of Plains you almost

--know everyone else in the town, so there are a number of people.
Judge TONE. Do these mutual friends include Don Carter,

Charles Kirbo, and Bert Lance?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Do your parents still live in Plains, Mr. Wise?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. And over the years have-your parents and Billy

Carter seen each other often as friends?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. They know each other socially.
Judge TONE. Now that you live here in Washington do you still

maintain your contacts with friends and acquaintances in Plains?
Mr. WISE. To the extent that I have time to, yes, sir.
Judge TONE. When they come to Washington to visit do you often

see them?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Are you responsible for organizing the President's

time when he is at Camp David and at Sapelo Island in addition to
his time at the White House and when he is traveling?

Mr. WISE. If it's anything other than his private time, yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Are you responsible for organizing the President's

time on the telephone as well as the time spent with appointments
and meetings?

Mr. WISE. Sir, if there is a specific time for a call to be made or
received, I would arrange that, but nothing else further.

Judge TONE. Where is your office in relation to the Oval Office?
Mr. WISE. My office is right outside the door of the Oval Office.
Judge TONE. Do you generally see anyone who enters the Oval

Office.
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. You've testified about your duties with regard to

telephone calls to the President. When Billy Carter calls the Presi-
dent during business hours are those calls routed through you to
the President?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. Normally all calls to the President during
business hours would be cleared through my office.

Judge TONE. But not during the evening hours or on weekends?
-Mr. WISE. Evenings, not necessarily, no.
Judge TONE. On weekends?
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Mr. WISE. Not necessarily.
Judge TONE. Do you sometimes speak or chat with Billy Carter

when he calls before he talks to the President?
Mr. WISE. That could possibly happen.
Judge TONE. Does your secretary, who I believe is Miss Nell

Yates, is that correct?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Does your secretary keep for you a record or log of

telephone calls to be returned?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Are there telephone calls which come to you which

you are unable to take but which may not be recorded in this log
because of the high level of activity in your office at a particular
time?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, it is possible that a phone call could be missed
by Miss Yates.

Judge TONE. In your statement, Mr. Wise, you say that over the
past 3 years you've talked to Billy Carter and Randy Coleman
about a dozen times each. Does that include both conversations in
person and by telephone? ..

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I think that's probably just telephone calls.
Judge TONE. And how many personal contacts wou-ld there be for

Mr. Carter over that period?
Mr. WISE. Possibly an equal number. It's hard for me to estimate.-
Judge TONE. And is the same true of Mr. Coleman with respect

to the dozen applying only to telephone calls? That is to say, have
you spoken to Mr. Coleman approximately a dozen times on the
telephone over the past 3 years?

Mr. WISE. I believe that's correct.
Judge TONE. And how many times have you had personal con-

tacts with Mr. Coleman over that period?
Mr. WISE. I would say less than a dozen.
Judge TONE. In your deposition your estimate of telephone con-

versations was 12 to 18 times since June of 1978. Do you think your
present estimate is more accurate than the one in your deposition?

Mr. WISE. Judge, I can't be sure. It's somewhere in that number.
Judge TONE. Billy Carter estimated 30 or 40. Do you think your

estimate is more accurate than his?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I can't-answer for Billy.
Judge TONE. Do you usually see Billy Carter when he visits the

President in the Oval Office?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Does he usually make an appointment beforehand,

or is he likely to come without an appointment?
Mr. WISE. Sir, most of the time he just drops by.
Judge TONE. And I take it then that sometimes on those occa-

sions when he drops by he has to wait a few minutes to see the
--President?

Mr. WISE. That's correct.
Judge TONE. And when that happens do you -hat with him about

things in Plains and what he's been doing recently?
Mr. WISE. I usually carry on a conversation with him for at least

part of the time he's waiting.
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Judge TONE. And do the subjects of the conversations include
those topics I mentioned in my previous question?

Mr. WISE. Sir, they could include any range of topics.
Judge TONE. And does he often tell you what he's been doing

lately in those conversations?
Mr. WISE. He could. A number of times we'd just talk about

politics.
Judge TONE. I want to take you back to July of 1978, Mr. Wise.

Did you learn from any source at that time that Gabriel Shaloof,
the Libyan Ambassador to Italy, had visited Plains, Ga., in July of
1978?

Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. Did you become aware in the summer of 1978 that

Billy Carter and Randy Coleman were planning a trip to Libya?
Mr. WISE. To the best of my recollection, I found out they were

going to Libya or had been to Libya from the newspaper accounts.
Judge TONE. You did not learn in advance of the trip to Libya

made by Billy Carter and Randy Coleman and others in September
of 1978?

Mr. WISE. To the best of my recollection, it was whenever it was
public within the press accounts.

Judge TONE. And not before.
Mr. WISE. And not before.
Judge TONE. We know that Billy Carter was invited to Libya in

July of 1978 and that he made a trip there at the end of September
1978. We have records indicating that two calls were made by
members of a White House party while they were away from the
White House on July 25 and July 31, 1978 to the Best Western
Motel in Americus, Ga.

Do you recall contacting Mr. Carter by telephone at the Best
Western Motel near the end of July 1978?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I have no recollection of that.
Judge TONE. Were you involved in the planning for Camp David?
Mr. WISE. For the Camp David summit, yes.
Judge TONE. Yes; I mean the Camp David summit meeting of

1978.
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Were you at Camp David during the time of the

summit talks?
Mr. WISE. I was.
Judge TONE. Did the talks begin on September 4 or 5? Does that

sound about right?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. And how soon in advance of that did you arrive?
Mr. WISE. Sir, in checking my records, I arrived with the Presi-

dent on September 4.
Judge TONE. And that was a few days before the arrival of

President Sadat and Prime Minister Begin?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. I'm not sure of the exact dates they arrived.
Judge TONE. Did you call Randy Coleman or Billy Carter at the

Best Western Motel on September 2, 1978, or at approximately that
time, right before you went to Camp David?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I have no recollection of doing that.
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Judge TONE. Your telephone callback log contains an entry dated
September 19, 1978, for Randy Coleman from Plains at 3:35 p.m.
Next to Mr. Coleman's name is the word "talked." This call oc-
curred about 1 week prior to the departure of Messrs. Carter and
Coleman for Libya.

Can you tell us what you talked to Mr. Coleman about on this
occasion?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I can't recall the substance of that conversation.
There were a lot of calls during that time period, and I was very
busy; but I can't recall that exact conversation.

Judge TONE. F gather from what you've told us earlier that
you're sure Mr. Coleman did not discuss his plans for the trip to
Libya when he called you, or anybody's plans, Mr. Carter's plans.

Mr. WISE. I have no recollection of that being the conversation,
no, sir.

Judge TONE. The subcommittee has heard testimony this after-
noon from Mr. Rick Inderfurth, a former staff member of the NSC,
indicating that in August 1978 you asked him to call Randy Cole-
man for purposes of a briefing, of briefing Mr. Coleman with
regard to American-Libyan relations, and you told Mr. Inderfurth
that Billy Carter and Randy Coleman were planning a trip to
Libya.

Mr. Quandt has told us that Mr. Inderfurth told him that you'd
made such a request. You said in your statement that you do not
recall any such conversation by you.

Were you in the room when those gentlemen testified this after-
noon?

Mr. WISE. No, sir, I was not.
Judge TONE. And nothing in their recollection tends to refresh

your recollection about any such conversation?
Mr. WIsE. No, sir. I don'4 dispute their testimony, but I don't

recall--
Judge TONE. But you simply don't recall such a conversation.
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. If you don't dispute their testimony and such a

conversation did occur, that would indicate that you did know
about the intention to take a trip to Libya before Billy and Randy
left, would it not?-

Mr. WISE. Sir, if I had had such a conversation with Mr. Cole-
man, I'd have to assume that I was aware.

Judge TONE. The subcommittee heard testimony earlier today
that sometime after the trip of Mr. Carter and Mr. Coleman to
Libya, you requested that Mr. Quandt of the NSC arrange a brief-
ing for Mr. Coleman on the status of sales of C-130 aircraft to
Libya.

Did you request that Mr. Quandt give such a briefing?
Mr.-MosEs. Just a minute, Judge.
Was there such testimony? Mr. Quandt had said he does not

recall who it was that made the request. He assumed that it would
be either Mr. Inderfurth or Mr. Wise. But he testified, as I recall,
he did not recall who it was that made the inquiry of him or the
request.

Judge TONE. Your recollection, Mr. Moses, is consistent with
mine. I had the question prepared, and I stand corrected. I think
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that is what Mr. Inderfurth did say, so let me frame the question
again by amending it to say that he received such a request from
persons he named, one of whom might be you.

Did you receive such a request?
Mr. WISE. I have no recollection of such a request.
Judge TONE. The subcommittee has heard testimony about Billy

Carter's hosting a visit by a Libyan delegation to Georgia in Janu-
ary and February 1979. Your callback log contains an entry for
Randy Coleman on January 5, 1979, which was a few days before
the Libyan delegation arrived in Georgia.

Did-Randy Coleman discuss with you during early January the
fact that he expected the Libyans to come to Georgia?

Mr. WISE. I don't recall such a conversation with Mr. Coleman.
Judge TONE. Do you recall whether there was a discussion at

that time-I'll withdraw that question.
In early February 1979 Billy Carter, Randy Coleman, and Arthur

Chiokas visited with President Carter while they were in Washing-
ton attending a reception for the Libyan delegation. About a week
later Billy Carter visited the White House again.

Do you recall those visits?
Mr. WISE. I'm sorry. Can you repeat the dates again?
Judge TONE. Yes. The date was early February 1979. Do you

recall that?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I cannot recall that visit. I assume there is a

record of it if they came by the White House to see the President.
Judge TONE. Are you acquainted with a Ronald Sprague?
Mr. WISE. I have met Mr. Sprague.
Judge TONE. According to the supplemental report submitted by

the White House to the subcommittee on September 8, the Presi-
dent met with Mr. Sprague in the company of Billy Carter on
March 19, 1980. Did you make the arrangements for Mr. Sprague
and Billy Carter to meet with the President?

Mr. WISE. As much as arrangements were made. Billy just
showed up 1 day with Mr. Sprague and said that he would like to
see the President.

Judge TONE. He didn't call ahead?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. How long was Mr. Sprague in your office?
Mr. WISE. Judge, I would estimate a 5-minutes' wait until the

President was available.
Judge TONE. And did you talk to him while he was there?
Mr. WISE. General small talk.
Judge TONE. Was Billy there also?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Did either of them tell you that Mr. Sprague and

Mr. Coleman were about to depart for Libya?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. After Billy Carter's return from his second trip to

Libya, Mr. Coleman apparently called you on November 7, 1979, at
11:20, as is reflected in your telephone logs.

Can you tell us whether you had any telephone conversations
with Mr. Coleman in early November 1979?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I assume I returned the phone call from Randy
Coleman.
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Judge TONE. Do you recall the subject of that call?
Mr. WISE. No, sir, I do not.
Judge TONE. Does it help you to try to recall to know that it was

shortly after they returned from Libya, a month or so after?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. On November 20, 1979, Billy Carter traveled to

Washington to set up a meeting between Dr. Brzezinski and Mr.
Ali-Houderi. The evening before, on November 19, 1979, according
to White House records, a call was placed from Camp David to-
Billy Carter in Buena Vista, Ga.

Did you participate in placing that call on the night of November
19?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't believe so.
Judge TONE. Were you at Camp David with the President on

November 19 and 20, 1979?
Mr. WISE. Judge, I don't know. I could check my records, but I-

don't know offhand.
Judge TONE. The White House report to the subcommittee states

that at 10:20 a.m. on November 20, the President called Dr. Brze-
zinski to discuss the proposal to appeal to the Libyans through
Billy Carter. Were you aware of that when it happened?

Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Senator BAYH. We will recess so we'll all have the benefit of

hearing the questions and thus aren't tempted to repeat them. If
you'd like to take about a 10-minute break, we'll be right back.

[Vote recess.]
Senator BAYH. Why don't we reconvene with apologies to all of

you? You have been very patient. We had three or four votes. I lost
count. You get to the top of the stairs, and look at the lights, and
have to go back.

Judge, you were in gear here.
Mr. Wise, I am sorry to have to force you to wait for us. We will

continue.Judge TONE. M-Wise, we have come to November 20, 1979, and
I was asking you some questions about that day, and I referred to a
number at,. the Best Western Motel. The record should show that
when we refer to the Best Western Motel number, we refer to a
telephone in Mr. James Murray's office which evidence shows was
used regularly by Billy Carter and Randy Coleman as well as a few
other persons.

Referring now to November 20, the White House report states
that at 10:21 a.m. on that day, the President called Dr. Brzezinski
to discuss the proposal to appeal to the Libyans through Billy
Carter. The White House phone records show a phone call at 10:29,
8 minutes after the President's call to Dr. Brzezinski commenced
from the Camp David switchboard to this number in the Best
Western Motel office that I described.

That call was not mentioned in the August 4 report to the
subccinmittee, and my question to you is, Did you make that call?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I have no recollection of making that call.
Judge TONE. Do you know who did make the call?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Judge TONE. The Best Western Motel records, toll records for

that telephone also show a call earlier that morning at 9:45 a.m.
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from that phone to the White House that lasted 7 minutes. Do you
recall receiving a call from Billy Carter or Randy Coleman on that
day, at that time?

Mr. WISE. I am sorry. The date again was November--
Judge TONE. It is the same day, November 20, when arrange-

ments were made, when discussions were had with Dr. Brzezinski
about talking to Billy Carter concerning an appeal to Libya to help
with the hostage situation.

Later that day, Billy Carter came to Washington, and it is a day
that is mentioned in the report of August 4.

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I am not aware of who would have made that
call.

Judge TONE. Are you certain that you had no connection with
that call, or is it just that you don't remember it?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't remember. I don't believe I had a connec-
tion with that call.

Judge TONE. Do you recall Billy Carter coming to Washington
that day as reported, I believe, in the August 4 report?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't remember seeing Billy while he was in
Washington, but if he came by the Oval Office, I can assume that I
did see him.

Judge TONE. The President's notes indicate that he came in from
Camp David that day, I believe. Would that help your recollection
on the point?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I am sorry, it doesn't.
Judge TONE. The telephone toll records indicate that at 9:43 p.m.,

the following day, there was a call from Camp David. On Novem-
ber 21 there was a call from the Camp David switchboard to Billy
Carter's home in Buena Vista, Ga. Do you recall speaking to Billy
Carter on that day?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I do not.
Judge TONE. On December 2, a telephone call was placed from

that Best Western office telephone to the White House at 9:36 p.m.
That was the day after the sacking of the American Embassy in
Tripoli. Do you recall talking with Billy Carter shortly after that
event?

The call was on December 3. The sacking was on December 2. 1
misspoke, I believe, Mr. Wise.

Mr. WISE. I don't recall any such conversation, Judge.
Senator BAYH. Judge, could you yield?
When the President comes back to the White House, do you

come with him or do you stay at Camp David?
Mr. WISE. If I was at Camp David with him, I would have come

back.
Senator BAYH. You would have come back with him?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. And if the President came back from Camp David

to attend a meeting, you would have come back with him?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. And by your own earlier testimony, your desk is

right outside the Oval Office?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
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Senator BAYH. And if Billy Carter is going to go into the Oval
Office, he would probably come in reasonable proximity to your
desk? But you don t have any memory of all of this?

Mr. WISE. No. I assume that if there was a meeting in the Oval
Office with Billy, that I saw him.

Judge TONE. I may have drawn the wrong inference from the
President's note, Mr. Wise. I reread it just now, and it says, Billy
was at the White House, having come up at Zbig's invitation. I told
him and Zbig to get together to discuss what message we might
pass on to the Libyans.

So, I just wanted to point out that I drew that inference from
that statement, that the President came from the White House.

Do you have any independent recollection of whether he came in
that day?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I am sure we could check the diary and it
would show the details of that.

Mr. MosEs. Judge Tone, the President's recollection is that he
saw Billy Carter in his residence, not in the Oval Office that day.

Judge TONE. Very well.
Turning to December 6, 1979, on that date, a meeting was held at

the White House between Dr. Brzezinski, Mr. EI-Houderi, and the
President. The subcommittee staff has prepared a list of telephone
calls compiled from various sources, a copy of which is placed on
that easel, and on that list-I think you have been furnished a
copy of it, Mr. Wise, if you will look at it-that list shows, among
other things, a telephone log entry on your log stating, "10:10,
Billy." Do you note that?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. I believe we looked at your log and your deposition

the other day, and under the column "Action" there was a check-
mark. Do you recall that?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. And you told us in your deposition that you could

not recall which Billy that was. Is that correct?
Mr. WISE. I said that it could have been a number of Billy's that

would have called and left a message like that.
Judge TONE. The telephone toll records of that Best Western

telephone show that a call was placed at 10:08 a.m. and lasted 5
minutes from that phone to the White House. Does that help
refresh your recollection as to the name of the Billy referred to in
your 10:10 entry in the log?

Mr. WiSE. Sir, I will assume that that was Billy Carter.
Judge TONE. Is there anything else on that sheet that refreshes

your recollection or does that, if you make that assumption, if you
ook at the time, is your recollection refreshed about that tele-
phone call?

Mr. WISE. Sir, in preparation, I reviewed my correspondence file
last night, and I have come across a piece of correspondence that
does help me on the substance of this phone call from Billy Carter.

Judge TONE. And did you bring the correspondence with you?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Will you show it to us?
Mr. WiS. Yes, sir.
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Mr. ALTMAN. We will be glad to make a copy available, Judge
Tone.

Judge TONE. May I see it now?
Mr. ALTMAN. Certainly.
Senator BAYH. Was that lost, Mr. Wise? Was that in your normal

files? I am curious as to why we just now are getting it.
Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't know that I have been asked for anything

like that.
Senator BAYH. I thought the committee requested all of your files

relevant to this matter.
Mr. WISE. The counsel's office of the White House was responsi-

ble for all production of documents.
Judge TONE. The document you have produced, Mr. Wise, is a

letter to you dated December 6, 1979, from Claude A. Bray, Jr., on
the subject of the Warm Springs, Ga., hospital, and a task force the
Governor had appointed to make recommendations concerning the
Warm Springs area.

It is in short a memorandum that has nothing to do with Billy
Carter or the matters we are talking about here. Is that correct?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. In finding that document, to the best of my
recollection, Billy Carter referred Mr. Bray to me, and asked me to
help out on that project. Not until I saw your sheet this afternoon
did I know about a Best Western call to Manchester, Ga., that
same morning, which is the home of Claude Bray.

I was aware, and when I was with you yesterday, when I was
prepared to speculate-on the conversation then, and you asked me
not to, to bring this up at that point.

Judge TONE. I think I said we wanted your recollection, and I did
not want you to speculate. But at any rate, go ahead and complete
your answer.

Mr. WISE. I think that Billy's call that morning was referring
Claude Bray to me, since he refers to my call with him, talk with
him, and the letter is dated the same date as the conversation with
Billy.

Judge TONE. Is it your recollection that the subject matter of
that letter, which we will mark for the record--

Mr. WISE. Exhibit A.
[The documents referred to were marked committee exhibit A

(Wise) and appear at the end of Mr. Wise's testimony.]
Judge TONE [continuing]. Was the subject of your telephone con-

versation with Billy on the 6th?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I think so.
Judge TONE. And the item-you say, "The following item on the

list of calls." The call to Manchester confirms that recollection to
you. Is that correct? I want to be sure I understood--

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, it does help my recollection on that.
Judge TONE. All right.
Senator BAYH. Judge Tone, can we ask you a-question? Is that

call from the Best Western to Manchester, Ga., to Mr. Bray?
Judge TONE. We are informed that the telephone subscriber in-

formation indicates that that call to Manchester was to an auto
dealership, Mr. Wise. Does that change anything in your recollec-
tion?

69-838 0 - 81 - 48
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Mr. WISE. No, sir. Mr. Meadows in Manchester was involved in
this same project with Mr. Bray, and I think that I was asked to
talk with the State representative, Mr. Bray.

Judge TONE. So that confirms your recollection, the fact that Mr.
Meadows was in fact the auto dealer, right?

Mr. MOSES. Mr. Chairman, you asked us as to why the document
had not been produced. Is the chairman now satisfied that prior to
this time, the document was not called for by any request that was
received by counsel's office?

I was certainly not aware of any request that would have called
for production of this document. I represented to the committee I
was unaware of the document or its connection to Billy Carter, if
there is any connection.

Senator BAYH. I don't think it shows on its face there is any
connection.

Judge TONE. We scheduled another session of your deposition
yesterday, I believe, Mr. Wise, partly and principally for the pur-
pose of asking you about this incident and determining whether
you could recall anything about it. Is that correct?

Mr. WISE. I was not aware before the deposition of what the
subject would be.

Judge TONE. But anyway, we did go back to December 6, and I
did ask you about this information, this log record, and you
couldn't recall anything about it yesterday. Is that correct?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. I was prepared to speculate about it yester-
day, but you didn't want me to.

Judge TONE. All right.
Did you have anything to do with setting up the meeting that

day between Mr. El-Houderi and Dr. Brzezinski and the President?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Judge TONE. Did you receive instructions from either the Presi-

dent or Dr. Brzezinski to set up the meeting?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I believe it was Dr. Brzezinski who directed me.
Judge TONE. How soon before the meeting were you asked to set

up the appointment?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I can't recall. I believe it was that morning.
Judge TONE. Do you now recall the conversation you had with

Billy on December 6 that is referred to in your log?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I recall having a conversation with Billy Carter

concerning this Warm Springs situation.
Judge TONE. Tell us what you remember. What did you say and

what did he say about it?
Mr. WISE. My recollection is just that he called, said that this

was an important project to this community in Georgia, that there
was a lot of interest in it, and if there was any way to make sure
that the proper Federal authorities were examining it, that it
would be helpful to the community, and would I contact this State
group that had been put together?

That is about the most detail I can recall.
Judge TONE. Did you and Billy talk about anything else in that

conversation?
Mr. WISE. I don't recall any other.
Judge TONE. Did you mention to him that you had scheduled a

meeting between the President and Mr. El-Houderi?
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Mr. WISE. Judge, I don't believe so. That is not the type of
information that I would be passing to someone who was not
involved in a particular meeting.

Judge TONE. And he did not mention to you anything about
having just talked to the Libyan embassy in that call?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't recall any such mention.
Judge TONE. Mr. Wise, Randy Coleman returned from a trip to

Libya in mid-January 1980. White House records indicate that
Billy Carter used a White House vehicle on January 9, 1980. Your
telephone logs contain an entry for Billy Carter on January 10,
1980. Do you recall seeing or speaking with Billy Carter in early or
mid-January 1980?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't recall a specific conversation during that
time.

Judge TONE. Your telephone log shows on March 10, 1980, "2:03,
Randy," just the name, Randy. Do you know who that is?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. There are two or three people that could have
just left the name, Randy. These were taken by my secretary, more
for her use, to remind her of who called, than they are for me.

Senator BAYH. Excuse me, Judge.
Two or three Randy's that usually call the White House?
Mr. WISE. Well, there are a couple of Randy's on the White

House staff.
Senator BAYH. That would be calling you?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. What are their names? Randy who?
Mr. WISE. Sir, there is- a Randy Lewis in the press office, and

there is a Randy Jane, who was on the OMB staff.
Senator BAYH. This note was taken by your secretary?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYIH. To alert you Randy called?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. Did you call back three Randy's, then, or how did

you know?
Mr. WISE. I looked to my secretary for direction then.
Judge TONE. Thank you, Mr. Wise.
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Well, thank you, Judge.
Mr. Wise, I can appreciate your indignation if you feel that

things have been said about you that are not true, because I think
any of us who are in public have been in that particular position. It
is not the desire of this committee at all to say anything or have
anything said about you that is not true. We are trying to find out
what is true. In the process, we have to ask questions of people who
are close to where the truth might be, and some of these questions
are not easy to ask, and probably more difficult to answer.

What we are trying to find out is not only what you know or
remember now, but what you may have had reason to remember
some time ago, and thus who else would know.

I have a bad memory. So, although I must say the whole business
of repeated "I don't recall's" is raising red flags, events may look a
lot different in hindsight than they might have looking forward,
and trying to recall things a year or so ago, 6 months, 8 months, 9
months, is a difficult matter.
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You have described your relationship with Billy Carter as a close
one. He is a-friend. He has said, as I recall-Judge, correct me if
I'm wrong-he said, whenever he is in the White House, he likes to
stop by and see Randy, because Randy is from Plains, one of the
home folks. Whether it is 30 or 40 times or 10 or 12, you had a
chance to see him several times and talk to him several times in
the White House.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. You mentioned several things, sort of trivial kinds

of things you talked about. You mentioned politics. What are the
other kinds of things you talked about?

Mr. WISE. We can--
Senator BAYH. When he was going to build a new home and

leave Plains to go to Buena Vista? Did he talk to you about that, a
pretty important personal decision? I mean, is that the kind of
thing you would talk about?

Mr. WISE. Those are the kinds of things. I don't know that I ever
talked with him about his moving out from Plains and building a
new home. I think he may have done that before I was employed
by the White House.

Senator BAYH. Well, that is really not relevant, except in trying
to explore what kind of a relationship you had.

Mr. WISE. We would talk about Plains, the people there.
Senator BAYH. Has he talked to you about some of the crazy

people like me he saw on his trips on the lecture circuit, and things
like that, as he was traveling around, experiencing new experi-
ences?

Mr. WISE. I don't believe he has ever mentioned your name.
Senator BAYH. Let the record show that, please.
Mr. WISE. But general things like that. Talk about what the crop.

is going to be like in Plains.
Senator BAY-I. That is a reasonable kind of thing you would

expect to have conversations about. The reason I ask this, it would
seem to me that, coming .from Shirkeyville, Ind., which is only
slightly smaller than Plains, Ga., I can remember the first trip I
took outside the country, and I would assume that for somebody
going from Plains to Tripoli, that that would be a pretty big trip,
and the kind of thing he might want to discuss with a friend from
Plains. That is not unreasonable to expect.

Mr. WISE. No, sir, it is not.
Senator BAYH. Did he discuss this with you?
Mr. WISE. Mr. Chairman, he could have. I don't recall specific

conversations about any trips. You know, one of the reasons that I
have a friendly relationship with Billy is that I am one of those
people that never ask him about his private business. And I think
that is one of the reasons.

Senator BAYH. Well, I compliment you for that. He could have
talked to you about his trip. Do you remember him talking to
you-do you remember when you first learned he was going to go
to Libya, and how you first learned it?

Mr. WISE. I assume that it was from press accounts, when it
became public knowledge.

Senator BAYH. You mean, after he had gone?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
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Senator BAYH. There was no knowledge around the environs of
Plains that the Libyan ambassador from Rome had met with Billy
there at a softball game, in a van? Or about the planning when
Billy and Randy and the other Georgians were getting things put
together? There was no comment about what was going on in
Plains that would come to you in the normal course of events as
you think back about it?

There is nothing wrong about that, you know.
Mr. WISE. Senator, I was constantly passed gossip about Plains

and things that were going on down there. During this time period,
Plains was still pretty much a tourist stop, and there was a lot
going on down there, but I do not recall learning about any meet-
ing that Billy had with the Libyan Ambassador in Plains.

Senator THURMOND. We will have to go.
- Senator BAYH. About Mr. Inderfurth. You say you don't recall
asking him that a briefing be set up? This briefing resulted in a
conversation over the telephone with Randy Coleman, in which
Billy Carter had at least temporary participation?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I get 100 to 150 calls a day from a variety of
subjects. My first responsibility, however, is to look after the Presi-
dent and his schedule, and that is what I concentrafe on. Second-
ary calls requesting me to help people out in the Government, refer
them to places, I don't give as much attention to.

A mayor may call me from Florida and want to know how to
apply for a particular HUD grant. Well, I don't know that, but I
will tell him who on the White House staff they can talk with. And
that is not particularly noteworthy to me.

Senator BAYH. There is absolutely nothing wrong with your set--
ting up a briefing for Billy Carter, and if anybody wrote implying
that it was wrong, I would not agree with that at all. The question
for which we are trying to find the answer is when you could have
had reason to know about a trip, and as a result, who else would
have had reason to know.

You do communicate with the President on occasion, I suppose.
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. More than once a day?
Mr. WISE. Half a dozen times a-day.
Senator BAYH. Susan Clough and Jody Powell, you have a chance

to communicate with them?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. Are you aware of this Gates memo, the copy that

was sent to the National Seciirity Council and Dr. Brzezinski
saying that Clough and Mr. Powell were concerned, having seen
Billy on television, that he was going to Libya?

Mr. MOSES. Mr. Chairman, if I could make the record clear, this
is July of 1979. It had been almost a year after the first trip. Is
that what you are referring to?

Senator BAYH. Yes.
Mr. WISE. I was not aware of the Gate.- memo until it became

public during the past few weeks.
Senator BAYH. Well, you and Mr. Inderfurth were in fairly close

communication, so it would not have been unreasonable for him to
call you and ask you to set up a briefing for someone in the
President's family?
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Mr. WISE. I am sorry. Could you repeat that?
Senator BAYH. It would not have been unusual for you to come in

contact with Mr. Inderfurth. He was involved in preparations for
Camp David and you set up the logistics of Camp David. The
reason I ask this question is, we are trying to find out who knew
what, and if the appointments secretary of the President got a call
from someone who said, Set up a briefing for the President's broth-
er to go to Libya, what would the normal, reasonable appointments
secretary do first? Would he tell the President?

My time has run out, and I have got to go vote.
[Whereupon, a vote to recess was taken.]
Senator DOLE. As I understand, Mr. Chairman, it is all right to

proceed.-I know Mr. Wise would like to finish, and I know almost
everyone else would.

Judge TONE. I believe that Senator Bayh would like for us to
proceed, Senator Dole. -

Senator DOLE. I think Senator Thurmond may have a few ques-
tions, but I don't think he will object--

Mr. WISE. Judge, I would like to answer the last question that
was asked before the recess.

Judge TONE. Senator Dole, the witness says he would like to
answer the question asked by Senator Bayh before the recess that
he didn't have a chance to answer before we adjourned.

Go ahead, Mr. Wise.
Mr. WISE. I cannot ansWer for every appointments secretary, but

I agree with the chairman that it would not be unusual to set a
briefing up, or noteworthy, for a member of the President's family.

Senator DOLE. Mr. Wise, I have some questions, but I can't recall
what they were. [General laughter.]

Were you aware of the President's visit with Don Carter on July
15?

Mr. MosEs. What year, Senator?
Senator DOLE. 1980.
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. Did you discuss that meeting with Billy or with

the President, or did you arrange for that meeting? I think the
President spent some time with Mr. Carter.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I did.
Senator DOLE. Were you there on that visit?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. Was Billy Carter there at any time?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Senator DOLE. Or Randy Coleman?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Senator DOLE. Jack McGregor?
Mr. WISE. No, sir.
Senator DOLE. Who was there?
Mr. WISE. Sir, this was a fishing trip the President took into

north Georgia, and he stayed overnight at a cabin that Mr. Carter
owns back up in the mountains, and my recollecton is that Mr.
Carter, Mr. Jack Crockford, an old friend of the President's from
Atlanta, and Carlton Hicks and Jim Bishop, two friends of the
President from Brunswick, Ga. were along on that trip.
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Senator DOLE. Do you know or have you ever met Jack McGre-
gor?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. When and where and how often?
Mr. WISE. I believe I have met Mr. McGregor once. That was the

occasion he came by the White House for a general briefing, I
believe, on hospital care, at which point he saw the President. I
believe that was in April of 1979, or 1978, Senator.

Senator DOLE. You have never had any phone conversations with
Mr. McGregor?

Mr. WISE. Sir, after that meeting, my logs show two phone con-
versations with Mr. McGregor.

Senator DOLE. Do you recall what was stated in those conversa-
tions, what he said and what you said? Or why he called?

Mr. WISE. Sir, my recollection is that he was calling about the
photograph he had made with the President, and asking if it had
been sent.

Senator DOLE. He called twice for that?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. It is my recollection that he called the first

time, and then when he didn't receive the photograph immediately,
I believe he called again.

Senator DOLE. Were you aware of the relationship or any friend-
ship of Billy Carter and Jack McGregor? Did you know about their
long-time friendship?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I was aware that they had served together in
the Marines.

Senator BAYH. But you never discussed Mr. McGregor with Billy
Carter, and vice versa?

Mr. WISE. I believe I have heard Billy make mention of Jack
McGregor just as a friend, but nothing more.

Senator DOLE. Did you ever talk to Mr. Eli Cass, C-a-s-s, from
New York?

Mr. WISE. No, sir, I don't believe so.
Senator DOLE. Or Mr. Arnetta of the Philippines?
Mr. WISE. No, sir. I don't believe so.
Senator DOLE. Do you have any recollection of either of those

men ever visiting the President?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I don't recall those two people visiting. The Presi-

dent's diary should show if they have ever had any contact with
him.

Senator DOLE. Could that inlbrmation be provided to the commit-
tee?

Mr. MosEs. Senator, if we see such a request from counsel, we
will certainly take it up and respond to it in the same spirit with
all the other requests.

Senator DOLE. We will see if we can't get the request.
In the phone log just for the one day, and I assume there are

other logs that may be made public later, there are calls from Best
Western to Bedford Village, Mr. McGregor's office, at 10:36, and
another call to McGregor's office at 2:47 that same day.

Did you know what business Mr. McGregor was in?
Mr. WISE. Senator, I was aware that Mr. McGregor had been

associated with-I believe it was Carey Oil Co., at one time, but it
was my understanding he was leaving that company.
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Senator DOLE. Did you know that he was a lobbyist for Carey, a
Washington lobbyist for Carey?

Mr. WISE. I was not aware that that was part of his duties with
Carey.

Senator DOLE. Was that meeting he attended at the White House
an energy meeting or hospital cost containment? Do you remem-
ber?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I believe it was hospital cost containment.
Senator DOL.:. Does he have any interest in hospitals?
Mr. WIsE. Sir, I don't know.
Senator DOLE. Is it customary to just invite business groups in

for those meetings, not just hospital administrators?
Mr. WISE. I don't set up those meetings, but I believe they try to

get a cross section of people in for those types of briefings.
Senator DOLE. You have already indicated in your testimony-in

fact, I think you indicated rather strongly that you did not contact
Billy Carter, Randy, or anybody else with reference to the call you
had from the Justice Department about the grand jury. You spe-
cifically denied any such call, and I think you mentioned three
names, Randy, Parks, or Billy Carter. Is that correct?

Mr. WISE. That is correct.
Senator DOLE. Did you relay that information to anyone else

about the possible grand jury?
Mr. WISE. No, sir. I don't recall Mr. Lisker's message mentioning

the grand jury.
Senator DOLE. Of course, you make a lot of appointments over

the period of a month. Do you have an average number of appoint-
ments you make?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I guess I would estimate the President would
see anywhere from 15 to 40 or 50 people a day, singly or in small
group meetings. It is hard for me to estimate just how many
appointments that would take to set up.

Senator DOLE. So I guess no one would expect you to recall
everybody who walked through the Oval Office, but I assume if
there is a question about who may have showed up on February
12th, there is a record kept, I assume, of everyone who goes into
the Oval Office.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. And that is the President's diary. Is that where

that is kept?
Mr. WISE. That is correct.
Senator DOLE. Would that be true of even family members or Mr.

Kirbo, close friends? Are they logged in and out of the Oval Office?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator DOLE. What about other places in the White House, the

living quarters or the executive office?
Mr. WISE. Sir, I am not responsible for the residence, and I

cannot speak for how records are kept there.
Senator DOLE. Do you knew a Mr. Belluomini? Did he ever visit

the White House?
Mr. WISE. To the best of my recollection, he has never visited the

White House.
Senator DOLE. Do you know who he is?
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Mr. WISE. Only from the testimony that has been before this
committee.

Senator DOLE. That is all I have. Thank you.
Senator THURMOND. Mr. Wise, in referring to your testimony, I

notice that you feel there is no evidence before this committee that
Billy Carter ever attempted to influence United States policy
toward Libya. You also stated you believe that is the critical ques-
tion for this committee.

While I appreciate your comments, I do not feel that they are
entirely correct. The fact that Billy Carter is registered as a foreign
agent is certainly evidence before this committee. While your con-
clusions will be duly noted, it is your answers to specific questions
that we are interested in.

If you will answer these questions fully and share with this
committee all the information that you have, then you will be
doing your share to help this investigation reach a successful con-
clusion.

I will try to make these questions as brief as I can. If you make
your answers as quick and brief as you can, we can get through
here in a hurry.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator THURMOND. Mr. Wise, in your statement, you indicate

that Agent Blackman called you on May 14 and May 27, seeking a
second FBI interview with you concerning Billy Carter.

According to your phone message log, Blackman also called on
the 28th of May.

Are you denying that call on the 28th, or was your statement
just inaccurate?

Mr. WISE. Sir, he did call my office on the 28th.
Senator THURMOND. I would also like to clarify another point

about your contacts with Mr. Blackman from the FBI. Your logs
indicate that on June 2, Mr. Lisker called. Under the notation of
his name is-listed the name, Mr. Blackman.

Are you testifying that this entry indicates that you received two
separate calls on that date, one from Mr. Lisker and one from Mr.
Blackman?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I believe that notation refers to Mr. Lisker
referring g to Mr. Blackman, and leaving the numbers for Mr. Black-
man.

Senator THURMOND. Please speak a little louder. We can't hear
you.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, Senator. I believe that notation refers to Mr.
Lisker leaving Mr. Blackman's name and numbers.

Senator THURMOND. Is it possible that Mr. Lisker called to urge
you to call Mr. Blackman and left Mr. Blackman's name and
number?

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator THURMOND. As you are aware, there has been testimony

before this committee from some witnesses who felt that you may
have been uncooperative with the Jtistice Department investigation
of Billy Carter. In reviewing your log, which you indicate is only a
partial listing of your calls, because it does not reflect any calls
which you made or which you took directly when you were called,
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it is obvious that FBI Agent Blackman called you at least three
times in the last 2 weeks of May.

Your log also indicates that Mr. Lisker of the ."ustice Depart-
ment called you on June 2. Mr. Lisker has testified that he left a
message with your secretary that if you did not cooperate he would
convene a grand jury.

Do you remember the message from Mr. Lisker on June 2?
Mr. WISE. Senator, what I recall is Mr. Lisker calling and urging

that I talk with Mr. Blackman. During this time, as I have stated,
it was a very busy time for me at the White House, with a number
of events going on besides my normal duties and responsibilities.

I also traveled with the President some during this time.
Senator THURMOND. Your secretary did not tell you that Mr.

Lisker indicated that if you didn't cooperate he would convene a
grand jury?

Mr. WISE. Sir, he may have left that message, but neither I nor
my secretary recall that message.

Senator THURMOND. You don't recall that and your secretary
doesn't recall it?

Mr. WI E. No, sir.
Senator THURMOND. Of course, you know Mr. Lisker testified-to

that.
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir, I am not disputing his testimony.
Senator THURMOND. There is no doubt that there is a close

temporal relationship between Lisker's call on June 2 and your
interview with Blackman on June 4. Are you denying any causal
relationship between those two events?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. During the time period that I received the
request from Mr. Blackman, I referred those requests, as I did the
previous first FBI interview request, to the legal counsel's office,
and was awaiting direction from them on how to respond to the
request.

Senator THURMOND. Is your denial based on the specific recollec-
tion of how the Blackman request was handled?

Mr. WISE. I am sorry, Senator. Could you restate it?
Senator THURMOND. Yes. Is your denial based on your specific

recollection of how the Blackman request was handled?
Mr. ALTMAN. Senator, I don't think the--
Senator THURMOND. How is that?
Mr. ALTMAN. I don't think the witness knows what you are

indicating he has denied. I think he is confused.
Senator THURMOND. As I understand, he did not seem to under-

stand anything abodt these calls in which the grand jury was
mentioned.

.Mr. ALTMAN. I think Mr. Wise has stated that neither he nor his
secretary recalls that Mr. Lisker left a message regarding a grand
jury. He is also aware that Mr. Lisker has testified--

Senator THURMOND. Instead of saying denied, I should say, is his
answer based on his specific recollection of how the Blackman
request was handled.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. My answers are based on my recollection of
those calls.

Senator THURMOND. How specific is your recollection of how and
when the Blackman request was handled? And I might ask you
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this along with it. How specific is your recollection of how the
Lisker call was handled and what message was left for you, what
specific message? [Pause.]

You are not recalling a lot of things. I am just trying to see if' we
can get a little more specific. You see, these people made specific
statements. Now you are saying you don't deny it but you don't
recall it. So, I am trying to refresh your memory here, to see if you
can answer more specifically.

Mr. WISE. Yes, sir. My recollection is that my office received
these calls from Agent Blackman requesting an appointment, and
that I referred that request to the legal counsel's office, ds I did the
first FBI interview request, for them to give me direction on how to
respond to therequest.

Senator THURMOND. Mr. Wise, how ong have you known that
Billy Carter and Randy Coleman are close friends and associates?
[Pause.]

Five years? Ten years? Or for wht length of time have you
known that Billy Carter and Randy Coleman were close friends
and associates?

Mr. WISE. I was aware that Randy was employed by the ware-
house for the past approximately 10 years or up until it went into
a trusteeship.

Senator THURMOND. Yet even though you knew of that relation-
ship, you did not indicate that you had received calls from Andy
Coleman in the fall of 1978, and in January 1979, until the White
House announced them in a press release this past June or July.

Mr. WISE. I don't understand the question.
Senator THURMOND. I said, even though you kpew of that rela-

tionship-that is, between Billy Carter ad Randy Coleman-you
did not indicate that you had received ca Is from Randy Coleman
in the fall of 1978 and in January of 1979 until the White House
announced them in a press release this past June or July.

When did you search your logs for calls from Mr. Coleman?
Mr. MOSES. I am sorry, Senator. When did he do what?
Senator THURMOND. Search your log for calls from Mr. Coleman.
Mr. WISE. Sir, this past July.
Senator THURMOND. When did you look up your logs to tell when

Me-Coleman called you?
Mr. WISE. During this past July.
Senator THURMOND. Why did you search for these calls?
Mr. WISE. Sir, the White House was directed by the Presi-

dent--
Senator THURMOND. Ho'v is that?
Mr. WISE. The White House was directed by the President to

cooperate fully with this investigation, and I started a search in my
logs for any of the names that had been mentioned in the press
accounts.

Senator THURMOND. Now, you sat through two interviews with
the FBI during which you discussed calls from Billy Carter, and
you never mentioned the possibility that you may have talked to

ndy Coleman. That is correct, isn t it?
Mr. WISE. That is correct.
Senator THURMOND. Wouldn't it have been logical for you to

check your record for calls from Randy Coleman also?

I
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Mr. WISE;. Senator, I was not aware of what the FBI was looking
for. I answered their questions and their requests directly.

Senator THURMOND. Was your approach then to answer exactly
what the FBI asked and nothing more, even though you knew of
the relationship between Billy Carter and Randy Coleman?

Mr. WIsE. Sir, I tried to be as helpful as I could in those inter-
views, but I was given no indication that the FBI was interested in
anything other than contacts I had had with Billy Carter, and I
have a relationship with Randy Coleman that is different and
separate from connecting him always with Billy Carter.

Senator THURMOND. But you knew this investigation was about
Billy Carter, didn't you,- and you knew of his close relationship
with Randy Coleman?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I would not normally draw that inference from the
questioning I have been--

Senator THURMOND. In your phone log for the date April 16,
1980, there is a notation, "Randy Coleman, Department of Justice."
I understand that you have indicated that this message came from
Coleman when he was at the Justice Department trying to help out
someone with an immigration problem. Who handled that call and
helped Randy with his problem? And do you know what kind of
immigration problem that was?

Mr. WISE. Sir, my secretary took that call from Randy Coleman,
and I am not aware of the-details of that conversation, other than
it revolved around INS questions.

Senator THURMOND. Does it help refresh your memory if I
remind you that this was the general period during which the U.S.
Government was attempting to expel several Libyans who were
lodged in the Libyan Embassy?

Mr. WISE. No, sir. I never talked with Randy about this situation.
Senator THURMOND. All right. Thank you very much.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.
I am sorry to have left in such a hurry. Did you have the-time to

answer the question I posed? I just wonder what sort of communi-
cations there are where someone like yourself, who is sensitive to
the Middle Eastern situation and the conference that was going on
between Sadat and Begin, learns that the President's brother is
going to be going to Libya. I would think the first thing somebody
would do would be to talk to the other brother.

Do you have that communication with the President? I mean, is
it that kind of free flow of information? Or do you try to protect
the President from that kind of thing?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I have known the President all my life. I do
not try to get involved in any family matters of his, and it would
not be something I would normally do, is to report to the President
on something Billy was doing.

Senator BAYH. Suppose he was going to blow up the Washington
Monument? That may be an exaggeration, but considering Libya in
juxtaposition with Israel when there is an effort to get Israel and
Egypt together, there could have been some very serious ramifica-
tions.

I can understand your reservation about getting involved in
family matters such as warehouses and certain habits and traits,
but if you saw this kind of thing was going to happen, would you
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be hesitant to bring it to the President's attention even if ,,, I !,pw
that it was surfacing just before Camp David?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I don't recall doing such a referral to the
President, but even so, I don't think that it is something that I
would necessarily have mentioned to the President.

Senator BAY11. Well, let me just try one more time, and here
again, I understand it has been a long time ago, and you said you
didn't recall and that you don't think you talked to the President.
That is the way the record stands.

I guess I have always wondered how people around the President
communicate with the President. Just as like I know it is difficult
for people around Senators to communicate with us sometimes, it
has got to be more difficult to communicate with the President.

Here you are working for somebody who comes from your own
home town, but that is still different when he gets to be President,
I guess.

Suppose it happened right now, today. Hindsight is so much
better, you know. Given what you now know, and you learned that
Billy was going to go to Libya, and that next month or next week
Mr. Sadat and Mr. Begin were going to be sitting dowth at Camp
David, would you go to the President and say, Mr. President-
would you go to Ms. Clough? Would you go to somebody else and
say, how do we get this to the boss?

Mr. WISE. Senator, I would refer that information to probably
the chief of staff of the White House for Jack Watson to decide how
best to handle that.

Senator BAYH. If Jack Watson knew about it, do you think from
what you have observed that he would tell the President immedi-
ately on something like that?

Mr. WISE. Sir, I cannot answer on how Jack -Watson would
handle that.

Senator BAYH. How is the President protected if he is sitting in
the Oval Office and all these things are going on outside? How do
you penetrate the Oval Office; if you can't count on someone sitting
right outside- the door to say, we've got a real problem here, Mr.
President, I know it is a source of embarrassment to you, but I
think you ought to know?

Mr. WISE. Senator, that is the role of the chief of staff.
Senator BAYH. You would give it to Mr. Watson or Jordan?
Mr. WISE. Yes, sir.
Senator BAYH. But you don't know whether they would go and

tell the President about it?
Mr. WISE. I would assume that they would, but I can't answer for

the way they would handle it.
Senator BAYH. I am sure you couldn't in that specific instance. I

just wondered generally if they would be inclined to tell the Presi-
dent if he has got a family problem that is going to cause him and
the country significant embarrassment.

Would Watson have been inclined to make that same kind of
disclosure to the President in his previous capacity down at the
White House when he was on the staff?

Mr. WISE. Mr. Chairman, I don't believe so.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Mr. Wise. I appreciate your sharing

your recollection with us. Thank you. I don't begrudge anybody

I
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figuring out how you are going to get to the President every place
he goes. I appreciate your sharing your thoughts with us.

Thank you, gentlemen.
We will see you all tomorrow at 8 o'clock, I am sorry to say.
[Whereupon, at 6:35 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to

reconvene at 8 a.m. of the following day.]
[Exhibit A follows:]
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(ExHIBI A (WISE)1

COMMITTEE

o pCWOa L"aw ProceduS
CLAUD9 A. SMAY, in.p Vi.. ci*m
ftesmoeea,, of~~ 70OZ STATE OF RMBWSU
P. 0. Box $o Ppre charkflea
Mad0GWs Geoo 315elf WPYS A MEANS

ep : 40 4 N W R & kI b i Tam.4 ? Atlana, wargta S"WY

December 6, 1979

Mr. Phil Wise
White House Staff
White House
Washington, D.C.

Re: Roosevelt Warm Springs
Hospital, Warm Springs,
Georgia

Dear Mr. Wise:

Thank you so much for interrupting your busy schedule
to call us with regard to the Warm Springs Hospital.

Briefly, the Governor has appointed a Task Force
composed of 9 members to make recommendations concerning
the entire Warm Springs area. This Task Force will be
meeting again on December 11th, and is instructed to make
a final report on December 15th. The last meeting of the
Task Force received much negative information from the
Office of Planning and Budget, and much misinformation has
been engendered thereby in the press.

In my opinion this historic hospital which wfs accepted
by then Governor, now President Jimmy Carter has and is
doing much to benefit mankind. The President is familiar with
the Hospital, and is aware of the widespread interest in the
same.

Despite its recent limitation of having no adequate funding
set up, it has performed remarkably well and I am enclosing some
information for your use. Congressman Jack Brinkley, Speaker
Tip O'Neal, Congressman Ike Skelton, Congressman Bo Ginn, and
its many patients spread throughout the United States are very
interested in this institution.

We would deeply appreciate an expression from President

(
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Page 2.

Carter of his interest and support. Enclosed is the
resolution creating the 9 man Task Force. We would
deeply appreciate an expression of presidential interest
in the future of Warm Springs Hospital and his desire that
every opportunity be explored toward keeping it open.

I would be glad to supply to you any further information
which you might feel warranted.

With thanks for your attention, I am,

Sincerely yours,

Claude A. BrayJr.

CAB/f ab
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EXECUTIVE DEPARrTNENT

W1HEREAS: The Speaker of the House of Rcpresentatives, the rresidlnt
of the State Senate, and the Governor have agreed that a
joint Executive/Legislative Task Force should be created,
to make a thorough review of each of the entities currently}
incorporated in what is known as the Warm Springs Complex
in order to determine their functions, jurisdictions, and
operational scope.

IT IS IIEREBY

ORDERED: That the Georgia Warm Springs Task Force is hereby created
to be composed of:

State Senator Al Holloway
State Senator Frank Eldridge
State Senator Richard Greene
State RepresentatIve Joe Frank Iirrls
State Representative Grace hImmilton.-
State Representative Bobby Carrel-l
Dr. Luther Foster
Honorable Jimmy Hammock
Honorable Larry Gellerstedt

T I I

ORlEhI:D: That the Task Force sha ll nake a thiroaugha revJew of any ,n(a
all-studies provided it by the varlots (ntities involved
with the Warm Springs Complex and shall waL-kI± a report of it

69-838 0 - 81 - 49
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findings and recommendations regarding the future of War=
Springs to the Speaker of the House, the Lt. Governor, ajA
the Governor by December 15, 1979 and then stand abolished.

This 25th day of October , 1979

LT. GOVERNOR

SPEAKER

ATTEST:

EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

F

I



1337

Dr. Luther Foster
Tuskeegee Institute
Tuskeegee, Alabama 36088

Mr. Jimmy Hammock
401 E. Jackson Street
Dublin, Georgia 31021

Mr. Larry L. Gellerstedt
3129 Rockingham Drive, N. W.
Atlanta, Georgia 30327

(205) 727-8011

(912) 272-0455

355-8205

Representative Joe Frank Harris
712 West Avenue
Cartersville, Georgia 30120

Representative Grace Hamilton
582 University Place, N. W.
Atlanta, Georgia 30314

Representative Bobby Carrell
P. 0. Box 690
Monroe, Georgia 30655

Senator Al Holloway
P. 0. Box 588
Albany, Georgia.31702

Senator Frank Eldridge
P. 0. Box 1968
Waycross, Georgia 31501

Senator Richard L. Greene
Suite 517
1st National Bank Building
Macon, Georgia 31201 -
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DECEUMR 6, 1979

President Carter ar4 Dr. Braeztski
meet. President 4iects Dr. Brzezinxk4
to call Ali El Houdart to the White
House.

Dr. Brzezinski calls the Libyan Embassy
and tells Ali l Houdart to be at the
White House by 11:00 a.m.

Best Western call to Washtngtonf D.C.

Best Western call to Washington, D.C.

Philip Wise telephone log etorects
"01sla Billy*

Best Westo.a call to Manchester#
( orgia

Best Western call to Bedfor4 Village,
New York

Best Western call to Washington, D.C.

Ali El Houdari meets President Carter
in the Oval Office with Dr. Brzezinski

Best Western call to Washington, D.C.

Best Western call to Jacksonville.
Florida

Best Western call to Bedford Village,
New York

Best Western call to Jacksonville,
Florida

J4BYA4 EMBASSY

WHITE HOUSE

JXX 1CGUBGOR' OFFICE

LIBYAN EMBASSY

LIBYAN EMBASSY

CHARTER OIL

JAK MCGREGOR'S OFFICE

CHARTER OIL

*(Wl) White House Reports to the Senate and House of Representatives



INQUIRY INTO THE MATTER OF BILLY CARTER
AND LIBYA

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 17. 1980

U.S. SENATE, SUBCOMMIIrEE To INVESTIGATE THE ACTIVI-
TIES OF INDIVIDUALS REPRESENTING THE INTERESTS OF
FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE
JUDICIARY,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee 'met, pursuant to recess, at 8:08 a.m., in room

318, Russell Senate Office Building, the Honorable Birch Bayh
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Bayh, Pell, DeConcini, Leahy, Baucus, Thur-
mond, Mathias, Dole, and Lugar.

Also present: Judge Philip Tone, special counsel; Michael David-
son, Senate legal counsel; and Robert Kelley, Senate deputy legal
counsel.

Senator BAYH. Let's come to order, please.
Mr. Brzezinski, I understand you have a brief statement this

morning.
Would you please take the oath?
Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

the truth, so help you God?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I do.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, sir.
Would you please proceed.

TESTIMONY OF DR. ZBIGNIEW BRZEZINSKI, ASSISTANT TO THE
PRESIDENT FOR NATIONAL SECURITY AFFAIRS, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY WILLIAM ROGERS, ESQ., COUNSEL; BRUCE CHAD-
WICK, ESQ., COUNSEL; ALFRED MOSES, ESQ., OFFICE-OF
WHITE HOUSE LEGAL COUNSEL; DEANNE SIEMER, ESQ.,
COUNSEL TO EXECUTIVE OFFICES; AND ROBERT KIMMITT,
ESQ., LEGAL COUNSEL TO THE NATIONAL SECURITY COUN-
CIL
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Mr. Chairman, I submitted a statement to the

committee on August 4. That statement is now part of the public
record, along with a considerable body of other evidence the sub-
committee has assembled. I would like to offer this morning a few
observations about what has emerged from that record.

The inquiry has, of necessity, explored classified matters. Some
aspects of the case, therefore, can only be discussed in executive
session, if we are to protect extremely sensitive intelligence and
diplomatic confidences.

(1339)
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The facts relating to my contacts with Billy Carter, however, are
on the public record. There were three contacts involving Libya.
Each was extremely brief, and notably narrow in scope.
,The first, in late November of last year, was a part of our

international campaign to generate pressure on behalf of the safety
and, if possible, the release of the hostages. This contact was under-
taken with the-knowledge of both the President and the Secretary
of State at a time of extreme danger to the hostages. The sugges-
tion that our purpose was to enhance Billy Carter's opportunity for
commercial advantage in his relations with Libya is preposterous.

The second contact was my call to Billy Carter in late-March, to
admonish him that his commercial-activities involving Libya might
be exploited by a foreign power. That he might be contemplating
such an arrangement was unknown to me in November or at any
time beforbtdiiiiral Turner brought this intelligence to my atten-
tion late in March. I considered, and to this day consider, it my
duty to be careful, but not passive, with respect to such informa-
tion.

The third contact, in June of this year, was initiated by-Billy
Carter. He wanted to know whether it would affect national secu-
rity for him to disclose to the Department of Justice the fact that
he had assisted in our earlier efforts regarding the hostages.

I have cooperated with this inquiry in every possible-way. The
President has determined that it is appropriate for the first time in
recent history that the Assistant for National Security Affairs
appear and testify under oath before a congressional committee.
The facts of the matter have been placed under intense scrutiny.
Some have searched in all this for hidden motives, evasions, a
maneuver to signal a secret change of course in our Middle East
peace efforts, even a disregard for national security. Such specula-
tion is groundless. Three elemental points are beyond cavil:

One, Billy Carter had no influence whatsoever on my views,
actions, or policy toward Libya. I have seen not a shred of evidence
that he had-such an effect on the President, the National Security
Council Staff, or the Department of State.

Two, in none of my meetings with the-Libyan officials did I
discuss overall U.S. policy toward the Middle East.

Three, as Adm. Stansfield Turner is reported to have testified,
our intelligence was not compromised in my admonishing call to
Billy Carter.

I will be pleased now to respond to any questions to the extent
that I can in- this open session. To the extent I cannot, I will be
hapy to respond more full in the closed session that is to.follow.

Mr. Chairman, if I may, I would like to introduce, to my right is
Mr. William Rogers, my special counsel. To my left is Mr. Al
Moses, special counsel to the President.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Dr. Brzezinski. We appreciate your
appearance, and it is appropriate that you would point out that
this is a precedent-setting effort of the executive branch to cooper-
ate with the legislative branch. There may be various facts that
individual members of this committee are searching for. I think
together what we are searching for is the truth, exactly what
happened, and the very fact that part of this story is and has been
in the intelligence world has complicated that fact.
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We are sensitive to the intelligence security requirements. Four
members of this committee are members of the Senate Intelligence
Committee and feel that the security question is a very important
one which we will respect.

Judge Tone has prepared a series of questions which he has
cleared with the intelligence community in an effort to be absolute-
ly certain that we can pursue the facts in a way that will not
jeopardize the security question.

So Judge Tone, why don't you proceed at this time.
Judge TONE. Very well, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Brzezinski, you have served as Assistant to the President for

National Security Affairs since the beginning of the President's
term, is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Judge TONE. Are you in daily contact with the President as a

part of your duties, or virtually daily?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I would say, Judge Tone, virtually daily. I think

to say daily would not be accurate.
Judge TONE. When did you first become aware of Billy Carter's

planned trip to Libya in September 1978, or of the fact that he had
gone if you became aware of it after he had gone? "

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It 'must have been at the time either of some
public announcement that he would be going, if there was one, if
there was something in the press, or in the course of the press
stories connected with his trip.

Judge TONE. Did you have any conversations with the President
about this trip?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None that I can recall.
Judge TONE. When did you first learn that Billy Carter intended

to act or was acting as host to some Libyan visitors in January
1979?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It must have been through newspaper reports in
connection with those events.

Judge TONE. Did you have any conversations with the President
about this incident?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None that I can recall.
Judge TONE. When did you first learn that the Department of

Justice was conducting an investigation of Billy Carter under the
Foreign Agents Registration Act?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot give you a precise time insofar as press
reports on that subject are concerned. I cannot even say that I

-learned precisely that the Department of Justice was conducting a
formal investigation. I recall stories to that effect, presumably in
the course of 1979, but I cannot date precisely when I first became
aware of the issue.

Judge TONE. Did you learn in the summer of 1979 that Billy
Carter was planning a second trip to Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe very shortly before that trip I was
made aware of that fact because it precipitated a memorandum
from me to the Secretary of State which I attached to my original
statement to the Senate committee.

Judge TONE. Yes, and I have handed you, through the clerk, Dr.
Brzezinski, a copy of that memorandum and also a copy of a
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memorandum addressed to you dated July 17, 1979, and signed or
initialled RG.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Judge TONE. Let me start with the one I just described, which is

exhibit A.
[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit A"

for identification.]
Judge TONE. Do you recall r-eceiving that memorandum in 1979?
Mr. BRzEzINsKI. Certainly recall receiving it in a general sense,

that is to say, when it was bhown to me it triggered a recollection,
and you will notice that at the bottom of it there is a note from me,
it is in my handwriting, addressed to a member of my staff, indicat-
ing to him that this is an urgent matter, and that, in turn, precipi-
tated my memorandum to the Secretary of State dated July 17,
1979.

Judge TONE. And that is the document marked "Exhibit B".
[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit B"

for identification.]
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is the document which is marked "Exhibit

B," and which explicitly states that Mr. Carter's trip, should it
take place, should be treated strictly as a personal visit by a
private citizen, and that he should be provided only that assistance
consistent with such a trip.

Judge TONE. Very well.
Mr. Chairman, I ask that these two documents be entered in the

record of this proceeding.
Senator BAYH. Without objection.
Judge TONE. I should'like to return to exhibit A for a minute, Dr.

Brzezinski. Who is RG?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. RG are the initials of my immediate staff assist-

ant at the time, Mr. Robert Gates.
Judge TONE. In his memorandum of July 17, exhibit A, Mr.

Gates refers to Billy Carter's announcement the previous day that
he would be going back to Libya, and Mr. Gates says that Susan
Clough and Jody are both very worried that adverse publicity could
derail the momentum the President is building as a result of his
energy initiatives.

When you learned of Billy's plan to go back to Libya, were you*
also worried on that account?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall my reaction as such to the domes-
tic implications of this. I remember feeling that it would be impor-
tant to make certain that if he goes, he receives no privileged;
treatment so that his presence abroad is not misconstrued by his
hosts as meaning more than it should.

Judge TONE. Mr. Gates' note contains two suggestions. The first
is that you send a memorandum to the Department of State telling
the Department to treat Billy's trip strictly as a visit by a private
citizen, and as you have just told us, you did send that memoran-
dum adopting that suggestion.

Mr. Gates' second suggestion is that you convey to the President
through Susan Clough a recommendation from you, Jody and her
"hat the President try to dissuade Billy from making this trip.

Did you adopt that second suggestion also?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I don't recall that I did, and while I cannot
reconstruct for you, Judge Tone, my reasoning, I would suspect
that it was due to the fact that I knew that Jody and Susan were
personally close to the President, knew him better than I did, for a
onger time, knew his personal relations with his family better

than I did, and this was a matter which they were in a better
position to handle as a family issue.

I felt, nonetheless, that it was important for me to instruct the
Department of State that in the event that Billy goes, he be treated
like anybody else and obtain no privilege whatsoever.

Judge TONE. Did you discuss the second suggestion, that is, that
the President try to dissuade Billy, with either Susan or Jody
Powell or Mr. Gates or anyone else?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall a discussion. It may have taken
place. I simply have no recollection of any discussion.
- Judge TONE. Mr. Gates writes in support of his second suggestion

that the President be asked to dissuade Billy, that "apart from the
domestic political aspects of our ,problem, is of course our current
sensitive relationship with Libya.

Did you agree that that was a reason Billy should not make the
trip?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It was certainly a reason enough for me to send
a rather strongly and clearly worded memorandum to the Secre-
tary of State, designed to insure that if he goes there he is not in a
position to intrude himself into, as it is now here stated, current,
sensitive political relationships.

Judge TONE. I would like to turn now, Dr. Brzezinski, to the
hostage related conversations of late November 1979. On page 3 of
your August 4 statement to this subcommittee, you state that after
the hostages were seized, "a series of diplomatic initiatives was
undertaken to persuade the Libyan Government to take a public
position opposing the hostage taking."

Was one of those initiatives the November 18 meeting that the
U.S. Charge in Tripoli had with Libyan officials which you describe
in the August 4th statement?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes.
Judge TONE. Are there any other elements in that series of

initiatives that you can describe here?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, I knew that our representatives in Libya

had been talking to the Libyan authorities. I also knew that Under
Secretary Newsom had been meeting with the Libyans, I believe in
New York. There were conversations also here, or from here, be-
tween Under Secretary Newsom in that period of time.

I have to add, Judge Tone, that these specific steps taken individ-
ually are ones on which I have been subsequently briefed. I did not
follow them on an individual basis at that time. We were preoccu-
pied, as you can well imagine, by the suddenly developed and
rather dangerous hostage situation, and I was not following our
relations with Libya or the specific steps being taken to Libya in
great detail. They were part of a larger effort to mobilize world
public opinion, and particularly the opinion of the Moslem or Arab
countries against Iran.

Judge TONE. In light of that answer, is it correct that you were
not then aware of the recommendation of our Charg6 in Tripoli
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that Mr. El-Houderi be called in at a fairly high level in Washing-
ton to be given a similar message?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot recall precisely whether I was or was
not aware of that at that time. It could well have been mentioned
to me, but I would say the probabilities are less than half that this
would be mentioned to me. It would not be the kind of a matter
that would be necessarily brought to my attention, unless it was
mentioned in passing in the course of some discussion.

-Judge TONE. And at any rate, you have no recollection now that
it was mentioned.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Judge TONE. On November 20 at 10:21 a.m., according to your

statement-and I am referring again to the statement to the sub-
committee-you received a telephone call from the President, in
the course of which Billy Carter was mentioned.

Can you tell us what was said on that subject?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I recapitulated that, Judge Tone, as best as I can

recall, in the statement that I submitted to the committee. In the
course of the conversation dealing with the problem as a whole,
and dealing with our deliberations on the subject, the President
mentioned to me that he had a conversation with Mrs. Carter. In
his talk to me he would have described her as Rosalynn, and that
she had asked if Billy could be helpful in some fashion on the
hostage issue, and he asked me to pursue this matter or to explore
this matter or to move on it, some words to that effect.

Judge TONE. From telephone records that we have obtained, we
have learned that there were a couple of other telephone calls that
morning on this subject which I would like to call to your atten-
tion.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me, Judge, on which subject?
Judge TONE. On the subject-well, let me-that was an inference

in the introduction that may not be appropriate.
There were a couple of other telephone calls that morning that

may be relevant. Let me put it that way. There is a chart up on
the board which I am afraid you can't see.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That's all right.
Judge TONE. Please move the chart up to where Dr. Brzezinski

can see it. --
There are two calls that morning that occurred before the Presi-

dent called you, one at 9:40 a.m. from the Best Western office
where we have evidence Billy Carter used the telephone, to the
Libyan Embassy, and then one at 9:45 a.m. from that Best Western
telephone to the White House, and my question is whether you
were aware or became aware that day that Billy Carter had talked
to the Libyan Embassy or had talked to the White House before
the President's call to you?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I don't recall any such information being
conveyed to me. This is the first time I have heard about that, as
best as I can recall.

Judge TONE. And then between the President's call to you, which
occurred at 10:21, and your call to Billy Carter, which occurred at
10:50, there is a call from the Camp David switchboard to the Best
Western motel at 10:29, and a call from the Best Westerr to the
Libyan Embassy at 10:42.
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When you talked to Billy Carter, did you receive any indication
that such calls had taken place?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. As I report in my statement, I am still not
clear in my own memory whether he indicated to me that he would
be coming down to Washington because he had already decided to
do so, having been asked to do so, or whether he was planning to
come down in response to my conversation with him. I had no
knowledge from the conversation that I had with him at that time
that he might have had some exploratory contacts of his own.

This would not be inconsistent, however, with his testimony
which I have seen which indicates that he had been approached by
Mrs. Carter before my talking to him that morning, and perhaps
was already acting in the light of that approach.

Judge TONE. At any rate, he did not indicate to you that he had
already taken any action in the light of that approach.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None that I can recall. As I have stated, it is
unclear to me whether he indicated that he was coming down to
Washington because of my call to him, or whether he had already
decided to come to Washington because he was in the process of
contacting the Libyans on the hostage issue.

Judge TONE. Did you receive any indication during that day that
before you called Billy Carter, he had talked to the President on
the subject of his possible participation in any attempt to help in
the hostage crisis?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I had not, and to this day I have not. What
has happened since even the preparation of my statement is that it
is clearer to me now than was the case when I was preparing the
statement that he had been talked to by Mrs. Carter. That wasn't
that explicitly clear to me. I inferred it, but it wasn't that clear.

Judge TONE. Later in the day you received a call from Billy
Carter which is mentioned in your statement of August 4. The time
was 5:33 p.m.

Do you recall what he said in that telephone conversation?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My statement refers to two subsequent tele-

phone conversations that day.
Judge TONE. That was the first one.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My statement refers to two further telephone

conversations that day, and I cannot give you a precise differenti-
ation as to what was said in one or the other. I simply do not have
a distinctive recollection of what was said in one rather than the
other.

Judge TONE. And do you recall whether Billy said in those con-
versations that he had been in touch with the Libyans or Mr. El-
Houderi that afternoon?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think he did in one of them, probably the
second one.

Judge TONE. According to your statement, you called Secretary
Vance immediately after talking to Billy Carter, and either then or
later mentioned that a contact with the Libyans through Billy
Carter was being explored.

Can you tell us what you recall of that conversation with Secre-
tary Vance?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I may add, Judge Tone, that since preparing the
statement, I looked very closely at the schedule of the day, and I
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would not exclude the possibility, though I have no affirmative
recollection to that effect, that I might have even mentioned it to
him earlier in the day because I had some meetings with him.
However, what struck me in reviewing the record was the immedi-
acy of the call, 7:44 after 7:43, and this has led me to the presump-
tion, supposition, that this is when I told him about the contacts.

In any case, what I told him was something roughly like this,
that in our various efforts to get at the Arab countries in order to
influence the Iranians, I had been asked to explore the question of
whether Billy might be helpful in getting the Libyans to be more
forthcoming, and he said something very brief, something to the
effect, well, there is no harm trying, or it might well be worth a
try, or something to that effect, very brief, very casual.

I gather from Billy Carter's testimony that Billy recalls a conver-
sation with Secretary Vance on that subject, but I don't know what
was said in that conversation other than apparently Secretary
Vance did not object to this particular probe.

Judge TONE. As the chart indicates, there was a considerable
activity on November 20 as a result of the suggestion. There was
telephone calling back and forth, and Billy came to Washington,
and yet no meeting with the Libyan Charg6 was arranged until
November 27.

Do you know why the delay?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I do not know precisely. I believe Billy

Carter. has testified to that, but I do not recall the particular
reason for the delay.

Judge TONE. The President's dictated personal note of November
27, the day when the meeting was held, states, "I arranged for Zbig
to see the Charg6 at 4:30 this afternoon."

Do you recall whether the President had any participation at all
in arranging the meeting other than directing or advising you and
Billy to arrange it?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am trying to find the direct quote from the
President. Where is this?

Judge TONE. It appears in his personal note of November 27, Dr.
Brzezinski.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me, Judge, I see it. "And I arranged for
Zbig to see the Charg6 at 4:30 this afternoon."

I have no idea whether the President means by this that he had
talked to me earlier or that he had talked to Billy about it, or that
he had talked to Rosalynn.

I do not recall the President taking personal charge of setting up
the appointment.

Judge TONE. Who did set up the appointment, or who took the
initiative, as you recall?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am reconstructing, Judge Tone. This ,,; as not a
terribly important initiative, I have to underline. On the scale of
things, considering the things we were engaged in, considering the
focus on Tehran, this was not a terribly important initiative, I wish
to underline. I assume it was set up in some fashion by my secre-
tary, perhaps in touch with Billy, and either he set it up by talking
to the Libyans, and he came back to us and proposed the time, or
my office checked with the Libyans or with him, something along
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those lines. That would be the normal way to do it, and I do not
recall any extraordinary deviation from that established pattern.

Judge TONE. Do you recall how long in advance of the meeting
you learned that the meeting had been scheduled?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I knew as of November 20 that some sort of a
meeting which Bilty was helping to set up would take place, but
the precise time of the meeting I do not recall as being set at any
particular point.

Judge TONE. Did you know that Billy would be attending the
meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I suppose so. It was no surprise to me when he
came in with El-Houderi, so I expected him to bring him along to
introduce him to me and me to him.

Judge TONE. When they arrived, was Randy Coleman with them?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am sorry, did you finish your question?
Judge TONE. I have finished the question.
Thequestion was, Was Randy Coleman with Mr. El-Houderi and

Billy when they arrived?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, he was, yes.
Judge TONE. And had you expected to see him there?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. In fact, I didn't know who he was. I was

somewhat surprised and inquired who he was, and Mr. Billy Carter
said that he was his associate.

Judge TONE. Did you ask why Randy was attending the meeting?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I inquired who he was and he explained he

was his associate.
Judge TONE. Did you question whether he should be there,

should remain present while the meeting took place?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not consider this meeting to be private, not

particularly substantive. It was meant to introduce me to EI-Hou-
deri and vice versa, and since Billy Carter, an outsider, was there,
it didn't really make that much difference to me that a person
described as his associate was with him as well.

Judge TONE. Will you state the conversation that occurred at the
meeting with Mr. EI-Houderi, Billy, and Randy Coleman?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I'm sorry, will I state what?
Judge TONE. Will you state the conversation, in substance, what

did the others say and what did you say?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Again, I tried to reconstruct as best as I could

what transpired in the statement which I submitted to the commit-
tee. The conversation was initially social. We talked about our past
university backgrounds. I had not known, for example, that El-
Houderi had studied in the United States. I remember being sur-
prised that he spoke English so well, and we talked about his
university affiliation with the New York University, and I told him
about my affiliation with Columbia. We compared years to see
whether his presence in New York and mine overlapped, and so
forth.

Following that, we turned to a general discussion of the hostage
issue, and I expressed satisfaction that in the meantime the Libyan
Government had done what we had wanted it to do for some time;
namely, had finally gone on public record in disassociating itself
from the taking of the hostages.
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There was some discussion about Islamic attitudes toward hos-
tage taking, what is the place of hostage taking in the Koran, and I
was told that this was not compatible with the religious traditions
of the Islamic world.

I told them that the President was deeply concerned about this
issue, that I could state that quite confidently and on his behalf,
that he attached the highest importance to the release of the
hostages, that all decent countries, and particularly Moslem coun-
tries, should associate themselves with the effort to get the hos-
tages released.

I probably expressed, in fact, I am fairly confident that I ex-
pressed hope that our relations will improve as time goes on. That
was the proper thing to say in such a setting. And I told him that
if he had anything to say to me, that I would be available to him,
and that we hoped that Colonel Qadhafi would do whatever he can
to help us obtain the release of the hostages.

That roughly is the substance of that conversation.
Judge TONE. And can you tell us any more about his-iesponse to

your requests?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, his response was to tell me that they had

been publicly on record in the meantime insofar as their position is
concerned. He made some general comments of the type you
always hear in any intercourse with a diplomat, that he hoped that
relations between our countries would be better than they are, or
remain good if they are good, or whatever; that he would certainly
report back what I had said, and he made some comments, as I
have already alluded, to the attitude of Moslems toward hostage
taking, indicating that in his judgment this was not compatible
with Moslem tradition and Moslem precepts.

Judge TONE. You have advised the subcommittee that you re-
ceived a call from Billy Carter on November 30. The telephone call
records show a call from the Best Western office to the White
House at 10:05 a.m. that day.

Do you have any recollection of that conversation, Dr. Brze-
zinski?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I do not as such, no. I have a hypothesis, but
I don't have the recollection.

Judge TONE. Do you care to tell us the hypothesis?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, provided you understand it is a hypothesis.
Judge TONE. All right.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Because when I prepared the record for the

committee, it was not brought to my attention that such a conver-
sation took place, and I have no independent recollection of it.

I do have a vague recollection of somewhere along the line Billy
asking me whether his efforts had in any way been helpful. It is
conceivable that he simply called me to ask me about that. I am
fortified in that hypothesis because I have seen recently in some-
body's testimony that following Colonel Qadhafi's message to us on
November 29, either Mr. Carter or Mr. Coleman somehow knew
about it, and perhaps that triggered his curiosity to find out wheth-
er there was any good news being generated.

Judge TONE. The telephone toll records show a call, I believe
from the Best Western, to the Libyan Embassy the preceding after-
noon.
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Is it your impression that, whenever it was Billy asked you
whether his efforts had produced some results, he had some indica-
tion that there had been a Libyan response?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I don't remember at all his reference to any
messages to us. As I have said to you, I have a vague recollec-
tion--

Judge TONE. No, I didn't mean to imply that. I just, I thought
you had gotten the impression that he had learned there had been
some kind of a response.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I couldn't say that I did.
Judge TONE. All right.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I just have a vague recollection at some point

thereafter he asked me, well, had I been helpful, which would be a
normal thing for him to do.

Again, it is important to have a sense of relative proportion in
all of this. To me, this activity was marginal at best. To him it was
his first and I suspect only venture into international diplomacy,
and therefore it probably loomed somewhat larger on the scale of
things for him than for me. It would have been quite natural for
him to want to know whether his efforts had or had not in some
fashion been productive.-

Judge TONE. Do you recall whether that inquiry by him occurred
before the sacking of the U.S. Embassy in Tripoli?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, as I said to you earlier when I was offering,
and I want to underline it, as I was offering my hypothesis, I have
a vague recollection he asked me somewhere along the line: "Had I
been helpful?" It was a very vague recollection which I couldn't
associate with any particular date.

When to my attention this call of November 30 was brought, it
occurred to me that maybe it was there that he had asked that, but
that is all I can offer you.

Judge TONE. Very well, all right.
Let's move on to December 6.
On December 6, 1979, as reported in your statement, the Presi-

dent directed you to summon Mr. El-Houderi to the White House.
Had there been a plan prior to December 6 to convey a message

to the Libyan Government through Mr. El-Houderi?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I can't say that there was a plan, Judge Tone, to

convey a message to Libya through Mr. EI-Houderi, and certainly
not a plan by the President. There was some discussion the day
before of the message to the Libyans to be conveyed, in any case,
by the Department of State.

Judge TONE. Did you receive your instructions that morning with
respect to summoning Mr. El-Houderi?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I did.
Judge TONE. And did you call Mr. El-Houderi yourself to ask him

to come over?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall whether I did it personally or

whether I did it through my secretary. I do recall an item which is
not in my statement, because, as you probably know from your
experience, things get triggered by things. I did not tell him when I
called him that he was to see the President. I asked him to come to
see me on an urgent matter, and then when he came to see me I
told him I am taking you in to see the President. This has regis-
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tered in my mind and has recently come back to me because I
recall him being rather surprised, which is probably understanda-
ble.

Judge TONE. You talked to Secretary Vance about that matter at
some point, as I understand it.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Talked about what?
Judge TONE. You talked to Secretary Vance about the meeting

with Mr. El-Houderi on December 6.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I did.
Judge TONE. Did you notify him of it or talk to him about it

before or after the meeting was held?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As best as I recall, I talked to him about it in

the afternoon.
Judge TONE. Do you recall whether you used the services of Mr.

Wise in any way to set up the meeting, with the President or with
Mr. El-Houderi?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, he certainly would have been involved in
setting up the meeting with the President. He is the President's
Appointments Secretary, and when the President asked me to
bring in Mr. El-Houderi, I had to obtain a specific time from Mr.
Wise, but it would not have bYen normal, and therefore I do not
believe it could have occurred that he would have been used to
summon Mr. El-Houderi.

Judge TONE. All right.
An extract from your telephone memorandum sheet indicates

that you called Mr. Wise at 10:36 that morning, the appointment
between Mr. El-Houderi, you and the President was at 11:01.
Would that call to Mr. Wise have been to set up the meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It could have been.
Judge TONE. I notice also that there was a call, there are two

calls to Secretary Vance at 10:20 and 10:25 on that morning. Might
they have been to notify him that the meeting was to be held?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. They could have been, but my recollection is I
told him about the meeting in the afternoon, recounting what
transpired. I cannot aver with certainty that I told him about the
meeting at 10:20 or 10:25. It is possible that the President asked me
to set up the meeting at 10:33. I don't remember exactly the time
when the meeting was requested. I do recall it was on very short
notice.

Judge TONE. The Best Western phone records for that day, phone
records of the office there that Mr. Billy Carter used show that he
called the Libyan Embassy that morning at 10:06 and at 10:39.

Did Mr. El-Houderi say anything when he arrived about having
talked to Billy Carter or Randy Coleman that morning?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I do not recall any mention of Billy Carter or
Mr. Coleman, and as I have indicated in my statement, they were
not involved directly or indirectly in my dealings with the Libyans
after the November 27 meeting.

Judge TONE. Do you have any information about Billy's call to
the White House that morning at 10:08?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Judge TONE. You have described that meeting, Dr. Brzezinski, in

your August 4 report to the subcommittee.
Do you have anything to add to the description there?
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- Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Judge, there is a classified record of this meeting
which is somewhat fuller.

Judge TONE. Well, we don't want to get into that.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I know that.
Judge TONE. And I am simply asking whether there is anything

you wish to add--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, you are asking me if there is anything I

could add, and I was going to respond by saying I can amplify, but
in the closed session, based on the memorandum of conversation
involving the President of the United States.

Judge TONE. Very well.
Your telephone memorandum for December 6 shows that at

11:39, which would have been 20 minutes or so after Mr, EI-Hou-
deri left the White House, you called Mr. EI-Houderi.

Do you remember that conversation?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I do not remember it as such.
Judge TONE. Do you remember any telephone conversation, any

call to him after the meeting, whether it is the one at 10:39 or at
some other time?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, I know that my telephone logs indicate a
call- from me to him at 11:39, and presumably a return call from
him to me at 3:10, but I do not remember what transpired. I would
assume it was something procedural, that is to say, operational
rather than substantive, but I do not have any recollection of it.

I would be glad again, on this issue, Judge, to discuss it further
in a classified meeting because there may be some extraneous basis
for discussion of this.

Judge TONE. Very well.
When Mr. EI-Houderi returned from Libya on December 12, did

you meet with him?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I did, Judge Tone.
Judge TONE. And you have described the meeting of December 12

in your statement, and I ask if there is anything you wish to add to
that for the public record, or is that complete as far as the public
record is concerned?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe my public record conveys properly
what transpired in that meeting. Again, in a closed session I could
amplify because I have a very full memorandum of conversation of
that meeting, which I would be glad to discuss if the committee
should so desire.

Judge TONE. Very well.
Can you tell us when Secretary Vance was advised of the Decem-

ber 12 meeting?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot tell you precisely when, but I can

describe my practice which I have followed invariably in my deal-
ings of this sort.

I would usually either give the Secretary the transcript of my
conversation or I would show it to him in my office, and we would
meet very often, several times a week in my office, and he would
read it there, or I would summarize it to him orally, and if he
wanted more, I would then of course be forthcoming. That was the
standard practice followed throughout my dealings with Secretary
Vance, and I am confident that it must have been followed in this

69-838 0 - 81 - 50
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case as well because I had no- foreseeable reason to deviate from
such a practice.

Judge TONE. Let us turn now to March 1980.
According to your August 4 report, you received from Admiral

Turner an intelligence report, and I am quoting from your descrip-
tion of the report in your Ai6-u st 4 statement to the subcommittee,
a report which "bore on Billy Carter's commercial dealings with an
oil company and Libyan efforts to exploit them," an intelligence
report which you also described in your August 4 statement as
"information which seems to suggest that * * * engaged in an oil
deal, and that * * * seeking an increased allocation from Libya for
a U.S. oil company."

Do you. have that information in mind without describing it any
further than we have, do you have it in mind?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I have it in mind.
Judge TONE. Did this receipt of the intelligence report occur at a

meeting shown by the extract from your appointment book that
has been furnished the subcommittee?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Let me, if you don't mind, try to locate the log.
Judge TONE. Yes. [Pause.]
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me. I have the log. I have the log. I

assume we are operating from the same one.
Judge TONE. We have some extracts which were supplied us last

night by--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. This is what you have.
Judge TONE [continuing]. Dr. Brzezinski's counsel.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Could you repeat your question, please?
Judge TONE. Yes.
The question is whether your receipt of the intelligence informa-

tion from Admiral Turner took place at a meeting shown by an
extract from your appointment book for Monday, March 31, 1980?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, it did not.
Judge TONE. When did it take place?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Immediately after the conclusion of that meet-

ing, because there were other parties present at that meeting,
which is registered on the top line of the schedule, 11:44 to 12:15.
Immediately upon the conclusion of that meeting and upon the
departure of the parties that attended that meeting, parties which
were beyond the two names mentioned here-it was a very sensi-
tive meeting-Admiral Turner then lingered for a minute beyond
and what you refer to took place.

Yes, you see, the other meeting, to be more precise, Judge, to be
more precise, the other meeting terminated at 12:10.

Judge TONE. Very well. I am not interested in the other meeting.
I am just interested in your--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am trying to be precise.
Judge TONE. Fine.
And your conversation was with Admiral Turner only, is that

correct?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. My best recollection is that everybody left

the room, only Admiral Turner stayed behind, and he and I talked
alone.
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Judge TONE. And will you describe yr ir conversation with Admi-
ral Turner to the extent that you can properly describe it in this

\public session?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He said he had a piece of information which he

wished to share with me, which he felt I ought to know about,
which he felt I should bring to the President s attention, that it
was just for him and for me, and he gave me that information.

Judge TONE. Did he ask you to show it to the President and to
return it to him?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall his asking me to return it to him
because if he had asked me that and I had recalled it, I would have
returned it to him expressly. As you know, I did not return it to
him expressly. I assume-in fact, I have reason to be confident that
it was burned, as often is done with highly sensitive materials for
which there is no need to file them within the NSC system, and of
which copies exist elsewhere.

Judge TONE. I am going to show you a document marked exhibit
C, which is a memorandum of Admiral Turner dated April 1, 1980,
an unclassified version of a memorandum of his on that date, and
ask you whether that refreshes your recollection in any way.

[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit C"
for identification.]

Judge TONE. It is not your memorandum, I recognize, and it may
not refresh one's recollection in the same sense as one's own memo-
randum, but I am showing it to you to ask whether it helps in any
way.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, as I have said, the first part of it is in
keeping with my recollection. The last four words I simply have no
recollection of. If I had, it would have been perfectly normal for me
to follow that procedure rather than to have the document either
filed or more likely destroyed.

Mr. MosEs. Judge Tone, the document, exhibit C, was that de-
classified by Admiral Turner?

Judge TONE. Yes. As it shows, I think, on its face, Mr. Moses, it
is the declassified version of that item from Admiral Turner.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I may add that the document indicated that
numerous copies of it existed.

Judge TONE. For the record, Mr. Chairman, I would like to offer
it in the record, and read it. It is a memorandum, it is entitled
"Memorandum for the Record." It is dated April 1, 1980, "Subject:
Conversation with Dr. Brzezinski, March 31, 1980."

"I delivered an intelligence report concerning a relative of the
President. Brzezinski agreed to show it to the President and return
it to me."

Signed, R. Gates for Stansfield Turner, Director.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Let me repeat, Judge, also for the record, that I

do not recall his requesting that the document be returned. If I had
recalled it, I would have returned it to him because I had no
particular reason not to return it to him, and the document indi-
cated itself that numerous copies of it existed.

Judge TONE. With whom did you next have any discussion about
the document?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. The only discussion of the document as such I
had with the President of the United States.
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Judge TONE. With whom then did you next have any discus-
sion-and I am referring to next after your-'conversation with
Admiral Turner-about the subject matter of the document, or any
part of that subject matter?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I had a conversation with Billy Carter not about
the document but about the importance of his not engaging in
activities which could in some manner be exploited by a foreign
power to the detriment of the national interest and to the embar-
rassment of the President.

Judge TONE. When did that discussion take place, as you can best
recall?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I note that there is some uncertainty as to when
it occurred, and Billy Carter's testimony places it on a different
day than my recollection. My recollection is that after Admiral
Turner gave me the document, I had lunch alone in my office, I
studied it, reflected on what it contained, reflected on what course
of action I should pursue in regards to it, reached a decision that I
would serve the President better if I first admonished Billy Carter
in a general sense about possible improprieties stemming from his
commercial dealings and lending themselves to exploitation by a
foreign power, hear his answer, and then report on that to the
President. I reflected also on how best I could engage in that
conversation so as to protect certain matters which I would prefer
not to discuss further here.

What was the last part of your question?
Judge TONE. I think you have answered the question.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. All right.
Judge TONE. Did you consider discussing with any other person

wether you should talk to Billy Carter about the matter?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, because the nature of the information was

such that I felt that I should do what I considered at the time to be
my responsibility to do, and then report on it to the President
himself.

Judge TONE. Is it your recollection that the conversation with
Billy Carter took place the afternoon of March 31, as stated in the
August 4 report?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. As I have told you also, recently, my recol-
lection was that I placed a call to him after deciding on how to
handle this matter, did not reach him, and I thought that he
returned the call on the same day.

Judge TONE. Is it correct that your telephone memorandum log
for March 31 does not show a call placed to Billy Carter?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It doesn't show it either for March 31 or for
April 1, and April 1 is the date when Billy says the conversation
took place.

Judge TONE. Did you-your log shows that you departed for your
residence at 3:35 the afternoon of March 31.

Is that correct?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct. That was the week on which I

was supposed to be on vacation, and a number of critical things
were happening at the time, indeed, some of them extraordinarily
critical, precipitating even a meeting-in the White House at 5 a.m.
on the morning of April 1, and as a consequence, I was not able to
spend both of those days away from my office on holiday, but spent
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about two-thirds of 1 day in my office and about half, a day of the
second day in my office.

Judge TONE. Whenever it was that you reached Billy Carter on
the telephone and had the conversation with him, will you tell us
what you said and what he said?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, first of all, I did not reach him. I called
him, didn't reach him, and then at some point he returned the call,
and at that point the conversation transpired.

Judge TONE. We understand that and we are asking for that
conversatio.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. OK, I just wanted to clarify that.
.In talking to him, I said something along the following lines: In

the course of my work, a lot of information flows across my desk,
and I have recently seen some information which seems to indicate
that you are engaged in an oil transaction, that you are seeking a
larger allocation of oil from a foreign country, I probably said
Libya, for an American company. I did not mention the name of
the company, and I will explain in a minute why. And I just want
to tell you that in whatever you do in your business activities, you
ought to be mindful of the possibility that such activities could be
exploited by a foreign power to the detriment of this country, to
the embarrassment of the President, and that you should be ex-
tremely careful in what you do and bear that very much in mind.

I felt that it was important for me to convey this to him because
I saw in what I had read the potential for some damage to the
national interest. I also wanted to know what his attitude on the
subject was so that when I reported to the President, I would be in
a position to give him as complete a picture of this as I could.

Judge TONE. What did Billy Carter say to that?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He has already testified to that, and his testimo-

ny is consistent with what I have reported to the Senate.
Senator BAYH. I would suggest, Dr. Brzezinski, we let the sani-

tized version of that conversation suffice.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Pardon?
Senator BAYH. I would suggest that the specific verbiage used be

that contained in the sanitized version and need not be repeated
here.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, it wasn't really quite as bad as that, as
implied. It was somewhat less than gracious, and it was fairly
emphatic in substance and in tone. [General laughter.]

Judge TONE. Was the substance as your report in your August 4
document that the matter was none of your business and he had a
right to earn a living?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is, I think, a good, an accurate restatement,
and in some modest way, a paraphrase of what he said.

Judge TONE. And did you then report that conversation to the
President?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did.
Judge TONE. And is it your recollection that you reported it to

him the morning after the conversation occurred?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct. It was the morning after the

conversation occurred.
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Judge TONE. And is it your recollection that you reported it to
him on the morning of April 1, 1980 in a meeting you had with
him between 7:59 a.m. and 8:06 a.m.?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That was the reconstruction that I gave the
committee when I was reviewing my schedule, and it was based on
the assumption that both my call and his response came on the
same day.

Judge TONE. And was that reconstruction aided and refreshed by
a document in your handwriting dated April-1 which contained the
notation "Billy Carter/Libya?"

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes.
Judge TONE. Do you have that document in front of you, Dr.

Brzezinski?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I have it right here.
Judge TONE. Can you tell us what it represents?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Right.
Usually before I brief the President, either on the morning of the

briefing or on the preceding day, if there is any extraneous matter
which is not covered in writingg in the various materials that I give
him-and I am afraid I cannot be more precise than that in this
session, as to what materials I give him-I will write down on a
little piece of paper for myself subjects which I wish to bring to his
attention, talk about, in effect, little memory joggers. And that one
here refers to that particular issue. I would assume that I wrote it
down either after talking to Billy, if my memory is correct, on
March 31, or after reading the report on March 31 and placing the
call, even if, in fact, the conversation didn't take place on March
31st, but on April 1.

Judge TONE. I will mark the exhibit just referred to as exhibit D
and ask that it be entered in the record, Mr. Chairman.

Senator BAYH. Without objection.
[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit D"

for identification.]
Senator BAYH. Seriator Thurmond would like for us to have a

brief break here.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My counsel suggests the last part of my answer

be reread because maybe I got the dates wrong. So would you mind
having it reread?

Judge TONE. Mr. Reporter, can you help us?
Senator BAYH. Why don't we have a recess while the recorder is

recouping this, and then if you don't mind, give us about 40 min-
utes because of a Judiciary Committee matter.

[A brief recess was taken.]
Senator BAYH. Judge Tone, you were in the process of asking

questions, and I want to apologize to Dr. Brzezinski, as busy as he
is. Some of the nuances of the procedure here in the Senate inter-
vened. I hope you will forgive us for this.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You are very gracious, Mr. Chairman. I am glad
to be here and to be as helpful as I can be. I know this is a matter
to which you and your colleagues attach a great deal of impor-
tance, and anything I can do to clarify it, I am glad to do.

Senator BAYH. It is a rather thankless task, but it is one we must
perform and are going to perform to the best of our ability, and we
appreciate your cooperation with us.
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Judge TONE. So the record is complete, my understanding is that
the witness and counsel reviewed the prior question and answer,
and it is unnecessary to make any correction.

Is that correct?
Mr. ROGERs. That is correct, Judge Tone.
Judge TONE. Dr. Brzezinski, in your report of August 4, you

describe your conversation with Billy Carter, including his re-
sponse, and then in the immediately following paragraph on page
13 of that report you state:

The next day I reported to the President that I had seen an intelligence report,
and I summarized to him its contents. I also reported my telephone call to Billy
Carter, repeating what I had said to him and his response. The President said that I
had done the right thing.

Have you previously recalled that the conversation with the
President just described occurred on April 1, between 9:59 a.m. and
8:06 a.m.?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. 7:59 you mean.
Judge TONE. I'm sorry, 7:59 and 8:06.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That was my best recollection, based on the

belief that my call to him, which I placed later in the day on which
I was first informed of the issue by Admiral Turner was returned
to me by him on the same day. What I recall, in any case, is that
my conversation with the President was preceded by my conversa-
tion with Billy Carter.

Judge TONE. At the time you recalled that your conversation
with the President was the morning of April 1, your recollection
was aided by the handwritten note which we have marked as
exhibit D, is that correct? That is the one that says "Billy Carter/
Libya" in your handwriting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. That is what led me to feel more confident
in my belief that the date of my conversation with the President
was April 1. I did not have access at that time to telephone logs
which would have indicated any other possible date.

Judge TONE. And exhibit D is dated April 1, is it not?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is the one that refers to my note?
Judge TONE. That is the handwritten note.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, it is.
Judge TONE. As you have testified, your records do not show a

phone conversation With Billy from your office on March 31, is that
correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe that is the case. I have not looked at
the records myself. They have been shown to me. There is no
indication of a conversation with him either on that day nor for
that matter on the next day.

Judge TONE. From your office.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Judge TONE. Did you leave the White House the afternoon of

March 31 at 3:35, according to your records?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is what the records show. Those were the

----days on which I was supposed to-be on holiday, and as I have
already indicated to you, Judge, I had to spend part of the day, a
good part of the day in the office.

Judge TONE. Mr. Moses, is it correct that the White House rec-
ords show no calls coming into the White House on March 31, 1980,
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that were transferred to Dr. Brzezinski after he departed the White
House?

Mr. MOSES. That is correct.
Judge TONE. Dr. Brzezinski, you have just said that you received

no-that there were no records of any telephone calls on April 1
while you were in the office, right?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. From Billy Carter.
Judge TONE. From Billy Carter, yes, that is what we are talking

about.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe that is the case.
Judge TONE. Mr. Moses, do the White House records show that a

call coming into the White House was transferred to Dr. Brzezin-
ski's home at 6:50 p.m. on April 1, 1980?

Mr. MosES. Yes, they do.
Judge TONE. Billy Carter testified that he called you at that

time, approximately, and it was then that you had the conversation
about Libyan oil.

Is it still your testimony that you spoke to Billy before speaking
to the President?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It is my confident recollection that I spoke to the
President upon not only the receipt of the information from Admi-
ral Turner, but following the exchange with Billy Carter Which I
reported in my statement, and it was a report on both of these
things that I conveyed to the President.

Judge TONE. Dr. Brzezinski, what did you do with the intelli-
gence document we have referred to after you showed it or read it
to the President?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I in all probability placed it in my out box for
disposal under the usual procedures which are that if there is any
action taken on it by me in writing, it will be filed in my system. If
there isn't, and-if copies exist elsewhere, it would be destroyed as a
sensitive document.

Judge TONE. Is it correct, by the way, that you either showed the
document to the President or read the pertinent parts to him?

Mr; BRZEZINSKI. Yes, that is correct. My recollection is that I
summarized the contents of the report to him, told him what was
in it, then summarized my exchange with Billy Carter, and then
the President commented and said that I had done the right thing
in doing what I did.

Judge TONE. After, at some time later than the time you placed
the report in your out basket, did you later try unsuccessfully to
find it?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. When the issue surfaced later in the year, I
forget precisely the time, either June or July, I asked to see where
the report is, and I asked my office to check, and I also checked, or
my office checked with Admiral Turner.

Judge TONE. Mr. Chairman, I would like to offer exhibit F into
the record, which is an unclassified version of a memorandum for
the record dated July 22.

Senator BAYH. Without objection.
[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit F"

for identification.]
Mr. MUsES. Again, Judge, this is a document that has been

declassified by the CIA?
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Judge TONE. It so states, Mr. Moses.
It is represented to us that this is a document signed by Admiral

Turner. The original signed by Admiral Turner will be offered in
the executive session.

The memorandum is entitled "Conversation With Dr. Brzezinski
and Lloyd Cutler." It states:

First thing in the morning, on 21 July 1980, Dr. Brzezinski called me four
different times. He wanted to know about an intelligence report I had given him
some months before that Billy Carter was dealing with the Libyans and trying to
get im increased allocation of oil supplied to some American oil company.

A, I established from my own logs that I had delivered such a report to him on
the 31st of March and asked him to return it to me. I had no record that he had
returned it, and my recollection was that he did not.

B, arranged for him to get a new copy of the report.
Is that a correct report of what occurred that morning so far as

you were involved in it?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I would say essentially, yes. I cannot confirm the

precise number of calls I placed. That was the time when we were
preparing our submission to the Senate, and I wanted to establish
when Admiral Turner had been in touch with me, and what was in
it.

Judge TONE. Mr. Chairman, before leaving the April 1 matter, I
wish to offer exhibit E, which contains extracts from Dr. Brzezin-
ski's telephone memorandum log of April 1, 1980.

Senator BAYH. Without objection.
[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit E"

for identification.]
Mr. ROGERS. Just a minute, Judge, could we, please.
[Witness conferred with counsel.]
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My counsel points out that perhaps your ques-

tion and my answer might be misinterpreted in the sense of con-
firming that I recall that Admiral Turner had asked me to return
the document. I want to remind you that I have stated earlier, and
quite explicitly, that I have no recollection of him asking me to
return it.

Judge TONE. I did not intend to incorporate that in my question.
I thought I said, is that essentially a correct recitation of what
happened that morning, but we understand that you don't recall
that.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Fair enough. I understood you actually the way
you meant it to be, but just so that there is no confusion about it.

Judge TONE. Very well.
Mr. BRZEZINsKI. Thank you.
Judge TONE. Moving on now, Dr. Brzezinski, to June 11, and a

meeting that occurred that day, did Billy Carter call you on June
10 asking for an appointment on June 11?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, he did.
Judge TONE. Did he tell you why he wanted to talk to you?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, he did not.
Judge TONE. Did he say anything other than that he wanted an

appointment?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He said he wanted to see me, and I asked him,

or he said to me-I either asked him when he would be in Wash-
ington or he said to me that he would be in Washington on the
following day, and I said fine, I will fit you into my schedule.
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Judge TONE. Did he arrive early for the appointment the follow-
ing day?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, he arrived about 10 minutes early.
Judge TONE. Did you and he then meet?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; we did for a few minutes.
Judge TONE. Was anyone present before the arrival of Mr. Lloyd

Cutler?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No--
Judge TONE. Other than you and Mr. Carter.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; I believe he was alone.
Judge TONE. Will you state the entire conversation you had then

with Billy Carter?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That conversation was relatively brief. First

there were the usual greetings, exchanges, presumably comments
on the state of the weather, and so forth, and then he told me that
he had been to the Department of Justice which was discussing
with him his relationship with Libya, and he wanted to know from
me in that context whether there were any national security
grounds as to why he ought to withhold from the Department of
Justice any information concerning the role that he played in
setting up the November 27 meeting of the preceding year regard-
ing the hostages. I

I then said to him that I could see no national security grounds
why such information ought to be withheld by him, but since it
involved the Department of Justice, I would like the legal counsel
in the White House to participate in this conversation, and there
was a pause of a few minutes while I tried to get Mr. Cutler, first
by phone, and then I think I ran into him in the corridor and he
joined the conversation, and thereafter most of the conversation, in
fact, I would probably say all of the conversation was between him,
that is to say, Mr. Cutler, and Billy Carter.

Judge TONE. Before we come to that, prior to Mr. Cutler's arriv-
al, was anything said between you and Billy Carter about Libyan
oil allocations?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Judge TONE. Or about the conversation you and he had had on

the telephone on that subject approximately 70 days earlier?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; not at all.
Judge TONE. Had you had any conversations with Billy between

the conversation 70 days earlier that we talked about at length this
morning, and the telephone call on June 10?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None that I can recall, none that I can trace.
Judge TONE. Will you state the conversation that occurred in the

meeting on June 11 after Mr. Cutler arrived?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Judge, I would be reluctant to try to recapitulate

it because I participated in it partially, so to speak. I was in the.
room. I remember looking at some papers on top of my desk while
the two of them were conversing. I left the room once or twice, at
least once for sure, maybe twice. It had something to do with the
question whether Billy had legal counsel in his discussions with the
Department of Justice, that he should have legal counsel, and I
think Billy said he had a lawyer down south but he wasn't partici-
pating in these discussions, and there was some exchange as to
whether he should proceed to get a lawyer who would be more
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available, and whether some names could be put to him, so that he
could choose such counsel.

That was the general gist of the conversation. I remember
toward the end of the conversation I suggested, I may add, politely,
that I would prefer if they could move to another office because I
had business to conduct and I wasn't able to go on with my busi-
ness because the two of them were conversing on this subject.

Judge TONE. Dr. Brzezinski, have you ever discussed any of the
following subjects with Billy Carter: The possible sale of any kind
of aircraft?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Judge TONE. The possible sale of trucks.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Judge TONE. And I mean, of course, to Libya in each instance.

You understand that.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; I am assuming that your questions pertain

to Libya.
Judge TONE. Have you ever discussed with Billy Carter any

aspect of U.S. policy toward Libya?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; he was present, of course, in that very

general, and I would call it semisocial, discussion I had with Mr.
EI-Houderi on November 27. But he was present. I did not discuss
it with Billy. -

Judge TONE. Mr. Chairman, that concludes my questions.
Thank you, Dr. Brzezinski.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Thank you, Judge.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Judge Tone.
Dr. Brzezinski, I know you have a lot of things on your mind,

and many of them are of worldshaking consequence. It is easy to
understand why things that are relatively miniscule such as when
you got a phone call or when a specific subject was discussed with
whom on something of. this nature might not be immediately re-
called. It is difficult to look back in hindsight to reconstruct an
accurate chronology.

Let me just explore your memory here to help us get the facts on
this business of the conversation that you had with Billy Carter
and the President on or about the 31st and the 1st.

Now, according to your recollection and Admiral Turner's recol-
lection, you first received this information on the 31st, about 12:10-
or thereafter, after that meeting. According to your recollection,
you talked to Billy Carter sometime later in the day. After You
had placed a call, he called back on that same day and that you
talked to the President the following day, the 1st, on or about 7:59.

Is that sort of an accurate reflection of where we have been so
far?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, first of all let me, if I may, just com-
ment briefly on your preliminary comment. You are very gracious
to say what you said. I appreciate that the subcommittee is ap-
proaching this matter with a sense of responsibility and serious-
ness, and I have tried from the very beginning of this inquiry to be
as forthcoming and as helpful to this committee as I can be, even
though I do feel that this is not a central issue, and I am quite
confident that the evidence will bear out the proposition that I
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made earlier this morning, that Billy Carter did not influence our
policy, that there was no impropriety in anything that transpired.

Insofar as your specific question is concerned, my recollection is
that I received that information at approximately 12:10 to 12:15
that day, and on this I have the corroborating support of my logs,
as well as the recollection of Admiral Turner.

I then studied that document by myself. If I recall correctly, I
had lunch by myself that day, and I studied it and I reflected on
what would be the most judicious and the most-appropriate way for
me to deal with this problem-and I saw a potential problem there.
I then placed a call to Billy Carter after having reached the conclu-
sion that I would deal with this matter more appropriately and
also be in a better position to brief the President if I admonished
Billy Carter and was also able to report the response.

My recollection has been that later that day he returned the call.
I gather that his recollection is that he returned the call the
following day, and this is supported by logs. I am not in a position
to dispute evidence provided by logs. I do know, however, that I
reported to the President on this matter- in a single instance in
toto. That is to say, I briefed the President on the substance of the
message, and in executive session I will be glad to go into more
detail as to what I did or didn't say to the President as best as I
can recall, and I then summarized for the President or reconstruct-
ed for the President what Billy Carter said in response to my
comments, and I distinctively remember the President saying "You
did the right thing," in the past tense.

Senator BAYH. Are you firm in your memory that that conversa-
tion took place on the 1st, at about the time you said, 7:59, 8:00?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am firm in my memory that it took place after
my conversation with Billy Carter. When I started reconstructing
this, I had to consult calendars and logs to find out exactly what
the dates were. I initially didn't have a precise notion as to the
precise date on which either Admiral Turner brought the report to
my attention or when I talked to Billy. I tried to remember when it
was. I remembered that it was somewhere in latter spring. It was
only by checking logs and also by checking with Turner as to the
date of the message that I finally was able to zero in on the date of
March 31, and then I located the card for myself, made for myself,
dated April 1 which says-I don't have the exhibit in front of me,
but you know the one I mean.

I have it now, which says "Billy Carter/Libya."
Senator BAYH. I believe we have had a chance to look at that.
Let me just explore this to see if, given some other bits of

information, you might now recall a different sequence of events.
We have discussed the fact that Billy Carter's recollection is that

he talked to you after returning from Jacksonville. He seems to
remember that lunch down there.

Well, everyone agrees that you talked to Admiral Turner on the
1st. That everybody concurs in.

Mr. MosEs. The 31st.
Senator BAYH. The 31st. We have no White House record in your

logs of any call either going or coming from Georgia or from
Jacksonville on the 31st. We have no record, after having looked at
the toll records that we now have relative to Billy Carter's calls,
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we have no record of any call coming from him to the White House
on the 31st. We do have a toll record which I think we ought to put
in the record, if there is no objection, which shows a call from
Jacksonville at 11:06 a.m. for 3 minutes on the 1st from Billy
Carter back to his home, at which time he could have gotten
information about your call or not. At least that call sort of puts
him in Jacksonville.

Then we have at 6:48 p.m. a 7-minute call to Washington, D.C.,
charged to Billy Carter's phone from Americus, Ga., which seems
to corroborate, one, the fact that he was in Americus and now he
had returned, two, that he did place a call to the White House, at
which time he could have talked to you.

Now, does that change your perspective about how this could
have happened?

[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit G"
for identification.]

Mr. BRZF.ZINSKI. No, it does not. As I have indicated to you, I am
clear in my own recollection about certain sequences, including the
fact that I reported to the President both on the message, the
report, and on the conversation with Billy Carter. My recollection
had been that he had returned the call the same day, but it is
possible, months later, that what I thought was compressed into a
single day, my call to him, his response to me, was separated by
the intervening period. On both of these days I was not following
my usual office routine for reasons which I have already explained.
I was supposed to be on leave. One day I came in for all of the
morning and part of the afternoon. The other day I left in the
early afternoon, and it is conceivable that it was later that day, as
these records indicate, that he called me. I don't dispute that.

Senator BAYH. I think this is of interest to the committee be-
cause of not only your involvement but the President's involve-
ment.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I realize that.
Senator BAYH. If one accepts the absolute certainty, which every-

body confirms, that you got the information on the 31st, and your
recollection that you talked to the President early on the morning
of the 1st, and both the White House log and the toll calls indicate
an exchange of communication between Billy Carter and the White
House late in the afternoon of the 1st, is it possible that the
conversation which you thought took place after the talk with Billy
Carter did indeed take place before the conversation with Billy
Carter?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I realize what you are driving at, Senator, but I
have to correct the point that you made, namely, that my recollec-
tion is that I talked to the President on April 1. My recollection is
that I talked to the President after talking to Billy Carter, and I
had placed that on the basis of my reconstruction on April 1. If in
fact I had not talked to Billy Carter on March 31, as I had
assumed I had, but I had talked to him on April 1, then the
conversation with the President took place on April 2.

The note that I have here was a note to me dated for the next
day'o briefing reminding me to raise that issue. If I hadn't talked
to Billy, until April 1, I would have talked to the President on the
next day.
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Senator BAYH. If my colleagues would give me a little sufferance
to pursue this just a minute or two, then I will not follow it up
later on.

Can you help us understand-and we are basing our assumption
that you talked to the President and you are basing your assump-
tion on the fact that you talked to the President on this White
House memo-on this little note saying "Billy Carter/Libya."

Do you have anything like that to show us that you talked to the
President on April 2 or 3 or sometime after the call?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. The fact that I kept this note doesn't, as of
itself, mean that I could have only talked to him about it on April
1. It indicates the intention to do so, and I would have simply kept
it and used it on the following day.

What I am clear in my own memory about is that I had one
conversation with the President in which I reported what was
reported to me by Mr. Turner, I reported the exchange with Billy,
and I remember the President's comment on it that I had done the
right thing. These three things I remember as being related into
one event.

My thought was, as I have said earlier, Senator, that this tran-
spired on April 1 when I was trying to reconstruct as best I could
what took place. I did not have access to telephone records, and
had I had that access, I might have very well immediately suggest-
ed to you that my conversation with the President took place on
April 2 rather than April 1.

Senator BAYH. Well, let me ask you again. We have a tendency, I
guess, in this business to look for something devious, and I frankly
am not looking for anything devious. I am looking for facts and
trying to stimulate your memory. Mine is not very good myself
about things that happened in the past.

I don't think there is anything suspicious or illegal or in any way
irresponsible for the National Security Adviser to the President
getting this information out of thin air and saying, my gosh, what
is this going to do to us as far as our foreign policy is concerned, to
have immediately gone to the President and have asked him about
it before calling Billy. So I don't see anything wrong with that, if
indeed that is indeed what happened.

I wonder about, and you might give us your thoughts, if indeed
the scenario that we paint here would give a reasonable possibility
that you talked to the President after April 1.

Is it reasonable to assume that with information like this about
the President's brother that was received on the 31st, to go through
a meeting with him on the 1st, not say anything about it, talk to
him then later on the 2d or at some subsequent time? Isn't that
information hot enough information that you would lay it on him
right off the bat?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think you have to also remember, Senator,
what was transpiring on April 1. That was the day of a very
critical development in our negotiating effort with the Iranians to
obtain the release of the hostages. In fact, there was an unexpected
5 a.m. meeting with the President and the National Security Coun-
cil, or at least its equivalent, that morning. In other words, we
were very pressed at that time by events which were of central
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importance, which were breaking very suddenly, and which indeed
were of a very critical nature.

My intention was to report to the President on not only what I
had learned, but also on my conversation with Billy. It would be
perfectly logical for me, therefore, to defer reporting on that item
for one day if in fact I was not able to talk to Billy, as I thought I
had on March 31. There is no way that one can remember 6
months later precisely the day of a conversation unless there is
some enormously important event associated with it.

It is quite possible, and I think the evidence suggests it, that
Billy did not call me back the same day as I had thought, but the
following day, and therefore I deferred reporting on that item..to
the President, especially since that morning of April 1 we were
really pressed, enormously pressed with events which were not
only significant, but the implications of which were very uncertain
at the moment, and yet extraordinarily critical.

Senator BAYH. One last question-and I appreciate the suffer-
ance of my colleagues, but I just want to proceed on this.

By your recollection, indeed, by Mr. Billy Carter's recollection,
the conversation between the two of you, to be polite about it, was
terse. He was not happy about you interjecting yourself into what
he thought was his business and not yours. He gave the impression,
I would assume, from what he told you and what he told us, that it
was his business and he would do what he darn well pleased, and
he was going to go ahead and do it.

Now, if indeed you reported this to the President, and he said
you did right in reporting it to him, did he or did you feel that you
needed to take other steps, and did you indeed take other steps to
try to convey to Billy again the seriousness of this undertaking, to
try to get him to stop?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. First of all, let me again remind you of the
context, because the context, I think, is relevant. After reporting to
the President, I left for a few days and I was out of town. At the
time of my departure we did have a critical development involving
the negotiating process, a development which was really of enor-
mous importance, enormous importance to the fate of the hostages,
but also to our subsequent policy decisions.

When I came back, it was clear to us, or at least to most of us,
that we were in a new and critical stage in our relations with Iran
insofar as the hostages are concerned. Given the sensitivity of this
issue, I will choose my words very carefully now, but I will simply
remind you that in the next few days we took some extraordinarily
important decisions regarding what the United States would do
next. These decisions involved a matter on which I personally had
been working for months. I am referring to the difficult, necessary,
though, decision by the President to undertake the rescue oper-
ation. That was very much in our minds. That is to what I was
giving most of my attention. That is the context.

Insofar as the followup with Billy Carter is concerned, while his
reaction, to put it mildly, was less than affirmative, I did not feel
that it was necessarily conclusive. A person will often react strong-
ly to a piece of advice and then, on further thought, will change his
course of action.
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I had no further indication at any point whatsoever between late
March, early April, and when the event, the issue came out in the
open, that there was a followthrough on his part. In fact, in retro-
spect we know that the whole thing collapsed.

I knew, or I felt confident that if there was a followthrough,
particularly of the type that would raise national interest or na-
tional security concerns, that I would be so advised.

In other words, I think one had reason, reasonable grounds, for
considering the possibility that the rather strong admonition I gave
Billy, motivated by national security and interest concerns, might
have had some impact. Even when he responded negatively, I made
it a point of reiterating to him how strongly I felt that this is
something that he, as an American, not only as tha President's
brother, ought very seriously to take into account.

Senator BAYH. Thank you, Dr. Brzezinski
Senator Thurmond?
Senator THURMOND. Thank you.
Dr. Brzezinski, we appreciate the time you are taking from your

national security work, but these matters are important to our-
Nation. I want to raise a different issue than one requiring you to
recall particular phone calls.

Your public statement of August 4 states that the intelligence
report Admiral Turner brought to you in March concerned Libyan
efforts to exploit Billy Carter's commercial dealings with an oil
company. Were you aware before you received the March intelli-
gence report that these things had taken place?

Mr. BRZEZINqKI. What things?
Senator THURMOND. Billy had been paid $20,000 by Libya in

December 1979.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I had not.
Senator THURMOND. Billy was seeking a payment of $500,000

from Libya.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I had not.
Senator THURMOND. Billy was seeking a multimillion-dollar com-

mission by helping Charter Oil get more Libyan oil.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I learned about that implicitly from that report

for the first time.
Senator THURMOND. Billy had attended the 10th anniversary of

the Libyan revolution that brought Colonel Qadhafi to power as a
guest of the Libyan Government.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I knew that Billy had been in Libya. I did not
associate it explicitly with the 10th anniversary.

Senator THURMOND. Were you aware of any intelligence other
than the March report regarding Billy Carter's activities with
Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot recall any.
Senator THURMOND. Now, as I understand the job of the Presi-

dent's assistant for national security, it is to insure that matters
put before the President on national security reflect well-developed
and coordinated staff work by the various agencies involved. Is that
correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As a general proposition it is correct.
Senator THURMOND. Did you consider asking the U.S. intelli-

gence and law enforcement agencies to supply you with all infor-
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mation they may have had to enable an assessment to be made of
the totality of Billy Carter's relations with Libya and any danger
they might pose to U.S. national security?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. The report that was brought to my attention
by Admiral Turner was meant for me and for the President, and I
felt that I should, after taking the steps which I have already
outlined, bring it to the attention of the President.

Senator THURMOND. As I understand the job of the Director of
Central Intelligence, Admiral Turner, it is to assemble, analyze,
and distribute all information and intelligence available to the
United States on given topics. Is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINsKI. I would assume that is generally a useful de-
scription. I don't know whether it is an exclusive one.

Senator THURMOND. When Admiral Turner came to see you on
March 31, 1979, did he provide you with such a pooling of central
intelligence on Billy Carter's activities with Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, he did not.
Senator THURMOND. Did he say that he had commissioned any

such central intelligence pooling and analysis?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, he did not.
Senator THURMOND. Did Billy Carter's response to your tele-

phone call admonition indicate that he would change his conduct
in any way?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. His response to me indicated that he was not
receptive to the advice I was giving him, nor appreciative of the
admonition that I was sharing with him. I did not view it as a
conclusive guide to his future actions.

Senator THURMOND. Did his response indicate any lessening of
the risk of Libyan exploitation of his dealings with an oil company?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not feel that his response prejudged the
question.

Senator THURMOND. How's that?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not feel that his response prejudged the

question.
Senator THURMOND. If Billy Carter went ahead with his oil deal-

ings and Libya went ahead with its efforts to exploit them, did it
occur to you that there was a continuing risk of damage to the U.S.
national interest, as you testified earlier, that there was in your
view of the intelligence report?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I believe that Senator DeConcini put it very
well in one of the exchanges, that there was a potential problem to
our national interest in what he was doing. My intention was to
encourage him not to do it, to deter him from doing it. I have no
subsequent evidence that he was continuing to do it.

Senator THURMOND. Did you alert U.S. intelligence to keep a
close watch on developments and to assemble available informa-
tion?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It was evident to me from what Admiral Turner
conveyed to me, U.S. intelligence was following this matter.

Senator THURMOND. But you did not alert them any further.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It was evident to me that U.S. intelligence was

following the matter.
Senator THURMOND. But that's not the question I asked you.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. But that's the answer I'm offering.

69-838 0 - 81 - 51
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Senator THURMOND. Did you alert US. intelligence to keep a
close watch on developments and to assemble available informa-
tion?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Admiral Turner's conveyance of the information
to me indicated to me that U.S. intelligence was alert and was
following it.

Senator THURMOND. I asked you did you alert U.S. intelligence?
Do you care to answer or not?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot alert some-ne to do something which
they are already doing.

Senator THURMOND. Then you were satisfied with what they
were doing then.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Pardon?
Senator THURMOND. You were satisfied then with what they

were doing.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I concluded that they were monitoring this issue.
Senator THURMOND. That is not the question I asked you. Did

you alert them or were you satisfied with what they were doing?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was aware of the fact that they were monitor-

ing what the Libyans were doing-and I think we ought to be
careful now because we're coming close to the limits of what can be
openly discussed-and therefore I did not need to alert them to do
it.

Senator THURMOND. And you did what?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not need to alert them to do it.
Senator THURMOND. Therefore, I presume then you were satisfied

with what they were doing.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was satisfied that information they were giving

me indicated that they knew what was going on.
Senator THURMOND. You are still evading the question. Did you

inform the Attorney General so he could determine whether there
were potential or imminent violations of law?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Again, Senator, we're skirting close to what can
be disclosed in open session. Let me limit myself to saying that I
had-reason to believe, confident reason to believe, the information I
was obtaining was also going to law enforcement agencies.

Senator THURMOND. From testimony we have heard so far there
is substantial evidence Admiral Turner was not acting as the Di-
rector of Central Intelligence but as the messenger, taking the
March intelligence report out of intelligence channels and putting
it into political hands in the White House without pulling together
all available information on Billy and Libya. And there is equally
substantial evidence that the Attorney General was not acting in
his law enforcement capacity, but as a political servant of the
President when he did not provide his own top security cleared
senior attorneys in the Department of Justice with the same infor-
mation relating to the oil dealings that you telephoned to Billy
Carter himself.

Do you have any comment?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; I consider this to be a series of groundless

assertions.
Senator THURMOND. Hearing your testimony, Dr. Brzezinski, it is

clear there is substantial evidence that when you telephoned Billy
Carter, you were not acting as the President's Assistant for Nation-
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al Security. If you were, you would have taken, or at least consid-
ered taking, some of the steps which to me, and I am sure to
others, were only reasonable.

There is substantial evidence you were acting as the President's
political troubleshooter, trying to prevent Billy from doing some-
thing that would hurt the political fortunes of the President.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. May I comment on that, Senator?
Senator THURMOND. Yes; comment if you care to.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I consider that to be a highly improper insinu-

ation, an innuendo which is not justified by the facts, and which
doesn't adequately nor accurately describe my motives.

My motives in acting in response to this issue have been the
same that have guided my conduct over the last 4 years; that is, to
enhance the national security of the United States, to protect the
national interest of the United States.

I am sure that your motives in participating in this inquiry are
grounded in your patriotism and desire to establish the truth; and I
would not presume to question them on political grounds. And I
resent the allegations you are making regarding my motives.

Senator THURMOND. We're trying to get the truth, but we're not
too sure you are telling it.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me, Senator.
Senator THURMOND. How do you account for--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me, Senator. You may not be sure. I

know I am telling the truth.
Senator THURMOND. How do you account for the fact that you

telephoned Billy Carter with at least some of this intelligence
information while the Attorney General would not even reveal any
bit of it to the Assistant Attorney General of the Department of
Justice?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. The Attorney General had reasons for his con-
duct which he has explained to this committee, and I think he had
other obligations to perform. I was privy to information-and again
I think, Senator, you are coming very close to making it difficult to
discuss this in open session-which indicated potential harm to the
national interest of the United States.

My obligation, considering the office that I hold, was to try to
deter anything of this kind from transpiring. That was the reason,
that was the only reason why I phoned Billy Carter.

Senator THURMOND. I think my time is up, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Thank you, Senator Thurmond.
Senator Pell.
Senator PELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Now, Dr. Brzezinski, I believe earlier in your testimony you said

that you had sent the transcript of your conversation with Ef-
Houderi to Secretary Vance, is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI.-I m sorry. I was slightly distracted by the noise.
Could you repeat it again?

Senator PELL. Certainly. You said earlier in your testimony that
you had sent the transcript of your conversation with Mr. El-
Houderi to Secretary Vance, is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; I didn't say that. I said that my standard
Practice was either to send the transcript of the conversation to the

cretary of State or to show it to him in the course of his frequent
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visits with the President in the White House, in my office, so he
would sit down and read it; or third, if it wasn't all that consequen-
tial, to summarize it to him orally.

I did one of these three things. Which of these three things I did
I do not precisely recall.

Senator PELL. The point I want to focus on is the question of the
transcript. Is it your custom to have transcripts taken? Does that
mean a stenographer is present writing it down, or do you have a
taping machine?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. At my own meetings?
Senator PELL. Yes.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. When I have a meeting I usually will have a

transcript made if I think the meeting is particularly important, if
something significant is said that should be transmitted or record-
ed. It can be done in a number of ways. In some cases I'll do it
after the meeting, especially if it is a one-on-one, and the other
party to the meeting is not taking -notes; then I don't want to
create the impression that I am there recording it, in which case
I'd simply do it right away afterward. Sometimes I will have a staff
member sit in and take notes. In this particular case I think the
staff member was absolutely saturated with ongoing meetings and
minutes for which he was responsible, and I had my secretary sit
in and do as close to a verbatim account as possible.

Senator PELL. This is what I wanted to get at. When you use the
word "transcript", you do not mean a taping machine which was
used perhaps by your predecessors, but you mean a stenographer,
is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; and perhaps I shouldn't even use the word
"transcript."

Senator PELL. Exactly.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You're a former Foreign Service officer, so

you're quite right in being precise in this. It is really a memoran-
dum of conversation. I may add, because I think this is germane to
our general discussion today, that we discontinued the practice in
this administration of surreptitious eavesdropping on telephone
conversations by secretaries with other parties not known. As a
consequence, we do not keep records of conversations as such,
telephone conversations.

Senator PELL. Nor do you have those hidden taping machines
when you have meetings.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. We don't do that.
Senator PELL. Thank you. I just wanted to settle that point

because it was left hanging, I thought.
Now, Dr. Brzezinski, we've heard not only from you but from

other witnesses about a set of circumstances that makes me for one
wonder if you were not too late in informing the President of
Billy's involvement with Libya.

Attorney General Civiletti had information on Billy's involve-
ment for 2 months before he warned the President. Mr. Wise, the
appointments secretary who sees the President frequently, said
yesterday it was not his role to warn the President of Billy Carter's
involvement with Libya. Others in the White House knew of the
Justice Department's investigation of Billy Carter in September
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1979, but never alerted the President to the fact that Billy Carter
may be acting as a Libyan agent.

And in this regard, on January 26 you received a memorandum
from a member of your staff that Billy Carter had been advised at
the Super Bowl to register as a foreign agent of Libya. Do- you
recall that memorandum?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have been shown it by Judge Tone. I don't
remember necessarily seeing it at that time, but I don't dispute the
possibility that I may have had.

Senator PELL. Did this lead you to inform the President that
Billy might be a Libyan agent?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. You will recall that memorandum-and I
don't have it in front of me right now-involves a report to me by
a member of my staff that a member of the State Department
reported to him that a registered Israeli agent reported to the
Department of State officer that he had said to Billy that he ought
to register as an agent, and Billy responded he should. I did not
consider that exactly to be firsthand information.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
And then in January 1979 there were a lot of press accounts that

reported Billy Carter's connection with Libya in a great deal of
detail, and in August or September of 1979 the White House was
told the Justice Department was reviewing State Department rec-
ords with respect to Billy Carter.

Were you aware of the Justice Department's investigation at
that time?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I wasn't aware of it in any precise sense. I had a
general knowledge of some controversy on the subject, including
claims by some columnists that Billy was an agent, and Billy's
statement to the effect that he wasn't, and he felt that he shouldn't
have to register.

I may add also, Senator, that in response to your earlier com-
ment, insofar as my own conduct is concerned, within 36 hours at
the latest, and perhaps less than 24, of my learning that Billy
might be involved in a relationship which the Libyans might ex-
ploit, I so informed the President. I didn't wait for weeks, I didn't
wait for months. I told it to him within hours.

Senator PELL. In other words,- as soon as you had a firm view in
this regard, you alerted the President as quickly as possible.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Senator PELL. But you had a suspicion in this regard before. Did

you not want to worry the President, or why was it not raised at
an earlier time?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I had no other grounds for knowing about this
matter than what I read in the newspaper, what presumably every-
body else in the White House read in the newspaper, what presum-
ably the President had read in the newspaper. I had nothing addi-
tional to offer to the President on this subject. No other material
involving Billy's relationships with Libya came to me from internal
sources.

Senator PELL. Well, on November 30 just before Billy Carter
called you, I think he called both MacGregor and the Charter Oil
Co., and were you aware of that fact?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; I was not.
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Senator PELL. You were not. So in other words, you feel that you
fulfilled your obligation. Do you feel that members of the adminis-
tration, the President's official family, fulfilled their obligation to
warn their boss immediately when they see trouble brewing? Why
was there such a long wait before he was informed?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I honestly am not in a position to comment on
what transpired between the rest of the President's official family
and him. I am not privy to all of that. I do not know what was said
by others to the President Qr not. I think the President has made a
very full deposition on it which illustrates and places in moving

_terms the complexity of the relationship of brother to brother,
particularly to a brother who has had some genuine human prob-
lems.

Senator PELL. I guess my approach on this differs from some of
my colleagues, but my criticism is not that the President was
informed; it was that he was informed too late, and this is what
would concern me if I were the President.

Now, turning to a different subject, in your statement to this
subcommittee on August 4 you indicated that there were a number
of high level initiatives undervay with the Libyans in November
1979 concerning the hostage crisis.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. Please proceed.
Senator PELL. You indicated there were a good many high level

initiatives underway with the Libyans. Were these being conducted
through State Department channels, or Central Intelligence
Agency channels, or other channels?

Why was it necessary for Billy Carter to be called in to help
intervene at this time?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. These initiatives were being conducted primar-
ily, perhaps even exclusively, by the Department of State. As of
November 20 they had not yielded the desired effect; that is to say,
they had not produced a public disassociation by Libya from the
act of taking hostages.

Again, you remember, Senator, that at the time the situation
was fluid and dangerous but still uncertain in its outcome. On one
hand we had reason to believe that the lives of the hostages were
actually in danger. I don't think I need to remind everyone in this
room of the extent to which this was the case or that at least it
was perceived to be the case. On the other hand, the situation was
still fluid; it wasn't frozen. For example, on the 18th-on the 19th a
number of women and blacks were released.

It was our determination to leave no stone unturned in making
the Iranians feel as isolated as possible. We wanted the Libyans
not to come out and give any moral or political support to the
militant kidnapers. Privately they were telling us that they didn't
favor this act, but publicly they were not coming out and saying it.

It is in this context that the use of Billy, who was seen as a
friend to the Libyans and who we had reason to believe the Lib-
yans thought was friendly to them, developed. It was first appar-
ently discussed between Mrs. Carter and Billy himself. The Presi-
dent mentioned it to me. The Secretary of State registered no
objection and knew about it. Billy claims he even discussed it with
the Secretary of State. And we felt that this additional personal
touch by a person that the Libyans considered friendly to them
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might have the desired effect in getting the Libyans to say publicly
what they were saying privately.

And while I will not assign monumental importance to that
development, still in a crisis situation of this sort it seemed to us
important that the militants feel as isolated as possible. I believe
the Charg6 reported a few days later when the Libyans actually
publicly disassociated themselves from the kidnaping, that this was
an important defection which might have some impact on the
Iranian attitudes.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
As you pointed out, it was 5 days before Billy's intervention that

Libya said the hostages should be released; so he was an addition,
an add-on to a process that had already been started by the State
Department, I believe.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. The process was started by the State Depart-
ment. Billy was engaged in it as of November 20. The first public
Libyan disassociation took place on November 22. My meeting with
the Libyans to push them to do more to try to get them to release
the hostages took place on November 27.

Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
Senator THURMOND. Senator Mathias.
Senator MATHIAS. Dr. Brzezinski, you are in effect the principal

funnel for information to the President, are you not? I am speaking
of intelligence information.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I would say, Senator, that that is probably cor-
rect, though with some qualification, if you would permit me, I
would like to introduce.

The President gets independent inputs directly from the Secre-
tary of State. He occasionally may get some inputs directly from
the Secretary of Defense; and he certainly gets inputs directly from
the Director of Central Intelligence.

Senator MATHIAS. But in the normal course of events, intelli-
gence information comes to the President's attention over your
desk, isn't that generally true?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I think you used the word "funnel," and
that is a good description. That is to say, it passes through me to
him. I am the agent that transmits it on occasion, organizes it for
him when there is a great deal of it.

Senator MATHIAS. You have sort of an overview of the handling
of intelligence matters, even though you may not be privy to par-
ticular conversations or particular transactions that may occur
from time to time.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Between whom?
Senator MATHIAS. Between the President and the Secretary of

State, or the Secretary of Defense, or the Director of CIA, or
perhaps other people who on some specific instance may approach
him with some specific item of information.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct, although I would like, if you
would permit me, to comment on it. One of the things we are very
proud of in this administration is that we have tried not to either
engage in back channels or to keep some principal deliberately
uninformed about important developments. Accordingly, the Presi-
dent, for example, is quite scrupulous in telling me if he's had-a
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conversation "v ith the Secretary of State, that he had it, and what
was said in it.

Both Secretaries of State, Mr. Vance and Mr. Muskie, have been
scrupulous in telling me if they have a direct conversation with the
President, what transpired, and one of the things I'm personally
very proud of is that I have been extremely careful in keeping both
the Secretary of Defense and the Secretary of State fully apprised
of my activities, particularly as they pertain to foreign affairs and
national security and involve the President.

Senator MATHIAS. You said a few minutes ago that you felt that
this whole matter had been handled with propriety. Before I join
you in that conclusion, let me say that my concern as these hear-
ings have developed has been shifting from a question of whether
or not everything has been done with propriety to whether every-
thing has been done with competence. And I think where you sit
you can help us in making a judgment on that last question.

For example, the effort that was made to enlist the Libyans in
some dialog on the subject of Iran seems to have ignored totally the
information which was well known within the Department of State
that a considerable feeling of hostility existed between the Ayatol-
lah Khomeini and Colonel Qadhafi arising from the disappearance
in August of 1978 of a relative and a follower of Khomeini who just
simply disappeared in Libya, raising certain questions as to wheth-
er or not that particular opening to Libya was really worthwhile.

There is, I think, certainly the appearance of anomaly about the
fact that the target of an investigation gets sensitive information 2
months before the investigators get it. Billy Carter learns about the
intelligence information while the Assistant Attorney General who
is in charge of his case has to wait until June to get it.

I think it is an anomaly that the President of the United States,
who is provided by the taxpayers of the United States with billions
of dollars of equipment and personnel so that he can have all of
the information necessary for decisionmaking, is not told that his
brother gets $250,000 from an unfriendly nation, and he doesn't
even find out about it until he reads it in the paper.

I think it is an anomaly that certain intelligence officers are
unable to learn the identity of the American citizen who was
involved in these transactions with Libya, so that they are unable
to coordinate the intelligence function and to assist the counterin-
telligence branch of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, which is
floundering around trying to develop this case.

And then perhaps the last and perhaps the most ridiculous
anomaly is that perhaps because of the lack of this information,
the counterintelligence people do as you did-they burn or other-
wise destroy the messages on this subject, which they obviously
wouldn't have done if the intelligence information had been accu-
rately, promptly, competently delivered to them.

It just seems to me that we are dealing here with a whole series
of perhaps perfectly innocent blunders, but they all add up to an
appearance of incompetence.

Now, my concern is that if the same kind of blundering is ap-
plied to subjects of perhaps greater danger to this country, greater
seriousness to the American people, that the cost may be very
much greater than in this case.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. May I comment?
Senator MATHIAS. I wish you would.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You have, Senator, identified what you call

anomalies.
Senator MATHIAS. I think that's a rather polite way to describe

them.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I'll buy your word.
Senator MATHIAS. I would think you would.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. And I'll comment on them. Insofar as Iranian-

Iibyan relations are concerned, or more specifically, the relation-
ship between Mr. Qadhafi and the Ayatollah Khomeini, we were
aware of what you very correctly describe as a somewhat less than
friendly relationship. However, the point is that in Iran at the
time, it was not only the Ayatollah that was an actor in a compli-
cated, indeed even a deadly game; there were a number of factors
involved, including radical militants who were acting on their own.

Our intention was to make certain that no faction in Iran,
whether sympathetic to the Ayatollah or acting on its own, had the
impression that they were being supported by any member of the
international community. And the Libyan attitude of condemna-
tion, disassociation from the hostage taking was an important con-
tributing element to this sense of isolation that we wanted to
engender in the kidnapers.

I may add furthermore that to the extent that the expertise of
the Department is concerned, the Secretary of State knew about
this initiative and was in a position to draw on it as he saw fit.

Finally, it is rather interesting that a person much closer to the
scene than you or I; namely, Mr. Eagleton, did observe that the
Libyan call for the release of the hostages "will be seen by many in
this part of the world as a defection from Khomeini by the only
Arab leader who might have supported him on this issue."

So, first of all, I don't think it an anomaly. I think it is a good
thing that this happened.

Second, on Billy Carter getting information 2 months earlier
than, somebody else, he got no information from me that he didn't
know. He knew what he was doing. He had been doing it for
months and months.

Senator MATHIAS. He didn't know that anybody else knew that
he was doing it.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He knew that a lot of people knew about it.
Senator MATHIAS. You know Dr. Johnson's famous dictum:

"Nothing is so conducive to a good conscience as the suspicion of
being observed."

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is exactly right, and that is one of the
reasons why I tried to introduce good conscience in him, to get him
to deter. But so far as others knowing, he had been engaged in
trying to cook up this deal for months and months. His immediate
associates knew about it. A number of business associates knew
about it. The firm knew about it. Perhaps its rivals knew about it.
The Libyans knew about it. Maybe his immediate family knew
about it, and he certainly knew about it.

Senator MATHIAS. But the unfortunate part is that Mr. Lisker
didn't know about it, and Mr. Heymann didn't know about it.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am coming to that. The President was not told
earlier about the money. I am not in a position to discuss how the
legal proceedings were being conducted. Presumably there were
good reasons for handling it the way it was handled. I am not going
to- comment on that anomaly because I don't feel responsible for it
being an anomaly or for the--

Senator MATHIAS. I raise it with you not because of any personal
knowledge you have but because it seems to be in this whole string
of events a pattern of handling information which gives me con-
cern.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well--
Senator MATHIAS. Of which you have an overview.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, if you make five points-and I wish I

had the opportunity to respond to them; we may have different
opinions on them-I don't believe that adds up to pattern.

The question of learning the identity of the people concerned,
you will recall that one of the reasons why certain procedures were
instituted was to protect innocent Americans from being labeled
irresponsibly in intelligence reports being circulated around. This
is why certain precautions are being taken. Perhaps they are too
restrictive. Perhaps they protect the civil rights too much. That
does not happen to be my judgment.

But that is the reason why names are being used so very rarely
in intelligence reports, and why so very few people are authorized
to have them when they have reason to believe that a law violation
took place.

Senator MATHIAS. But if the rules are too restrictive, perhaps it
isn't the rules themselves but the way they are being applied, and
when the directorate--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Perhaps, though I think--
Senator MATHIAS [continuing]. Seeks this information--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You may be right, Senator, and perhaps it's a

useful thing for this committee to look into it. All I am saying is
that the reason for such extraordinary precautions being taken
about the names is genuine concern of prior abuse. But perhaps
one of the useful outputs of this investigation will be to review
some of these rules.

No one will claim that every rule we have followed is perfect,
and I certainly will not claim that -we were infallible in every
action that we took. All I am averring is that we were guided by
the national interest, that we were not influenced by Billy Carter,
that we did not shape our moves or policies to accommodate him or
an body associated with him.

Senator PELL. Senator DeConcini.
Senator DECONCINI. Dr. Brzezinski, the call you made to Billy

Carter-I think it was on the 20th-during which you got him
involved in the Libyan negotiations or discussions on the hostage
question, prior to that the President mentioned it to you, is that
correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. In that call-I did not get him in that call,
Senator.

Senator DECONCINI. In that call you asked him if he knew Hou-
deri?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. In that call I discussed with him whether
he knew the top Libyan officials here in town and whether he
thought he could be helpful. But to be precise, I did not get in-
volved because, I gather now from a fuller knowledge of the record,
about the time I had called him he was, so to speak to use your
word, involved.

Senator DECONCINI. But in fact, you did discuss with him his
participation in making some arrangements to meet with Libyan
officials to discuss the hostages?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Senator DECONCINI. Now, that suggestion came to you from the

President. Was it the day before or that day, do you recall?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. As I have indicated in my statement, that

suggestion came to me from the President that morning through a
telephone conversation.

Senator DECONCINI. Did you concur with that suggestion by the
President?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. i'said I would explore the matter.
Senator DECONCINI. Explore the matter. Did you make any other

comments to the President?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall making additional comments. I

said I would explore this matter, look into it.
Senator DECONCINI. Now, you are the national security adviser

to the President. Knowing at least what I know about the propensi-
ties of Billy Carter and his actions over the last several years, what
made you think that that was such a wise judgment to involve
Billy Carter in making contact with the Libyans?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not make the judgment that this was such
a wise judgment.

Senator DECONCINI. Why did you do it?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I made the judgment to explore this matter to

see whether this would be productive.
Senator DECONCIN. And you concluded that it would be.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I concluded that it would be worth exploring. I

also mentioned it to the Secretary of State who at some point prior
to the meeting on November 27 indicated that he thought it was
well worth a try, or no harm in trying, or something to that effect.

Senator DECONCINI. Did you feel, Dr. Brzezinski, that you did not
have adequate lines of communication to Houderi or the Libyan
officials here to make some overture on your own, that you needed
to use the President's brother?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, that was not the issue. The issue was not
the absence of contact with the Libyans. We have such contact.
The issue was that the contact until then had not produced the
desired results; namely, a more activist Libyan involvement in
trying to get the hostages released and in condemning the taking
of the hostages.

The thought was that using Billy might be helpful, since the
Libyans considered him to be a friend, in getting the Libyans to do
that which we wanted. We were very aware of the fact that formal
relations between us and the Libyan Government were chilly. We
were also very conscious of the fact that the head of the Libyan
Government is somewhat eccentric.
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Accordingly, a personal approach of this sort conceivably could
be helpful, and our attitude at the time was-and I believe it was
justified by the prevailing circumstances-that there was genuine
imminent danger to the hostages, and we had the obligation to try
every orthodox or unorthodox means to influence the outcome.

Senator DECoNcINI. Is it fair to say then that a judgment was
made on your part, at least preliminarily, that it was in the best
interest of our Nation to attempt to use Billy Carter's relationship
with the Libyans to aid the hostages?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My judgment when the President made the call
was that it was well worth exploring.

Senator DECoNcINI. Well, exploring, let's proceed-on that word.
Is it safe to say--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. But I--
Senator DECONCINI. No. Let me go to the word "exploring." Is it

safe to say exploring means some negotiations along that subject
line?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. My judgment was that it was well worth explor-
ing, first with Billy, discuss it with Billy to see whether anything
develops with it, and then in the light of what he tells me and also
in the context of the reaction of anybody else, notably the Secre-
tary of State, either to proceed or not to proceed.

There was no reason to believe, as I recall it on November 20,
arbitrarily to say no, under no circumstances will we use Billy
simply because he is a controversial character who had said things
which were more than controversial, in some respects reprehensi-
ble, if there was the slightest chance that to some degree he might
affect the outcome in the desirable direction.

Senator DECONCINI. And in fact he did affect the outcome?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. There is absolutely no way of judging, Senator,

in retrospect, and I think that is an honest and objective judgment.
Senator DECONCINI. What about the meeting with Houderi?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I haven't completed my sentence, Senator. There

is absolutely no way of judging in retrospect whether his interces-
sion helped us or didn't help us. There is, however, some basis for
saying that the Libyan attitude between November 20 and Novem-
ber 29 became much more forthcoming and active in favor of the
objectives we were trying to achieve.

Senator DECONCINI. But-you don't attribute any of that to Billy
Carter.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I said there's no way of judging whether his
intercession did or did not contribute to it.

Senator DECoNCINI. All right. Then did Billy Carter assist in the
meeting of the 27th?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He helped to set it up, yes.
Senator DECONCINI. What did he do?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He got in touch with the Libyans. I don't know

what he said to them. And then he participated or was present at
the meeting that I had with Mr. El-Houderi on November 27.

Senator DECONCINI. Now, when you had that meeting with Mr.
Houderi, what was the purpose of that meeting-just friendliness
or was that to discuss Libya s position s it related to the hostages?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It was to underline to Mr. El-Houderi that which
had been communicated first of all privately to the Libyans by the
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Department of State, and second, to underline that to him which
was known more publicly, namely that this was a matter of the
highest importance, one to which this country was attaching great
significance, one which the President was deeply and personally
involved in.

Senator DECONCINI. Now, you felt it was necessary to have Billy
Carter at that meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I didn't feel it was necessary, but since he was
introducing him to me, I didn't feel that his presence was contrary
to the objectives which this meeting was designed to accomplish.

Senator DECONCINI. Had you met Houderi before? You had no
contact with Houderi previous to this meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, Senator. I don't believe I have ever met El-
Houderi before.

Senator DECONCINI. And when you met with EI-Houderi and
Billy Carter, Randy Coleman was present. Now, what is the justifi-
cation for having a business agent present when you're going to
talk about our sensitive relations with a hostile country and at-
tempt to persuade them to assist us in the hostage crisis?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was not discussing sensitive relations with
Libya in that meeting. As I have already recounted in one of my
earlier answers, the discussion was partially at least, and probably
in terms of time predominantly social, and then there was a reiter-
ation of positions that we were publicly taking which are of no
secret to anyone.

Mr. Coleman came in unexpected. I was surprised when he came
in. I asked Mr. Carter who he was. He was his associate. Since this
was a session in which an outside party was already present,
namely, Mr. Billy Carter, I saw no particular merit in creating a
scene and in insisting that another party leave the room, especially
since I had nothing sensitive to communicate.

Senator DECONCINI. Well, you didn't know he was going to show
up then--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Senator DECONCINI. He just walked in.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That's right.
Senator DECONCINI. Well, is it not a policy in the White House

that people have to obtain security clearances before they come
and visit you?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. People have to be cleared to enter the White
House.

Senator DECONCINI. But not to come into your office. I see.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. When they come to my office and if they're

waiting to see me, I can determine who comes to my office.
Senator DECONCINI. Whether you want to see them.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. The three of them walked in together. The alter-

native to what transpired would have been to insist that one party
leave, but since the other party was an outsider so to speak-that
is to say, a nongovernmental official-and since I had nothing
sensitive to say to Mr. EI-Houderi, and since the purpose of the
meeting was deliberately to establish a somewhat more congenial
relationship with a man who is reputed to have a close relationship
with Mr. Qadhafi, I saw no particular merit in creating a social
scene.
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Senator DECONCINI. That relationship, to encourage or develop a
relationship was for the purpose of attempting to get Libya to
exercise some influence on the Iranians, is that safe to say?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, that is correct.
Senator DECONCINI. Now, on the meeting of the 27th, you testi-

fied that you pride yourself on keeping the Secretary of State and
the Secretary of Defense in close contact with what the President
says and what actions you take. Is that a fair summary as it
relates to the national security and the international affairs of this
country?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. That is both a fair summary and an accu-
rate description.

Senator DECONCINI. Now, when you met on the 27th with El-
Houderi, Billy Carter, and Randy Coleman for primarily social
reasons, did you advise the State Department of that meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I would have advised, in keeping with my estab-
lished practice, the Secretary of State, not the Department of State.

Senator DECONCINI. Did you advise him of that meeting?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I'm confident that I would have advised him

about it either before or after, because that's my normal practice.
Senator DECONCINI. Well, if you advised him before, would you

not advise him after also to discuss what transpired?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. If I advised him before, I would have also

advised him afterward of what transpired.
Senator DECONCINI. And did you?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I'm confident I did, but I have no specific recol-

lection, because again you have to remember this was a time in
which there were a great many initiatives being conducted, fre-
quent meetings, a number of difficult decisions, and this as of itself
was not one of the major diplomatic initiatives that was going on.
It was a peripheral activity designed essentially to make certain
that the Iranians feel as isolated as possible, that no one supports
them publicly. So it wasn't an activity which we felt would be
central to the desirable outcome.

Senator DECONCINI. If my colleague would let me just finish this
line of thought.

The State Department told us yesterday that they learned of
your November 27 meeting through a cable which came from our
Charge in Libya. Can you explain why you did not get that infor-
mation to the Secretary of State? Why the State Department had
to find this out some other way.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As I have told you, I informed the Secretary of
State. I have no way of knowing whom he subsequently informs.
For example, I know that I informed him of the meeting with El-
Houderi and Billy Carter. I gather it's been testified here that
subordinates of Secretary Vance did not know about it. My channel
of communication is with the Secretary of State.

Senator DECONCINI. Solely with the Secretary.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Solely with him or sometimes with the Deputy

Secretary, particularly when the Secretary of State is away, but
sometimes if the Secretary of State is not available, then Mr.
Christopher and I conduct a great deal of business together.

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you. I have further questions. Obvi-
ously I'll wait my turn.
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Senator THURMOND. Senator Dole.
Senator DOLE. Well, in that same area, in that meeting when you

and Mr. Houderi were talking about-you said you exchanged
pleasantries about Columbia, what were Billy and Randy doing
when you were talking about your universities?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As I remember, their contribution to the meet-
ing amounted to sitting in place and remaining silent.

Senator DOLE. They never said a word during the entire 14
minutes?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't remember anything memorable being
said by them.

Senator DOLE. They haven't said anything up here memorable
either. So they were just sort of there as props, I guess.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. They were there to create a certain stage, if you
will, to establish the beginnings of a contact between me and Mr.
El-Houderi.

Senator DOLE. Is that normally how you conduct business down
there?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Normally we don't deal with 52 American hos-
tages being kept in a foreign country, so I don't think I'll describe
this as part of our normal routine.

Senator DOLE. Well, I would hope not. But in any event, did the
thought cross your mind either during that meeting or after that
meeting that perhaps"the presence of Mr. Carter and Mr. Coleman
might have been very important to them from the standpoint of
their many dealings with the Libyan Government or anyone in
Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was not aware at the time that they had any
special dealings. I was aware of the fact that they had taken some
trips to Libya and that Billy had become identified as being friend-
ly with the Libyans, which was the primary reason why we were
using him in this connection.

Senator DOLE. That's the part that I think is so difficult. As I've
indicated before, I guess you can interpret it a number of ways. But
what may have been just a routine meeting to you turned out to be
worth a quarter of a million dollars to Billy Carter. At least I
assume that if Randy, whom he has described as his administrative
assistant, and Billy Carter have an audience with you with Mr.
Houderi, that must have been conveyed to many people in Libya
and probably opened many doors for Billy Carter, if it were neces-
sary to open many doors. And it seems strange to me that that
would not have been a factor knowing, as you have indicated, Billy
Carter's propensities in the first place.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. We had at that time, Senator, no knowledge-at
least I had no knowledge-of any financial engagements or deal-
ings between Billy and the Libyans. We had knowledge that Billy
was seen as a friend to them, perhaps excessively friendly, but that
is precisely why we were using him in these extraordinary circum-
stances where not only in this particular case but more generally
we were trying to avail ourselves of every orthodox or unorthodox
channel to try to influence the Iranians to an objective which we, I
am sure, all share.

But I don't think it was such unreasonable conduct. I read, for
example, an editorial in the Wall Street Journal-and the Wall
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Street Journal occasionally is critical of our administration-and
has this to say--

Senator DOLE. Well, I can read that later.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, may I read it just for the record? I rather

like what they say.
The most questionable official action was the use of Billy as a diplomatic interme-

diary with the Libyans. In retrospect a case can be made that this was a mistake.
But after reading Nationa) Security Advisor Brzezinski's explanation, it is hard to
argue that it was totally irresponsible or unreasonable. If the Libyans were broad-
casting statements * * *

Senator DOLE. Well, I don't suggest--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. [continuing]--
* 0 0 In support of the hostage-taking, certainly we shoulJ make representa-

tions to get them to stop. And the hostage situation was serious enough to justify
unorthodox contacts.

Senator DOLE. Well, we'll make the entire thing a part of the
record since it's so flattering. I don't suggest it's totally irresponsi-
ble--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It's not only flattering, Senator. I think it's
essentially accurate.

Senator DOLE. I just suggest that it seemed to me that any
reasonable person would understand-did Randy Coleman express
some prior interest in the hostages? Was he a hostage expert?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Randy Coleman wasn't invited to the room
either as a hostage expert or because of his prior expertise in the
matter. He tagged along with Billy Carter, uninvited, into the
office, and I had the choice of insisting that he leave with Billy
remaining, or since the meeting was essentially semipublic anyway
with Billy there, of simply letting him stay and listen, and I chose
that. That seems to me to have been the civil thing to do under the
circumstances, because it didn't make any difference whether he
was there or not.

Senator DOLE. But it made a lot of difference, I would think, to
Randy Coleman to be in the presence. J mean, if it's strictly a
social event, apparently rou didn't make any notes of the meeting,
is that correct? You didn t keep any record of the meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I had no idea, as you have alleged earlier, that
Randy Coleman was a business associate of Billy Carter's. He was
described to me as an associate. The occasion itself was an intro-
ductory one, and I did not keep a record of it other than the fact
that the meeting itself was reported. There was nothing secret
about it.

I meet often -with diplomats in which we may have a general
discussion of our relations without necessarily making a record of
it.

Senator DOLE. But this was the first contact, as I understand it,
with anyone from the Libyan Government, is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. This was the first contact that I had with the
Libyan official, but this as of itself didrt make it more important
beyond the fact that the taking place of the meeting was duly
reported. There was nothing secret about it.

Senator DOLE. But as far as you recall, Mr. Coleman or Billy just
didn't contribute much to the meeting. I mean, they were there,
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and they were comfortably seated, and you and Mr. Houderi talked
about whatever you talked about.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is my recollection, and I believe that in
testimony by the-other participants it's supported by them as well.

Senator DOLE. Now, were you aware of Mr. Kirbo's trip to Saudi
Arabia in the spring of 1980 which related to the National Bank of
Georgia, just a few days before the public announcement of the
Saudi F-15 decision by the White House?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. What was the date?
Senator DOLE. It was in the spring of 1980, a few days before the

Saudi F-15 decision.
Mr. MosEs. What decision are you referring to, Senator?
Senator DOLE. Pardon.
-Mr. MosEs. What announcement was there from the White

House that you're referring to? May we have the announcement,
please?

Senator DOLE. The question was whether or not they should have
more-or whether or not they ,hould receive the F-15's. But I was
just wondering if Dr. Brzezinski was aware of Mr. Kirbo's trip to
Saudi Arabia in the spring of 1980.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Are you retracting the reference to some deci-
sions about F-15's?

Senator DOLE. That's only a time frame.
Mr. MOSES. Senator, do you have a specific announcement that

you're referring to?
Senator DOLE. No.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. So you're not referring to any decision regarding

F-15's.
Senator DOLE. I'm just asking if you were familiar, personally

familiar with that trip to Saudi Arabia of Mr. Kirbo, whether you
had briefed Mr. Kirbo, had any discussion with Mr. Kirbo in the
spring of 1980.

Mr. MosEs. Senator, are you associating Mr. Kirbo's trip with
any decision that was made or consideration given to F-15's or has
that been withdrawn from your question?

Senator DOLE. No. We'll leave that off.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. So could you please restate the question?
Senator DOLE. Well, first, do you know Mr. Kirbo?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; I know Mr. Kirbo.
Senator DOLE. Do you know whether or not he visited Saudi

Arabia in the spring of 1980?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I believe he visited Saudi Arabia in the

spring of' 1980.
Senator DOLE. Did you have any conversation with him prior to

that visit?
Mr. MosEs. Senator, I interpose only to remind you, sir, that the

President in his waiving of executive privilege has restricted that
to matters that pertain to Libya and Billy Carter. From your
uestion it seemed to imply that you were getting into an area that
eals neither with Billy Carter nor Libya. If that's correct, I would

then advise Dr. Brzezinski that the President has not waived ex-
ecutive privilege.

Does the matter pertain to Billy Carter and Libya, Senator, if I
may ask?

69-838 0 - 81 - 52
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Senator DOLE. Well, I think it could. That's the gray area, I
guess.

Mr. MOSES. Well, perhaps we might take that up in executive
session, but I would have to advise Dr. Brzezinski that the Presi-
dent has not waived executive privilege with regard to matters
other than Billy Carter and Libya.

Senator DOLE. I accept that. I'd ask Dr. Brzezinski if he ever had
any contact with a Mr. Aranetta, A-r-a-n-e-t-t-a, of the Philippines,
of Manila.

Mr. MOSES. Again, is there some foundation that you can lay,
Senator, so that we could be advised as to whether this is relative
to Billy Carter and Libya?

Senator DOLE. Yes. There is some indication that Mr. Aranetta
and Mr. Billy Carter may have had some business relationship, and
that he may have had some contact with the White House in 1978
or 1979.

Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Chairman, may I interject a parliamen-
tary inquiry?

Senator BAYH. Yes, you may.
Senator DECONCINI. Is it our responsibility as committee mem-

bers to lay foundations to questions as to the Billy Carter investiga-
tion? It seems to me our responsibility is to ask the questions, and
if they don't want to answer them, if they want to use executive
privilege, that is their prerogative. If they want to be open and tell
us the truth and everything about it, then they'll do it.

That just seems to me very irresponsible for us to be put on the
spot of laying the foundation. It's up to you, gentlemen, if you want
to tell us everything about this matter, whether it relates specifi-
cally to Billy Carter or not.

Mr. MOSES. My understanding, Senator, is the scope of the in-
quiry-and we were so advised by the chairman and vice chairman
on behalf of the committee -that the scope is that of dealing with
Billy Carter and Libya, and it is on that basis that the President
waived the executive privilege.

When we get into matters pertaining to Saudi Arabia, to Charles
Kirbo, I think it is only fair that we be advised as to whether it
pertains to Billy Carter and Libya. If it doesn't, then I would have
to advise Dr. Brzezinski as I did just a moment ago, that the
President has not waived executive privilege with regard to that
matter.

It isn't a question of truthfulness. It isn't a question of being
forthcoming. It is a question as to what the scope of the Senate's
inquiry is whether we can properly respond under the direction
that has been given us by the President.

Senator DECONCINI. If I could just respond to that, Senator Dole,
I take exception to that because the President made it very clear
that he wants a totally. opeh discussion on this subject matter. If
you want to exert privilege, then you have the right to do it; but I
haven't heard anything or seen anything where the President has
said only talk about Billy Carter. He says everything is open on
this matter, and we will discuss it.

Mr. MOSES. The matter, Senator, if I may again-beg your indul-
gence, as we have been advised is Billy Carter and Libya. We are
here to respond to questions pertaining to Billy Carter and Libya.
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Senator DECONCINI. Then you're going to refuse to answer any
other questions-that's what you're saying to us-whether Billy
Carter's involved with Kirbo, or Saudi Arabia, or anyplace else.

Mr. MosEs. Well, Senator, I haven't heard those questions, so I
cannot respond in advance.

Senator DECONCINI. You just heard a couple, and you wouldn't
answer them.

Senator DOLE. And I think beyond that, if Judge Tone has a copy
of the original request, I think I made certain that it would not be
restricted to just the country of Libya. I think that there should be
a clause in there that indicates any other foreign country.

And again, if we have to prove it to the White House first, then
we never will find out what happened.

Senator DECoNCINI. It's the most ridiculous thing I've heard
exerted.

Senator DOLE. We got a witness yesterday who would tell us
nothing, and today they'll only tell us certain things.

Mr. MosEs. Senator, Dr. Brzezinski is here to respond to all
questions pertaining to the scope of the inquiry.

Senator LEAHY. Mr. Chairman, if I could just interject, I happen
to have here the designation, and it says that "The committee will
be established immediately for the purpose of conducting an inves-
tigation of activities relating to individuals representing the inter-
est of foreign governments."

Senator DOLE. That's right.
Senator LEAHY. And that's what our authorization is.
Senator DECONCINI. Amen. I thank the Senator for having that

available. If that doesn't open it up to Saudi Arabia, Kirbo, and
anybody else, Mr. Moses, you'd better go back and look at your law
books.

Mr. MosEs. Well, Senator, what I would like to look at it is this
committee's own scope of its inquiry which was communicated to
us. If the chairman has that, I'd appreciate the chairman making it
available to us.

Senator DOLE. Well, I know it goes beyond Libya because I insist-
ed on that in the event that something may have happened in
some other country. If there was some pattern of conduct on the
part of Billy Carter that slopped over into other countries, then we
ought to know about it.

Mr. MosEs. Again, Senator, our purpose is where you are you
going in your questioning. If it pertains to Billy Carter and to
Libya, the President has waived the executive privilege. He has not
waived it with regard to matters generally.

Senator DOLE. Well, as I understand it-and my time has ex-
pired, but I didn't count on this little addition-if we are talking
about the Philippines, then we cannot ask those questions of Mr.
Brzezinski.

Mr. MosEs. Well, Senator, within reasonable bounds does it per-
tain to Billy Carter, or are we getting into an area that does not
pertain to the subject matter of this inquiry as we understand it
with Billy Carter and Libya?

Senator BAYH. May I interject here, gentlemen? The clear man-
date of this committee is to look into the influence of foreign
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powers. I think it is reasonable to assume the thrust of this has
been tied to Billy Carter.

Now, the Senator of Kansas may have some thrust in his ques-
tion which ties into Billy Carter which is very clearly in our
mandate. However, in discussing this with the staff, whatever in-
formation he has has not been brought to the attention of any
other member of the staff. That doesn't mean he can't pursue it,
but it is certainly not information that has been made commonly
available to the investigative staff of this committee.

So I don't know whether this is the kind of thing, which we
ought to pursue here, or whether we ought to do it in executive
session to see where we're headed on it. I want to get the informa-
tion out and the facts out if they're relevant.

Senator DOLE. Well, there will be another round of questions, but
I don't want to ask anything that is going to surprise anyone.

Senator BAYH. I don't think anybody should be surprised, but I
say to my friend from Kansas that the staff charged with the
investigation is surprised, and whatever information the Senator
from Kansas has has not been shared with them. Perhaps that is
something we ought to consider.

Senator DOLE. Well, I haven't concealed it from the committee. I
am just asking the questions to see whether or not there may be a
reason to have a further staff inquiry into some of these areas.

You know, we are blocked on the one side by the intelligence
blockade. We can't say anything. We can't get into that question. It
is all right for Dr. Brzezinski to reveal certain things to Billy
Carter, but we can't say anything about it, and we are pretty well

-hemmed in on this entire investigation, so it is a very limited, a
very narrow inquiry we are having, that hopefully it will open up
later.

Senator BAYH. Well, does the Senator from Kansas have any
questions he would like to discuss in the executive session, any
questions he feels have not already been answered for him? -

Senator DOLE. I may have.
Senator BAYH. I suggest he ask for it, because I think the Sena-

tor from Kansas has had every bit of information he has asked for.
He has had access, and he has had the opportunity to read all the
intelligence data that is available on this. I resent it if he is
suggesting that we are trying to use intelligence as a block to keep
us from getting that information, because he and I both had access
to it.

Senator DOLE. I am not suggesting we are. I am suggesting
others are.

Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Chairman, may I just raise a point?
With all due respect to the chairman, I don't think our mandate
here, the designation of the subcommittee, is restricted only to
Billy Carter, and I would take exception to that. I don't know what
the Senator has, but he is a free member of this committee, as I am
or anyone else, and he ought to be able to ask these people ques-
tions, so we can get to the bottom of this thing.

Mr. Moses is now going to exert this privilege, and to me this is
the first block that we have had, I have complimented the adminis-
tration, the White House, the President, and Mr. Cutler for their
total openness, and now all of a sudden today we can't talk about
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Saudi Arabia, we can't talk about Mr. Kirbo, and I object to it, and
I am very disappointed that that is the position of counsel.

Senator PELL. Mr. Chairman, may I make an observation here?
Senator BAYH. Certainly.
Senator PELL. Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that we have a

mandate to be as wide ranging as we care to be as a committee, but
from the viewpoint of the White House, this is already a historic
occasion. It is the first time I can recall when the National Secu-
rity Council adviser has come up in quite a while, if ever, on even a
limited area, and they chose to waive executive privilege only in
the area concerning Libya and Billy Carter.

We cannot force them to enlarge it, and they have no obligation
to do so. I think it should be made very clear to the public that
that was the understanding under which the President for the first
time in how many years, Dr. Brzezinski?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think it is the first time ever, Senator.
Senator PELL. The first time ever in history that they have

waived executive privilege, and I think that fact should be noted.
Senator BAYH. Gentlemen, what is your desire?
Senator DOLE. My time has expired. [General laughter.]
Senator LEAHY. I was going to ask about Roosevelt at Yalta, Mr.

Chairman, but considering the fact that all the questions I might
have about Libya and Billy Carter have been answered, I might
keep more to the expected scope of the inquiry, and leave that to
those who feel that we have exhausted the first aspect.

Mr. Brzezinski, in your statement, the first page, last sen-
tence--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. This is the statement of August 4?
Senator LEAHY. Today.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Today.
Senator LEAHY. You say, "The suggestion that our purpose was

to enhance Billy Carter's opportunity for commercial advantage in
his relations with Libya was preposterous." It is a good statement.
It reads well, and I compliment you on your delivery of it, but I
really have not heard any suggestions around here that anybody
has said that your purpose was to enhance Billy Carter's opportuni-
ty for commercial advantage. However, after sitting here for sever-
al weeks listening to the testimony and reading the various deposi-
tions, I feel, based on everything that I have heard, that one could
very easily reach the conclusion that the result of the meeting that
you and Billy Carter and Mr. Coleman and El-Houderi had was to
enhance Billy Carter's commercial opportunities, whether intended
or not.

In fact, quite frankly, if you follow along with what Senator
Mathias said earlier, the question really arises in my mind exactly
what the necessity of that meeting was. There are true questions
about exactly how such foreign policy is being arrived at.

So, let me ask a couple of questions. Was there any reason at all
if you wanted to meet with Mr. El-Houderi that you could not
simply have picked up the phone and told him to come to the
White House?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, first of all, let me underline, Senator, that
when we stated, or when I stated in my statement that the sugges-
tion that our purpose was to enhance Billy Carter's opportunity for
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commercial advantage in his relations with Libya is preposterous, I
had in mind a number of suggestions to that effect which I have
seen in writing, and I think since this discussion is being conducted
in public, that it is important for the public record to underline the
unquestionable fact that our motive in using him, and we can
discuss whether that was the right thing to do or not the right
thing to do, was to help the hostages and not to help Billy Carter.

That is a very important point that I want to underline, because
there have been some insinuations made to the contrary.

Senator LEAHY. Doctor, if I may interrupt, I am not making any
of those insinuations, and I think we can lay that part to rest. I
want to press the question, is this the most competent, best way to
help the hostages? Nobody here disagrees that the hostages should
be helped.

My question still remains, why not just pick up the phone and
have El-Houderi come in?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was just getting to your question. The problem
is not whether I could phone EI-Houderi and have him come in or
not. I can phone him and he would have come in. The problem was
of a different nature; namely, that for some 2 weeks, we had been
making efforts, including with Mr. El-Houderi, and in Libya, to get
to the Libyan Government, and that means in effect its somewhat
unusual leader, to do what the Libyans were professing to us
privately but were refraining from doing publicly, namely: One,
going on record and condemning the taking of the hostages, and
two, exert themselves to see if they cannot be released.

It was in this context that the idea developed, and its origins
have been amply traced, that Billy was viewed as friendly by the
Libyans, might in some fashion make the personal dimension of
the problem more meaningful to them.

I checked the idea with the Secretary of State so it was not, as it
has been occasionally alleged in this committee, indeed, I believe
you yourself have hinted at that, done behind the back of the
Secretary of State--

Senator LEAHY. The Secretary of State, as I recall, does not have
a recollection of the conversation, but we will accept your recollec-
tion.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I accept the fact that not everyone can have a
recollection of every conversation. I do not, either, but I checked
with the Secretary of State, and Billy Carter, independently of me,
says he discussed it with the Secretary of State.

Our feeling was that this was simply another limited source of
leverage, that under these strained circumstances it might be
worthwhile to try. We had no way of gaging whether it would be
successful or not. It was not a centrally important initiative, but it
was one which we felt under the circumstances when we were
trying a great many unorthodox and unconventional things we
ought to also undertake here.

Senator LEAHY. Again, the question goes back to, why not simply
take the first step with Mr. El-Houderi? Your answer has been
given. The question would be whether it is acceptable-or not, and
that is a determination for the panel to make. This was, as I
understand from you, your feeling, that it was Mr. Billy Carter's
first involvement in international diplomacy.
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Were you aware at that time of his economic involvement with
the Libyans?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; I was not.
Senator LEAHY. Were you aware at that time of his public ap-

pearances around the country with Libyans?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have some recollection of the fact that he

either hosted or was a cohost or in some fashion was involved in
the hosting of a Libyan group in this country.

Senator LFAHY. Were you aware of--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. May I finish?
Senator LEAHY. Were you aware of his financial problems?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me. May I finish my answer? I was not

aware of him traveling around the country with them, or some-
thing to that effect.

Senator LEAHY. Were you aware of his financial problems?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No; I was not aware at all of his financial

situation.
Senator LEAHY. You .-aid in your earlier testimony today that

you didn't consider your meeting with El-Houderi to be particular-
ly important.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, could you repeat it again?
Senator LEAHY. You said in your earlier statement today in

answer to a question of one of the other Senators that you did not
consider the meeting with El-Houderi to be of particular impor-
tance. Is that a fair statement?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; that is a fair statement.
Senator LEAHY. Then, why involve yourself in it?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot involve myself only in things that are

centrally important. Sometimes I have to be involved in things
which are not centrally important. The issue of our hostages was
centrally important. The meeting with El-Houderi was not central-
ly important.

Senator LEAHY. Why not just let the State Department set up the
meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Because I have already indicated we wanted to
impress upon Colonel Qadhafi that this issue was important.

Senator LEAHY. Then the meeting with EI-Houderi to that extent
was important?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It was to that extent important, but the sub-
stance of that meeting did not involve discussions which were
themselves substantively important.

Senator LEAHY. Do you feel that the results of the meeting were
important?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I beg your pardon?
Senator LEAHY. Were the results of the meeting of importance?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It is very difficult to judge that, because one can

never know what motivates the actions of a foreign leader. Howev-
er, it is a fact that in the days-subsequent to my conversation with
Mr. El-Houderi, Colonel Qadhafi took actions which, while unfortu-
nately were not productive in their results, were helpful to our
efforts.

Senator LEAHY. Those actions were what?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He sent a delegation to Italy, or to Tehran,
urging them to take a posture with regard to the hostages that we
favored.

Senator LEAHY. How long after doing that did the Libyans burn
down our Embassy in Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. About 1 week later.
Senator LEAHY. The actions are somewhat at variance, at least to

the extent that they show pleasure toward the United States,
would you not say?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I wasn't aware of the fact that any serious
person considered Colonel Qadhafi the epitome of consistency.

Senator LEAHY. Yet in the dealings, you would use the Presi-
dent's brother and your own position to open channels of direct
dealings with him?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct, in order to obtain the desired
objective, namely, to help the fate of the hostages,

Senator LEAHY. The burning of the Embassy was not one of the
considered objectives, I would presume.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think rather logically that is on the far end of
any range of possibility.

Senator LEAHY. You said you briefed the State Department on
the November 27 meeting. They testified, as has just been brought
out, that they first heard about it from Mr. Eagleton, via El-
Houderi, and did not learn that Mr. Carter and Mr. Coleman were
present until a few months later in 1980.

Was that just a breakdown in communications?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Again, I cannot give you an account of how the

internal channels of communications within the Department of
State work. As I have already told you, the Secretary of State knew
about the meeting with the Libyans and of Billy's involvement in it
as of some time prior to November 27.

Senator LEAHY. Now, the Secretary, former Secretary Vance,
said, in summary, he has no quarrel with your version of the
conversation, and I go back to an earlier question that I have asked
you, but added that at the time he had been under the impression
that Bi}y Carter was seeking a private initiative rather than one
which would involve Billy Carter and Houderi directly with you,
Dr. Brzezinski, and recalls that he told you that he was skeptical
about the value of such a contact, but he had no objection to an
attempt.

Is that basically your recollection?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Can I ask you what that is based on and what

you are reading from?
Senator LEAHY. I did not use the word "skepticism." I said that

former Secretary Vance. My question is, Is that or is that not your
recollection?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Skepticism describes a state of mind. He told me
what I recall him saying to me, and I gather from the testimony of
Billy Carter there was also a conversation between the two of
them, which is consistent with my recollection.

Senator LEAHY. I did not use the word "skepticism". I said that
he had said he was skeptical, which is somewhat more objective.

Did he or did he not say that, to your recollection?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He did not express any skepticism to me. He
made a very brief remark to the effect that this might well be
worth trying, no harm in trying, or something to that effect. If you
were to ask me whether I felt this particular initiative is going to
lead to the release of the hostages, I very well might have been
skeptical also.

The point is that in a situation of this sort, when lives of people
are at stake, you do not sit there and speculate on how skeptical
you are about the possible outcome. If you have some reason for
belief that in some marginal fashion such an action might be
productive, and you are trying a great many channels, as I have
said repeatedly, some orthodox, some very unorthodox, then you
are justified in exploring this one as well.

Senator LEAHY. I am aware of a number of the channels, both
orthodox and unorthodox. If I could just conclude with saying that
others, however, could reach the conclusion that really the only
benefit of this meeting, whether intended or not, and I would
suggest that it was not intended by you, was to enhance Mr.
Coleman and Mr. Carter in the eyes of the Libyans to their possible
future financial benefit.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have no way of making a judgment on that,
just as I have no way of making a judgment whether the meeting
with Mr. El-Houderi did or did not contribute to the more positive
actions that the Libyans took. They did take them, however.
Whether the Libyans were influenced in their relations with Mr.
Billy Carter by that meeting, there is simply no way of gauging.

One knows they had a relationship with him before. One knows
from testimony that there was a degree of mutual cultivation.
Whether this was further accelerated or not, I simply do not have
any basis for making an informed and certainly not a conclusive
judgment.

Senator LEAHY. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator BAYH. Senator Lugar?
Senator LUGAR. Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Brzezinski, I believe the central points that you have made,

at least on page 3 of your statement, where you say there are
certain elemental aspects--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Which statement?
Senator LUGAR. The one today, in which you said that, "Billy

Carter had no influence whatsoever on my views, acts, or policies,
or on the National Security Council, the Department of State," and
you pointed out that in none of your meetings did you discuss
overall policy with regard to the Middle East.

I have a very high regard, as I think you know, for your state-
craft. The problem that I have with all of this is the fact that the
President had both a very difficult problem as well as a difficult
relationship with regard to his brother. This became evident to him
and to much of the world throughout 1979, with the Libyans
coming and going, with the pleas by the President that are a part
of the record that his brother not return to Libya, and with the
difficulties that the President perceived with regard to his broth-
er's financial affairs.
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Now, only the President could respond as to what went through
his mind with regard to all of this and what was to occur. But the
problem came to your doorstep in the form of this request by the
President, at least as the record indicates, after Mrs. Carter had
indicated to him that she had contacted Billy Carter with regard %o
an initiative with the Libyans. The President asked you to look
into it, you said that you would explore it, and you touched base
with the Secretary of State, who at least appears to have seen no
harm in it.

You have characterized the situation as one in which there were
lives at stake, and that this was only one and perhaps not the most
productive initiative. You described the November 27 meeting
today as a meeting that was not important in the overall scheme of
things, almost a social contact. You mentioned that the leadership
of Libya is eccentric, and conceivably a long shot might have
worked. That is a reasonable explanation, and maybe as reasonable
a one as we will get.

The problem I had in thinking through this is related to your
perceptions of the world, your long involvement in politics, and the
long-time involvement of the President in politics. Perhaps, under
the guise of the hostage problem, it was possible in some way for
the President or Mrs. Carter or maybe both, depending on how the
conversation worked, to help Billy. You were then left in a predica-
ment of saying to the President, no, Mr. President, this just won't
work, or leaving to Secretary Vance the same problem of telling
both the Carters that this just won't work.

I still am troubled as to why you didn't do it out of prudence and
out of a desire truly to serve the President. I suspect in retrospect

ou might concur that you would have served him better if you
ad said no, or shunted the whole meeting aside to somewhere else,

in which the White House was not involved, and the prestige of
your office or that of the President was not involved.

Do you have any second thoughts about this situation and your
involvement in it?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, first, let me say I appreciate the spirit
and the tone of much of what you say. I think it confirms my view
that we are engaged here in a serious inquiry in which we are
trying to establish the facts in a manner which has become one of
public controversy, even if at least in my personal judgment it is
not centrally very important.

When these events were taking place, you have to bear in mind
that we were facing extraordinarily difficult and painful choices.
We have to choose, perhaps, between the national interest and the
lives of 52 innocent people. We wanted to protect both. We wanted
to safeguard American honor. We wanted to make certain that in
the region the United States was respected. We wanted to save the
lives of the people involved.

My view from the very beginning of this affair was that it has
larger strategic dimensions, that it is inherent in the crisis that
has been produced in the region by the disintegration of Iran, and
that therefore it was important for the United States to resolve
this issue in a constructive fashion, not to let it gel, because if it
gels, then the choices that we will have to make will be much more
difficult.
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It was also important not to let it get out of control through
some precipitous, untoward actionsuch as the killing of a few
hostages.

Again, I would much rather discuss that fully in a closed session,
but you as a statesman have to consider what it is that we could
have done around November 20 if a few people were killed. You
have to take into account the time it takes to be able to cope with
certain situations. I don't want to enlarge on that further, but I
think you understand what I am talking about.

I have not the slightest doubt in my mind, having dealt with the
President for 3 years-4 years now, that in these circumstances,
the thing that motivates him the most is a sense of responsibility
for this country's well-being and also for the people involved, be-
cause he is an intensely compassionate person who senses and
identifies himself with the pain of the families who are suffering,
the risks the individuals are running.

I was very much aware of that. My own view leaned more
toward the strategic dimensions. I certainly am not insensitive to
the fate of the hostages, but I was also very much concerned with
the risks that our position in this part of the world might deterio-
rate.

It was in this context that we were turning to a variety of
sources within the United States, outside of the United States, to
try to influence the Iranians, and one of our most immediate
objectives was to make certain that the militants, over whom we
were not sure how much control was being exercised by anybody
else, did not get the impression that anybody was sympathetic to
them. -

We thought there was some chance of movement. The women
and the blacks were released the day before, but at the same time,
threats were being made to the lives of the people. It was in this
context that the President mentioned this to me as one additional,
clearly peripheral line of exploration that we might pursue.

I did not sense anything in him other than a concern for the
people involved, and when he said to me to check it out, I decided I
would check it out, and after all, I did know that the Libyans
thought this man was friendly, and in a country which is run
largely by one man, this was not an unimportant consideration.

When I heard the Secretary of State not voice an objection to it,
I was reassured in my own view that this was worth pursuing. I
then had him introduce me to the head of the Libyan mission. That
is essentially what that meeting was about. And then from that
there developed additional encounters in which the Libyans did
become more helpful. Unfortunately, it didn't have the overall
desired effect, but it certainly prevented the gelling of any radical
front at that time which perhaps could have emboldened-the mili-
tants to do some things which to this day we do not know about,
such as, for example, killing a few of the hostages.

These were the things that we had to think about, think about
responsibly, and take even some risks, such as using Billy Carter.

Senator LUGAR. I would get back to the thought: was there any
way for you to perceive the involvement of Billy Carter in the
White House? In other words, what came about from that meeting
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was apparently a flurry of messages and activities. Perhaps the
meeting itself was the catalyst that led to the first payments.

Are you saying that the problem of statecraft was such that the
potential strategic losses and the lives of the hostages justified the
downside risk? I think even the President characterized Billy's
involvement as a downside risk in his press conference, and sug-
gested that Billy Carter made use of that meeting and its prestige
to make money off of it.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Please remember this. At the time, we were
aware of the fact that his relationship with the Libyans was per-
sonal, warm, and controversial, so there was a clear risk in using
him. I have no awareness whatsoever, nor for that matter even any
grounds for presuming that he was engaging in financial transac-
tions that would have accrued to his benefit. There-was simply no
basis for me to have assumed that.

At that time, we were trying a lot of avenues which in one way
or another could be exploited by individuals who were engaged in
them to their own benefit. Anyone can capitalize publicly, profes-
sionally, in terms of his public speaking engagements, from being
used. We did use some emissaries, and I don't want to mentior
names because I don't want to ascribe improper motives to them,
who conceivably might have capitalized in terms of their speaking
engagements on the fact that we used them.

You cannot prevent that. The point was, here was an eccentric
government, not identifying itself publicly with the condemnation
of the Iranian action, at a time when that action was placing the
lives of the hostages in jeopardy, and it was important to face the
militants with an overwhelming sense of isolation.

Senator LUGAR. 'I hank you.
Senator BAYH. Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Brzezinski, I would like to just focus on one aspect of this

investigation, and that is the coordination or lack of coordination
between the NSC and the State Department with respect to utiliz-
ing Libya to help secure the release of the hostages.

You said several times this morning that you are very proud that
you don't back channel the State Department. And yet I think it is
fair to say that the State Department feels that in this area, it was
not kept fully informed, and that it was not kept informed.

I am trying to determine the degree to which there was coordina-
tion. Could you describe what efforts you had undertaken apart
from the State Department in utilizing Libya to help secure the
release of the hostages prior to the involvement of Billy Carter?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None.
Senator BAucus. Do you know of any efforts that the State

Department had undertaken to try to utilize Libya, to help secure
the release of the hostages?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I mentioned them briefly early this morn-
ing, the contacts between Under Secretary Newsom, the contacts
between our Charg6 in Tripoli, and so forth.

Senator BAUCUS. Are you referring to the October 1978, meeting?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, no, I thought you were specifically, Senator,

referring to the hostage question.
Senator BAUCUS. I am talking about the hostage question.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am sorry, about what?
Senator BAUCUS; I am speaking first of the hostage question, and

then, second, I'll get into the general relations with Libya.
With respect to the hostage situation, are you aware of any State

Department efforts--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes.
Senator BAUCUS. [continuing] To utilize Libya to help secure the

release of the hostages prior to the involvement of Billy Carter?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I was aware of the fact that there were

contacts between the Department of State and Libyan officials, and
I have already mentioned a few this morning.

Senator BAUCUS. Are ynu referring to the meeting Secretary
Newsom had with the Libyan officials at the United Nations?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Under Secretary Newsom had at the U.N., with
-the Libyan U.N. Ambassador, Kikhia, the meeting between the
Charg6, Eagleton, in Tripoli, with the Libyan officials, the phone
call again from Under Secretary Newsom, the contact between
Charge Eagleton and the acting Secretary of Foreign Affairs, Isa
Baba.

Senator BAUCUS. Did you personally discuss with Secretary
Newsom the content of those meetings?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, we didn't. These were part of a massive
effort at the time to contact all governments, particuarly Moslem
governments, to press them to take the position which I have
previously indicated this morning in my testimony we wished them
to take.

Senator BAUCUS. But your office was informed as to the sub-
stance of that conversation. Is that correct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, I assumed that the responsible officials of
my office were aware of these contacts.

Senator BAUcus. And the same would apply to other contacts
that the State Department may have made with Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I think it might be usefulSenator, for me
just briefly to say that the NSC staff, which is not large-its
professional senior officials number only about 30-is organized in
a manner which permits them as individuals to work closely with
their counterparts in State, either at Assistant Secretary of State
or Deputy Assistant Secretary of State or chief desk officer level,
and unless there is something of special sensitivity, and particular-
ly unless there is something which requires Presidential attention,
this is a normal, ongoing relationship in which they stay abreast
and informed and do not involve me unless it becomes necessary.

Senator BAUCUS. My question now really goes to involving Billy
Carter. As near as we are able to tell at this point, the only
definite conversation that you had with the State Department, that
is, with Secretary of State Vance, on Billy Carter,'s involvement is
the November 20 phone call. That is correct, isn't it? You do say it
is possible because it is your customary practice that you discussed
the matter with Secretary Vance, either the day before andlitlW
day after the meeting in your office.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I have said--
Senator BAUCUS. But you don't have any specific recollection of

those conversations.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. What I said is that I informed the Secretary that
there would be this probe or exploration using Billy. I surmise, and
I have indicated that in my statement, that in all probability I did
that on the telephone of 7:44, but that is simply an inference from
the fact that I concluded a conversation with Billy at 7:43, and
therefore I assume I simply picked up the phone and went on to
talk to Mr. Vance,

But if I didn't do it then, then I did it either that afternoon,
because I had a number of meetings with him, or the following day,
and I have already summarized what I considered or what I re-
membered to be his response.

Senator BAUCus. Now, during the November 20 phone conversa-
tion-

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. November what?
Senator BAUCUS. November 20 phone conversation, you said

there was a brief conversation, and as far as you recall, you don't
recall Secretary Vance voicing skepticism. At that time, did you
discuss, or at a later time did you discuss with Secreta-ry Vance or
anyone else in the State Department either the occurrence or the
substance of the subsequent meetings you had in your office on
December 6 or December 12?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Oh, yes; I am quite confident, I did.
Senator BAUCUS. Could you tell me when you discussed with

Secretary Vance those meetings?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I can't tell you exactly when.
Senator BAUcUs. Do you recall specific conversations--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, let me finish.
Senator BAUCUS. I only have 10 minutes.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, I have a response.
Senator BAUCUS. I am trying to phrase it a little more precisely.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. All right.
Senator BAucus. Do you recall specifically talking to Secretary

Vance about these subjects, or do you surmise that you talked to
him?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is a fair question. I recall specifically men-
tioning to him and briefing him on the meeting with the President
that very afternoon, which is to say, December 6, shortly after it
took place. That I do remember specifically.

Senator BAUCUS. You remember talking to Secretary Vance?
Mr,. BRZEZINSKI. That is what I just said.
Senator BAUCUS. OK.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As far as the meeting of the 12th is concerned, I

don't have any recollection as to when I reported it to him. I had
absolutely no reason not to do so. There was nothing that would
lead me not to do so. It was not my practice not to do so, and
therefore I am confident that I either showed him the transcript or
recapitulated the conversation to him, but when, I simply have no
recollection.

Senator BAUCUS. What about after the November 27 meeting?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Pardon?
Senator BAUCUS. After the November 27 meeting, did you dis-

cuss--
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I assume I simply told him it took place, and
that I conveyed to the Libyans what we were conveying to them
and to the rest of the world pretty much publicly.

Senator BAUCUS. Why do you think the State Department feels it
was backchanneled with respect to Billy Carter's involvement with
Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't want to speculate on why they feel this
way.

Senator BAUCUS. You must have some opinion from your per-
spective, because you are one of the principals here. Why might
they feel they were backchanneled?

Frankly, I asked the question of the State Department, in partic-
ular of Secretary Newsom, and he said he had no idea, he couldn't
think of a reason why the State Department was not kept more
fully informed. He said I should ask this question of you.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes; I read your testimony, and I noticed that
you concentrated very heavily on that, and all I can say is that
when Under Secretary Newsom was responding to you, he was
unaware of the fact that I had talked to Secretary Vance, and as to
why Secretary Vance didn't talk to him, I have no way of knowing.

I can surmise that the reason was a very simple one. We were
working at the time 14 hours-a day, easily, sometimes more than
that. I wish you could see my log, and you could see that my log
shows me being busy, literally busy with meetings, phone calls,
appointments, actions, minute by minute, day in, day out.

The same was true of Secretary Vance, who was working ex-
traordinarily hard. It is just possible that in the face of the events
that were transpiring, and some extremely difficult decisions that
we had to take-some of them are not yet public knowledge, and
will not be public knowledge for some time to come-it didn't seem
important enough to Secretary Vance to say to Mr. Newsom that
there was this, as I have labeled it, peripheral meeting between me
and Mr. Houderi, but that is the best surmise that I can offer you.

I can assure you with great confidence that, contrary to much
press reporting, the working processes and the working relation-
ships between Secretary Vance, Secretary Brown, and myself have
been close, amicable, completely loyal.

Senator BAUCUS. I would assume, and this is only an assumption,
and we did not ask him specifically this question, but I would
assume that Secretary Newsom, in preparation for the hearing
would have consulted the appropriate people in the State Depart-
ment in order to ascertain whether or not the NSC or you in
particular have consulted with the State Department.

That again is only an assumption.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, I assume that you could have asked him

that.
Senator BAUCUS. I could have and should have.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Dr. Brzezinski.
Senator BAYH. Gentlemen, let me make an inquiry here. We

have tried our best at significant inconvenience to our- witness and
members of the committee and those that are attending, to get
started earlier, hopefully being able to finish by the time we are
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going to turn into pumpkins and let somebody else take over the
room.

The witness has been through rather long interrogatories. Could
I just inquire as to how much further time will be required by each
of the members, not in any way to suggest that we should cut it
short, but so we can make some plans? We have a vote at 1 o'clock.
The longest we can have this room, I think, is 2:30. We do have
2228 reserved, to give you some sort of idea, plus, we have the
Intelligence Committee reserved.

Senator LEAHY. We have two votes. -

Senator DOLE. Three.
Senator BAYH. We have three votes. Do we have four?
Senator LEAHY. Forty-five minutes worth, at least.
Senator BAYH. All right. It seems to be reasonable then to take a

recess at 1 and come back at 2, and then to reconvene at 2228. How
much time are we going to have? Strom?

Senator THURMOND. We have about three with one more round
and one more with two rounds, approximately.

Senator BAYH. All right. That is around 40 minutes.
Senator THURMOND. That is right, 45 minutes.
Senator LEAHY. Depending upon what questions are asked, Mr.

Chairman. I may simply be able to submit the additional questions
I have if they could be answered quickly in the next day or so.
That is my present intention.

Senator BAUCUS. I can handle what I have in about 5 minutes.
Senator BAYH. I guess we are talking about an hour and a half.
Dr. Brzezinski, how does this fit into your schedule if we recess

here until 2 and then reconvene over in the Judiciary Committee
room? -

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. For the closed session?
Senator BAYH. Just to continue this for about an hour and a half.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. And then go into closed session?
Senator BAYH. And then go into closed session if we have to.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am at your service. I would like to accommo-

date you as much as I can, if that suits you.
Senator BAYH. Well, it is probably in everybody's interest to

make sure this is thorough and will be disposed of.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. So you want to break now?
Senator BAYH. Let's break now. We have three votes at 1. Is it all

right, gentlemen? Can we squeeze in a rest stop now and meet back
in 2228 at 2 o'clock? Is that all right? In the Dirksen Building.

[Whereupon, at 12:54 p.m., the subcommittee was recessed, to
reconvene at 2:26 p.m. of the same day in room 2228, Dirksen
Senate Office Building.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Senator BAYH. Can we come to order, please, if you please?
Gentlemen, may I please ask, can we sort of separate and give

Dr. Brzezinski a chance to concentrate without constantly being
photographed for posterity, please?

Dr. Brzezinski, let me just ask you one judgment question, I
guess, wearing my hat as chairman of the Senate Intelligence
Committee.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me, Senator. Could you speak a little
louder? The acoustics aren't quite as good in this room as in the
other.

Senator BAYH. It seems to me that someone in a position like
yours when confronted with that intelligence information was be-
tween a rock and a hard place; on the one hand having intelligence
information, being able to use it in a way that could affect the
-purpos of stopping Billy Carter, and thus perhaps avoid seriously
jeopardizing foreign policy undertakings, and on the other hand,
figuring out how you use it without disclosing important informa-
tion relative to how our intelligence system functions.

I should say before proceeding.-inasmuch as I was, I think,
rather specifically taking you over the coals on the discrepancies
that existed in your memory and the logs, that the record should
show-and I would like to submit this as exhibit H-that you did
meet with the President at 7:30 on the morning of April 2 for 10
minutes, and then left town at 8:07. If that could go in the record,
please.

That would have given you an opportunity to have had that
conversation with the President. As you reflect on this fact, you
can either add to or expand on what you said earlier.

[The document referred to was marked for identification as!'Committee exhibit H" (Brzezinski).]
Senator BAYH. Just let me go through the log here, because it

shows what could have happened. What did actually happen we
don't know, but we do know that the log shows that there was a
call of 7 minutes duration between someone at the White House
and Billy Carter on April 1. Everyone has concurred on that con-
versation. It was a rather terse one. And it was initiated at 6:48
p.m. was over at 6:55 p.m.

Four minutes later, someone at that same phone number in the
Best Western tries to reach Jack McGregor's office. Apparently he
is unsuccessful, tries again at 8:09 and again alt 10:47, and then at
11:35 p.m. Mr. McGregor calls back.

The following morning at 9 o'clock there is a call from the Best
Western to Libya, where Messrs. Sprague and Coleman are. A half
hour later there's a call to McGregor's office. Later in the after-
noon, a call to Libya.

How do you handle intelligence information of that nature in a
conversation with the President's brother? Let me say, how do you
handle information of that nature in a conversation with the Presi-
dent's brother that does not permit him repeating it to Mr.
McGregor, who says something to Mr. Nasife; or saying something to
Mr. Coleman or Mr. Sprague in Libya, and they in turn saying some-
thing-in a matter of hours to the Libyans. How do you handle that
in such a way that you accomplish the purpose of stopping Billy
Carter from doing something that would be injurious to the coun-
try or to the President without sending a red flag to the Libyans?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, first of all, Senator, I am very confident in
my own judgment, but it is a judgment that is also shared by other
competent people, that I handled this information with discretion.

As you know, given the role you play on the Intelligence Com-
mittee, the purpose of intelligence information is to provide the

69-838 0 - 81 - 53
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basis for intelligent action. The acquisition of intelligence informa-
tion is not to stock filing cabinets.

I was very careful in making certain that nothing I said to Billy
Carter would convey to him the source of the information, and
without going further than what I am going to say now, I am
absolutely confident that the source has not been compromised,
and second, I was careful to treat the substance in such a manner
that I could convey to him the admonition that I felt I should, in
order to desist, to get him to desist from activities which could be
potentially exploited by a foreign power.

This can be done by people who are experienced in dealing with
intelligence information. I can say to you without it, I hope, sound-
ing boasting, that I have dealt with intelligence information for
several years. I have access to information which is of unique
character by virtue of my position, and I think I know how to
handle it and how to protect it, and I think that it is not unfair to
say that there is probably no one in the White House who is more
sensitive to excluding people who should not know from sensitive
information than I.

I gather that from reading the public record, that is to say,
newspaper accounts, that the judgment I have now given you is
corroborated by someone who is professionally preoccupied with
these matters, and to whom these questions were addressed in the
closed session.

Senator BAYH. Let me just say without being at all offensive,
because it has been a matter of an adversarial relationship be-
tween the Intelligence Committee and the executive branch, there
are times when some of us up here think you are overly sensitive
about sharing intelligence information with some of us who have a
right to know.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That may well be the case, and maybe not the
right thing to do.

Senator BAYH. So I can vouch, it is a matter of no malicious
purpose. It is just a difference in judgment. I don't think--

Mr. ROGERS. Just a second, Senator.
Senator BAYH. Sure.
[Whereupon, the witness consulted with his counsel.]
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Fine. Thank you.
Senator BAYH. Senator Thurmond?
Senator THURMOND. Dr. Brzezinski, it seems that Billy Carter did

a number of things that undercut our foreign policy. I wonder if we
could have your assessment of some of these and the impact on our
foreign policy and national interests.

First, Billy's first trip to Libya in September 1978. Mr. Quandt
testified yesterday that this trip occurred during the Camp David
negotiations, and he was concerned that the President's brother
was in Libya, an arch enemy of President Sadat. Mr. Quandt felt
that this could be harmful. Do you?

Mr. MosEs. Senator, I was here yesterday. I believe Mr. Quandt
said that Billy Carter's trip was after the Camp David meeting.
The Camp David meeting was from the 4th of September to the
17th of September, and Billy Carter arrived in Libya on or about
the 26th or 27th of September.



1401

Senator THURMOND. Excuse me. We will have to go and vote
right now.

[Whereupon, a vote recess was taken.]
Senator THURMOND. The subcommittee will come to order.
Mr. Brzezinski, we might go ahead now.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Please.
Senator THURMOND. I believe it is true that Billy Carter arrived

in Libya about 10 days after the actual talks at Camp David, but in
as sensitive and complex an area as diplomacy, where many things
are interrelated, I don't think a 10-days difference is the answer,
and the efforts begun on Camp David were still very much under-
way as Billy arrived in Libya.

My question is, was Billy 's trip in September 1978, as a guest of a
government hostile to the Camp David effort harmful to the U.S.
national interests?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am sure that it wasn't helpful to the Camp
David process. Its impact on it, in my judgment, was negligible. It
had no immediate bearing on the U.S. national interest, but on
balance I would have been happier had it not taken place.

Senator THURMOND. In January 1979, Billy hosted a Libyan dele-
gation in the United States, apparently as part of the Libyan effort
to establish what Billy called a people-to-people program. Do you
believe this was helpful or harmful to U.S. foreign policy?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot give you, Senator, a well-thought-out
analysis of that particular encounter, because I am not familiar
with it. However, let me say this. The public position taken by
Billy Carter, including some of his public comments, were, to put it
very mildly, counterproductive, uncalled for, and in some respects
reprehensible.

The effort more generally to establish- a broader relationship
with Libya, and I don't have in mind this particular program as
such, but the effort more generally to establish a better relation-
ship with Libya, could be, under certain circumstances, helpful to
our national interest, if it had the effect of moderating Libyan
behavior, getting the Libyans to move away from support of inter-
national terrorism, getting them to appreciate the benefits of
peaceful accommodation in the Middle East, and so forth.

So, I would not condemn in any overall sense efforts to improve
relations with Libya as such, but I am not in a position to comment
specifically on this particular venture, with the details of which I
am not very familiar.

Senator TH URMOND. Beginning in early 1979, at least Billy and
Randy Carter--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Coleman, you mean.
Senator THURMOND. Coleman. Began to seek both direct pay-

ments from Libya as well as oil arrangements on behalf of U.S.
companies. Eventually, Billy Carter received $220,000 from Libya.
Does the fact that the President's brother is involved in this way
with a country like Libya harm our national interests?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think this matter has been covered by the
President's statement, which expressed the President's negative
view of this sort of activity, and I have to say in retrospect, for at
the time I did not know about these activities, that these are
activities which I would not approve of, and I see in them some
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potential danger or some potential harm to our national interest,
given particularly the proximity of the President to his brother,
the relationship of brother to brother.

Senator THURMOND. In your view, is there not a risk that other
countries, without such a clear separation by the White House,
would be confused by Billy Carter's involvement with Libya?

_- Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't think that other countries would neces-
sarily be confused by it, and certainly not now, because since the
issue has surfaced, I believe it has been demonstrated to any rea-
sonable person's satisfaction that Billy Carter has had no influence
whatsoever on U.S. policy.

Senator THURMOND. In light of this from a foreign policy view-
point would it not have been better to publicly disassociate the
White House from Billy Carter's activities with Libya?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. As I said, some of these activities did not become
known until later on, particularly this year, and there was a disas-
sociation between the White House and Billy Carter's trips.

For example, in January of 1979, in disassociating the White
House from Billy Carter, the following was stated, and I quote:

"Billy is a private citizen, and doesn't make foreign policy for the
United States, nor is he an adviser to the President."

I have already drawn your attention earlier to a rather-directly
worded memorandum from me to the Department of State regard-
ing Billy's forthcoming trip to Libya in 1979.

Senator THURMOND. Senator Mathias pointed out all the anoma-
lies that appear in this case. One that bothers me, and maybe you
could give me some help in dealing with it, is why the working
level experts in the intelligence and law enforcement were not
brought into the problem raised by the March intelligence report.

What we see is only Admiral Turner, the Attorney General, you,
and the President were aware of the intelligence. It wasn't until
Mr. Lisker started to crack the case from the bottom of the pile
that the information got to the experts. The reason one starts to
see political elements here is because the information is so closely
held, and one result of that is, you and other witnesses have
testified, you, Admiral Turner, and the Attorney General were not
aware of all of the facts.

Why weren't some key experts with clearances for this intelli-
gence asked to pull together the information to help the top people
make sound judgments?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe that the item that I saw, and I would.
like to make it very clear that insofar as the two important intelli-
gence items involving Billy Carter are concerned, I saw only one,
that that one was going on to the other agencies, and particularly
the law enforcement agencies, so that other people had access to it.

Senator THURMOND. When you received the March intelligence,
did it occur to you that Billy Carter's involvement in the November
meeting with Dr. Houderi might have led to his dealings with
Libyan oil?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. With what?
Senator THURMOND. With Libyan oil.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have no way of knowing, Senator, from that

particular report, and again, we are now coming close to discussing
things which we shouldn't discliss here, what was the duration of
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his involvement in it. I simply have no way of knowing whether
that antedated or did not antedate the late November meeting.

I know now from public testimony-I was going to say ceremo-
ny-that in fact it did antedate it.

Senator THURMOND. Senator DeConcini?
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Brzezinski, you mentioned--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I beg your pardon? I couldn't hear the begin-

ning, Senator.
Senator DECONCINI. You mentioned that you, the White House,

and the State Department had a memo disassociating the adminis-
tration from Billy's trips and playing them down, that concerns
me, because the Charg6 in Tripoli, Eagleton, put on a reception for
Billy Carter, I am advised. He met him at the airport. There was
something at the Ambassador's home for American residents there,
and then you had a meeting with Houderi, E1-Houderi, and what
have you. -

It seems to me a little bit inconsistent. Is that disassociation? I
would hate to think what association would be if that is disassoci-
ation. Can you explain why you disassociated as to the trips and
went through all of these efforts?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You may be right, Senator, that it is inconsist-
ent, but let me just make sure that we are not confused about the
chronology here, either me or you, and I am not sure which one of
us. I may be wrong, and we will have to check the facts, because I
don't have a precise recollection of them, but I think that the
greeting of Mr. Billy Carter at the airport and the discussion with
him took place in the course of the 1978 visit.

The statement I cited to you was by Jody Powell in January of
1979, and in July of 1979 I sent a fairly categorical message which
I have already read into the record to the Department of State
insisting that he be treated as a private citizen.

Senator DECONCINI. After the second trip?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Before the second trip.
Senator DECONCINI. After the first trip?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, after the first trip, and I believe that what

you described did not take place in the course of the second trip,
but I may be wrong.

Senator DECONCINI. I don't recall. Did anything happen, Judge
Tone?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am assured by my colleagues here who follow
this that I am right.

Judge TONE. The only contacts that I am aware of during the
second trip, Senator, are social contacts with Charg6 Eagleton,
which I believe Mr. Carter had while he was in Tripoli.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. So I think the instance you are referring to took
place in the course of the first visit, and the statement by Powell,
and the very firm admonition from me, I think, did insure that
when he went back there again--

Senator DECONCINI. Well, I for one applaud you for that memo,
and also Jod Powell's position. And then in 1979, in November,
you got ahold of him to take up this social conversation with
Houderi.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That's right.



1404

Senator DECONCINI. Was that inconsistent with your previous
memorandum and position at the White House of disassociation?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, I don't see it as inconsistent. The memo
was to make sure that he didn't get privileged treatment. We used
him to try to influence the Libyans. That is a totally different
proposition. I can think of a number of other instances where we
used people with whose views I would not associate myself, or who
have done things which I personally disapprove of.

Aga-in, since this is an open session, I don't want to say anything
personally embarrassing to anyone, but I can think in the case of
the Iranian drama and tragedy of us relying on individuals whose
views of major policy issues--

Senator DECONCINI. Well, I don't want you to violate your privi-
lege.

Mr. MosEs. Thank you, sir.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I beg your pardon? Oh, fair enough.
Senator DECONCINI. Dr. Brzezinski, generally, what is the Libyan

attitude toward members of a ruling family or family members of
elected officials?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I can't characterize specifically Libyan attitudes
as such, but I can say as a broader proposition that in the Arab
tradition, family relationships do play -an important role, and I
consider it as more important than functional or professional rela-
tionships.

Senator DECoINCINI. Was that one of your considerations when
you went ahead on the 20th of November, 1979, to call Billy Carter,
and then later met with Billy and Houderi?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, sir.
Senator DECONCINI. And you decided that more benefits could be

achieved by having such a meeting, even though there would be
certain things that would be beneficially attributed to Billy Carter
from the standpoint of the Libyan attitude toward relations of a
ruler or an elected official?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. There was that risk, although I have to report
again and remind everyone here that at the time we had no
knowledge that he was engaged in a self-serving financial relation-
ship with the Libyans, but we did take into account, and you
describe it rightly, the fact that his being related to the Chief
Executive of this country would be of some relevance and might
somehow help us to get the Libyans to do what we wanted them to
do.

Senator DECONCINI. Dr. Brzezinski, I think you have made clear
your position on the Telex or the information that was shared with
you from the CIA, and then your discussion with the President
about that, and then your call to Billy Carter, and--
- Mr. BRZEZINSKI. The other way around.
Senator DECONCIN. Excuse me. Your call to Billy -Carter, and

then the President. Now, you mentioned a few minutes ago that
yQu probably were the most sensitive toward intelligence informa-
tion in the White House. Isn't it inconsistent, that you would be
calling the brother of the President, even though you would not
release any source information or anything such as that, even
discussing that something had come across your desk about Billy



1405

Carter's financial arrangements with a foreign government that
was very hostile to us?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have information of a highly sensitive type
come to me all the time.

Senator DECONCINI. Do you call people about it?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have to make decisions when I have that

information, how best to use it in the interests of the United
States. I often get information regarding, for example, the Soviet
Union, and in dealing with the Soviet Union, I have to decide how
to use it.

This is a decision which I feel competent to make, in which I
have considerable experience. I know how to disguise the informa-
tion if need be so that its sources are not compromised. I know how
to parse it so as to use some part of it and not to use some other
part of it.

In this particular instance, as I have already indicated, it was my
judgment that it was important not to sit on this information. I can
well imagine this session being held today, and not you, necessar-
ily, Senator, but perhaps some of your colleagues thundering at
me, why didn't you do something with this information? You just
took it to the President, gave it to him, and that is all? You had
information that the Libyans might politically exploit the Presi-
dent's brother, and you did nothing with it for weeks? Is that how
you discharge your responsibilities in regards to the national inter-
est and national security?

I am sure I would have been criticized for that.
Senator DECONCINI. Let me ask you a hypothetical question. If

you had information that the Soviet Union was going to politically
exploit my brother, would you call my brother up and say, hey,
brother, let me tell you, something has come to my attention that I
just want you to know might be embarrassing to you and your
family and the United States and your brother who serves in the
Senate?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI.- Senator, if your brother had as much public
visibility and was in a position to do the kinds of things that the
President's brother might be or could be perceived as doing, I
probably wouldn't go to your brother if I didn't know him, but I
very well might come to you.

Senator DECONCINI. Did you know Billy Carter very well?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Let me just complete. I might very well come to

you, Senator, and say, Senator, there is something very sensitive
that I wish to discuss with you, and depending on the nature of
information and the source, I might disguise it, but I might very
well say to you that you as a U.S. Senator ought to be conscious of
the fact that an effort is being made by a foreign power to exploit
in some fashion your brother.

Senator DECONCINI. Indeed, and I would expect and appreciate
your doing that for any Member of the Senate, but how about a
relative of a Senator, and a relative of the President, who is not an
elected official? What right do they have to have an adviser to the
President who has access to highly classified information calling
them up and giving them a warning? It seems to me that that is
inconsistent with what is in our best interests, particularly after
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you point out that you are the most sensitive of everyone in the
White House with classified information?

I find that inconsistent, Doctor.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I don't see the inconsistency, Senator. My

judgment is that what-I did was designed to deter him, not to warn
him in the sense of alerting him in some fashion so that he could
continue his activities. My purpose was, seeing what I Ww, to make
him understand that he was not just engaging in neutral commer-
cial activities, but in something which could be politically exploited
to the detriment of this country, and this is a consideration he
ought to take into account in the conduct of his affairs.

I might add that he didn't feel I was doing him a favor. His
reaction was, as I have already reported, more than negative. So he
didn't view it as a favor I was doing him.

Senator DECONCINI. Did you indicate to him that it might be
embarrassing to this country?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I most certainly did.
Senator DECONCINI. You did?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I most certainly did.
Senator DECONCINI. That is all. I will continue later.
Senator THURMOND. Well, your time is up now, yes.
Senator Lugar?
Senator LUGAR. Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Brzezinski, what did the President do when you gave him the

information that Senator DeConcini has just been discussing,
namely, the March 31 information, when you had an opportunity
to brief him on your conversation with Billy Carter? What did he
do about it?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Let me respond as fully as I can within the
framework of this session. I reported to him what I had learned. I
then indicated to him the specific potential to which I have already
made reference, and then I reported to him the conversation that I
had with Billy, recounted to him how I had phrased it, and re-
counted to him Billy's response.

He listened to it very carefully, and stated that I had done the
right thing.

Senator LUGAR. Did he ask you to take any further action?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, he did not, and let me remind you, one, that

this was a time when we were switching from one track on han-
dling of the hostages to another track, one of potentially some risk
and of enormous significance. Namely, we were moving toward the
rescue operation.

Second, I left for the rest of the week immediately after that
particular encounter, we were then plunged into the rescue oper-
ation aspects. That preoccupied us for the subsequent several
weeks.

Senator LUGAR. To your knowledge, did the President ask
anyone else to help him with respect to Billy Carter and his com-
mercial dealings?

Mr BRZEZINSKI. I have no knowledge either way. That is to say, I
have no knowledge that he did; I have no knowledge that he didn't.

Senator LUGAR. Granted, the rescue mission preoccupied you and
the President for some time, and that for several days you were out
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of town. In the intervening time, until, say, the beginning days of
June, did the President ever raise this subject with you?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, not to my recollection.
Senator LUGAR. Did you ever raise it with him?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, and I had not seen any more materials on it

ttv indicate that this matter was actually being pursued by Billy
Carter.

Senator LUGAR. Is it not possible that you would have considered
between the lst of April and the 1st of June that there was still
danger there? Were you aware of precisely how the deals were
working out and what Billy Carter might be up to? Did this disturb
you?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I felt reasonably confident that if there was any
additional information of this kind, that it would be brought to my
attention.

Senator LUGAR. Why did you feel that confidence?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Because I have confidence in the way the mate-

rials are brought to me, and the fact that the DCI brought this to
me indicated to me that he was conscious also of its potential
importance.

Senator LUGAR. Now, of course, retrospectively, we know that
your confidence may have been misplaced. A very important piece
of information was made available to another member of the ad-
ministration a few days later that it seems to me would have been
very important for you and the President to have known. We have
had a rationalization by the Attorney General as to compartmen-
talization of law enforcement material as opposed to national secu-
rity material, and therefore, the reason given for the President not
receiving this information.

In light of this, Senator Thurmond raised a question. Let me
raise it in a different form. It appears that there was reason for
followup on the part of you or the President or those who were
worried about national security throughout this period of time.

What you had seen on the 31st day of March was a disturbing
element, and although you have testified today you felt your admo-
nition might very well have been taken to heart despite Billy
Carter's reaction, still, that was not the last word-it was not
conclusive, I think you said.

That the President really subordinated this whole affair as one
that was relatively trivial I find to be incredible.

At some point, it seems to me someone would have become
curious-the President, yourself, or maybe others-as to what was
happening, purely from a national security standpoint. What I find
disturbing is simply a lapse of time in which nothing seems to
happen. No one seems to see anything at all.

Granted, you may categorize all this as less than cosmic. On the
other hand, I would say from a political standpoint it was absolute
dynamite all the way through, a bomb ticking away, and I have the
feeling that the President as a competent political person really
felt that, as I certainly would have. I believe maybe you might
have, too.

I fail to see why there was no movement, leaving aside the
compartmentalization with the Attorney General. Just on the na-
tional security side, why didn't you raise the problem again?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I believe, Senator, that when Mr. Lloyd Cutler
was testifying here the other day, this issue was raised in some
fashion, and he indicated, and, I think, rather wisely, that even
with the benefit of hindsight, it is difficult to see what could be
done specifically in this instance until a self-evident illegality had
been determined.

On the face of it, what Billy Carter was doing was as of itself not
something which could be halted by executive action. The fact that
a foreign power might be considering how to exploit it was some-
thing that gave me pause, more than pause: it led me to an action
which I feel was necessary and justified. I saw no further evidence
that this matter was being pursued by that power, or that anything
had developed that had advanced that particular matter to a new
stage.

As far as the President's relations with his brother are con-
cerned, he covered them very fully in his statement and also in his
press conference. I think we know how terribly difficult it is for
one brother to influence another brother, especially in a very com-
plicated personal relationship. There are just genuine human
limits as to what practicably can be done.

If the DCI had come back to me with an additional report which
had indicated this or that specifically and particularly had bore on
the activity of a foreign power, I feel quite certain in the light of
this particular experience that I would have done something about
it, as I did in this case, and I want to repeat that I feel quite
confident in my own judgment, that I did the right thing, that this
was the responsible thing to do, and that passivity would be repre-
hensible.

Senator LUGAR. Well, I don't argue with the fact that you should
have acted to protect the President and the country. What I keep
coming back to is the fact that the President could have stopped all
of it, and so could you, and so could have others, simply by indicat-
ing that Billy Carter had no influence whatsoever. That was in-
credible after Billy Carter had visited with you and Mr. El-Houderi
on the 20th.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am sorry, Senator. I have to disagree. I think
we have demonstrated that he had no influence whatsoever. He
had no influence on any subject pertaining to United States-Libyan
relations. There was not one concrete thing that the Libyans got
from us through him.

Senator LUGAR. Well, the influence came in the fact that as the
President's brother, he was able to gain access to the White House,
to use White House cars and facilities, and to move back and forth.
My allegation is not that our foreign policy was changed, or that
your decision was changed. It is that there was a clear perception
on the part of the Libyans, and it was translated in money given to
Billy Carter, that he had something going for him there.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. If the Libyans, Senator, paid him so that he
could use White House cars, I submit to you that they weren't
getting very much for it.

Senator LUGAR. Well, I think that is quite true, and one of the
conclusions that many have reached is that they are out $220,000,
conned by Billy Carter.
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, that hardly proves that he had influence
on American foreign policy.

Senator LUGAR. I would suspect that he had very little influence
on American foreign policy. The question is, why, in terms of the
basic reverence that all of us have for the White House and the
Presidency is why the President or executive branch did not simply
clean up the act.

I am trying to see why all of this information was conveniently
compartmentalized. When you had the ball in your court, you
acted; but it only got there about once every 3 months, which was
too bad.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, Senator, as I think I mentioned earlier
this morning, one of the reasons the information is compartmental-
ized is to protect civil rights. Conceivably, it is too compartmental-
ized, and I think you would be absolutely right to look into that
question. We have been trying very hard to protect civil rights, to
make certain that individuals are not falsely slandered in intelli-
gence reports, and you know that not all intelligence reports are
reliable.

At the same time, I have to state categorically that Billy Carter
had no influence on our policy, and as far as his use of White
House cars is concerned, it is not exactly in my department to
assign cars. I assume he used a car because he was the President's
relative, and it was not inappropriate to offer that facility to him
at a-time when, to my knowledge, there were no allegations of
financial misconduct or financial relationships with a foreign
power.

Senator LUGAR. Well, unknown to all the parties involved. Obvi-
ously known to some but not to others.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Certainly not known to me. I believe the Presi-
dent has made it very clear that he didn't know about it until-I
forget when. I think June or July. Right?

Mr. MoSEs. July.
Senator LUGAR. Quite correct, and I don't want to belabor it. It is

just that it is almost too convenient that' no one knows any of these
things. In retrospect, the committee will try to advise the President
and ourselves as to how we get the word around so there can be
more concerted activity.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, let me just say that I recognize this
problem, and I also appreciate the spirit in which you are conduct-
ing this inquiry.

I think it is not counterproductive to assume that most people
.who are facing me and most people in the executive branch love
this country -and are trying to serve its national interests. We are
not infallible. But at the same time we are not all busy engaging in
silly little conspiracies over a matter of this character.

We were doing what we did at the time to help- our national
interest, and we certainly had no interest in promoting anybody's
personal commercial interests.

Senator LUGAR; Thank you.
Senator THURMOND. Senator Pell?
Senator PmL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My understanding is that the November 27 .meeting you had,

which was private, and included Billy Carter and Randy Coleman,
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was an informal meeting, yet matters of an official nature were
discussed. Why did it take two days for that information to reach
the State Department, and even then, the information only came
from Libyan sources, not from our own sources?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have no explanation for that, Senator. My
standard practice was to inform the Secretary of State as soon as is
racticable. I assume I would have done it immediately thereafter,
ut I cannot tell you exactly when. I do remember when I did it in

regard to the December 6 meeting, for example, that it was in the
afternoon of the same day.

I just don't remember when this was the case. It was not, howev-
er, a very important meeting. I had already told the Secretary
before that we would be making this probe. Nothing transpired in
that meeting that advanced my knowledge of Libyan attitudes or
policies.

Senator PELL. And then isn't it correct that you asked Mr. El-
Houderi to deliver a message from Qadhafi directly to you?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. After the meeting with the President?
Senator PELL. After the meeting with the President.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. When there is an exchange of messages

between the President and a head of government, it is quite cus-
tomary to do so through the White House, and in fact it enhances
in the eyes of the recipients the importance of the message. It
makes it more personal, more direct. You are talking about Decem-
ber 6 now, aren't you, Senator?

Senator PELL. Yes.
Mr. BRZZNSKI. Yes.
Senator Picu. But one enhances the position of the person send-

ing the message. Doesn't it-I am not quite sure what the opposite
of enhance is-derogate from the position of the State Department
in not having it go through them?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Not really, because it is not, first of all, some-
thing that happens very often, and second, such messages are
automatically shared with the Secretary of State, and yet it doesflatter the ego of the other party bymaking them feel that they
are dealing directly with the President of the United States, the
person, not the large, amorphous institution.

Senator PELL. And yet wasn't there a message this spring from
Colonel Qadhafi to the President that went through the State
Department, a followup message?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am not aware of one this spring, but there was
one on November 29.

Senator PzLL. I think there was one in the spring, but on a
different subject.

In other words, what you are saying is that the chiefs of state-
abroad can communicate with the President in either of two ways.
They can either do it direct with the White House or through the
Department of State.

Mr. BRZ=,NSKI. Yes, and actually when the President meets
foreign ambassadors, when they present their credentials, it has
almost become a routine formula that he invokes at the end of the
meeting, before he in effect bids them goodbye, for him to say, I
hope you will keep in touch. Whenever your head of government,
that is, the president or His Majesty, needs to be in touch with me,
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he may do so through Secretary Vance, or now, of course, Muskie,
or you can do so directly to me through Dr. Brzezinski, depending
on the nature of the message and how personal it is.

He does that in order to indicate to foreign heads of state or
government that there is a potential for personal relationship here.

Senator PEU. Dr. Brzezinski, is there any difference in the treat-
ment of a head of state versus a head of government, or is it the
same?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Well, of course, in some cases there is no differ-
ence, for example, in France. In some cases, there is, as, for exam-
ple, in Britain and Germany. This usually. applies then to the
effective head of government. Or Japan would be even a better
example.

Senator PELL. Thank you.
Now, whose idea was it, Dr. Brzezinski, to have Billy Carter

arrange for the original meeting between you and Mr. El-Houderi?
Mr. BRZZINSKI. I cannot state precisely whose idea it was to

arrange the meeting as such. The idea for the contact between Mr.
Billy Carter and the Libyans and for his involvement in it which
resulted in the meeting between Mr. Houderi and myself was Mrs.
Carter's. That was the outgrowth of that. But whether that was the
product of that specific initiative or whether they merged in the
conversation between me and Billy which was a follow-on to that, I
simply cannot tell you precisely.

Senator PELL. To the best of your knowledge, did the President
request that Billy Carter be present at any meeting that was
initiated through Billy Carter's intervention?

Mr. BRzZNSKI. I don't recall an expressed request to that effect.
Senator PELL. Didn't the net effect of doing this, of using Billy

Carter to initiate the original meeting, increase his value in the
eyes of the Libyans a good deal?

Mr. BRz zINSlI. There is no way that I can judge that. They
knew that he was the President's brother before that. He had been
in the White House before. Whether it increased it or not, I simply
have no way of gaging. I simply have no way of estimating how
they viewed that.

Senator PELL. Before that, he may have been a little bit more the
black sheep, and this might have made him a little bit more of a
gray sheep.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Perhaps, but there is really no way of judging
that, because he had been in the White House before. He had
participated in social functions in the White House. The President
would see him when he would visit down in Plains. I think the fact
that the family by and large is a closely knit one, I think, was
generally well known.

Senator PELL. Did you have any doubts yourself about the
wisdom of using Billy Caer as an intermediary in this regard? If
so, did you discuss it with the President?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I think earlier in the discussions, someone said
that-one of you gentlemen said that Secretary Vance, while
giving the green light to this, felt skeptical about it. I think this
would probably be, in retrospect, the mood with which I ap-
proached it. That is to say, I did not expect it to yield very high
dividends, but I did feel that this was something worthwhile to try,
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namely, that in these circumstances in which lives were at stake,
we would be delinquent in not trying every channel, every avenue,
and here was an Arab government with a fairly high profile not
willing publicly to disassociate itself from the militant kidnappers.

We felt it was important to do what we could to make sure that
the condemnation be unanimous, because that would put the high-
est degree of political pressure on the militants.

Senator PELL. What and when did you tell the President about
the November 27 meeting?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have no specific recollection when I told him
about it, but I feel reasonably confident in answering you, Senator,
that it was at my next briefing of him, which I assume must have
been on the morning of the 28th.

Senator PELL. And, Dr. Brzezinski, did Billy Carter play any role
in any of your subsequent interviews or conversations with El-
Houderi?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. None.
Senator PELL. Was Billy Carter used in any other way--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I beg your pardon?
Senator PELL. Was.Billy Carter used in any other way, in rela-

tions with Libya, with any other country, to the best of your
knowledge?

Mr. BRzEZINSKI. Not to my knowledge, and certainly not by me.
Senator PELL. Thank you very much.
Senator THURMOND. Senator Dole-excuse me. Senator Mathias?
Senator MATHIAS. Without losing my right to this round, Mr.

Chairman, I would like to defer to Senator Dole.
Senator THURMOND. Senator Dole?
Senator DOLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to go back to the two questions I tried to ask earlier, did

ask. They have been raised in public, and I think they deserve
whatever fate may come, either executive privilege or perhaps an
answer. Maybe if I rephrase the questions, they can be responded
to without getting into the area I understand you do have a prob-
lem with. And I read the Post story, and I don't disagree with that.

But one is the reference to Charles Kirbo and a trip to Saudia
Arabia. And I think just as a matter of background, he is the
trustee of the Carter peanut warehouse. Billy is the former man-
ager of the warehouse and a former partner in it. The warehouse
debt and line of credit was recently financed. Published reports
suggest that Mr. Kirbo went to Saudi Arabia this spring to negoti-
ate this financing with the Saudi who now owns a controlling
interest in the National Bank of Georgia, the-bank which has
loaned money to the warehouse. It may be that this refinancingwill either directly or- indirectly affect Billy's financial condition.

That's sort of the background as I understand it, and my ques-
tion is, first question, Were you aware of Mr. Kirbo's trip?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. -Yes, I was aware that it was transpiring.
Senator DOLE. Did you discuss it with Mr. Kirbo?
Mr. BRzEZINSKI. No, I-did not.
Senator DoLz. Did you discuss it with the President?
Mr. BRZMINSKI. I don't think I should discuss what I discussed

with the President.
Senator DOLE. Did you discuss--



1413

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Unless it bears on our general topic here.
Senator DoLE. Well, as I've tried to indicate, it could bear rather

directly on the general topic here.
-MrBRZEZINSKI. OK. Without waiving--
Mr. MosEs. Without waiving the executive privilege, Senator, Dr.

Brzezinski informs me the answer to your question is "No."
Senator DoLE. Did you discuss it with Billy Carter?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Senator DoLE. Did you receive any reports on Mr. Kirbo's trip?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Senator DoLE. Did Mr. Kirbo get involved in any negotiations

while there with respect to the sale of U.S. military aircraft to
Saudi Arabia?

Mr. MosEs. Senator, again I believe it's beyond the scope of the
inquiry, the waiver of executive privilege, but Dr. Brzezinski in-
forms me the answer again is no.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. To the best of my knowledge.
Senator DoLE. As far as you're concerned, the answer is no.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was not involved in the trip. I did not discuss

it. I didn't plan it. I'm not familiar with the details.
Senator DoLE. And then with reference to the Philippines, there

have been-in fact, we've had some-I think Senator Thurmond
raised a question early on in these hearings-some reports concern-
ing Jeff Carter's contract with the Philippine Government and
possible other involvement in the business interests there.

Randy Coleman testified that he works-I think that was in
response to Senator Thurmond's question-part time for a Philip-
pine farm near Plains. It has come to my attention that Billy may
have had some business dealings with Mr. Aranetta, a wealthy
Philippine businessman who is said-to own land near Plains,
maybe that same land.

Do you have any knowledge of Billy bringing Mr. Aranetta to the
White House during the past 21/2 years?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No.
Senator DoLE. Do you know Mr. Aranetta?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Not to my recollection. No, I've never met him, I

don't think.
Senator DoLE. If you don't know Mr. Aranetta, you wouldn't

have any knowledge of any possible business involvement with
'-Billy Carter or any member of the Carter family?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. Let me remind you, Senator, that my re-
sponsibility is national security affairs, not Carter business affairs.

Senator DoLE. I'm aware of that. But, you know, we all listen,
too, most of us do. You pick -up things as you walk around, even
the White House.
----Mr. BRZEZINSKL But you mustn't believe everything you pick up.

Senator DoLE. I don't, or I wouldn't be here.
Mr.ZRgBpzIN i. Or repeat it.
Senator DoLE. Now, your August 4 statement contains a July 17,

1979, memo from you to Secretary Vance alerting him to Billy's
second trip to Libya, which was in August-September 1979 to
attend the 10th anniversary celebration.

Now, when did you learn about this trip?
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I testified this morning, Senator, that I learned
it when I received the memorandum, I believe dated July 17,
signed with the initials "RG", which then precipitated this memo-
randum of mine to the Secretary of State.

Senator DoLE. And did you discuss the memo with President
Carter?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I did- not.
Senator DoLE. And were you concerned based on reports of

Billy's first trip that Billy might pass himself off as some kind of
U.S. representative at the 10th anniversary?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No. As I have mentioned earlier, I wasn't even
connecting his trip with the 10th anniversary as such. However, I
was aware of the controversy generated by his statements in this
country in connection with the Libyan visit here in January, and it
seemed to me that with the higher profile that his relationship-
with Libya was acquiring, it was incumbent upon me to make
certain that no U.S. official who dealt with him thought that he
ought to be given any special or privileged treatment.

Senator DoLz. And as I recall, there was no U.S. representative
at that anniversary celebration, was there?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I cannot either confirm or deny that. I don't
remember it. But I have to repeat what I said, that I did not
associate his trip with the 10th anniversary. I knew he was plan-
ning to go. And let me just say that the memorandum that alerted
me to the fact that he was going-and I'm looking at it right now-
did not mention the 10th anniversary. It simply said he was going
to Libya.

Senator DoLE. Well, according to, again, this unclassified docu-
ment issued by the House dated August 28, 1980, it conkins on
page 4, paragraph numbered 7:

Classified material provided to the Committee indicates that throughout 1979, the
White House and foreign policy officials were very aware of the unfavorable public-
ity from Billy Carter's first trip to Libya.

Now, I assume that was the reason that you were alerting
people, because there was that general knowledge in the White
House, is that correct, that he had e'eceived--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I haven't seen that report, Senator, so I'm not
sure specifically what you're referring to. If you're asking me about
my own view ofthe matter, I have to say that I did not recall too
much unfavorable publicity or any for that matter connected with
his first trip as such. In fact, subsequent to the affair surfacing this
summer, I seem to recall some comments by our Charg6--

Senator DoLE. Right.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI [continuing]. To the effect that Billy Carter be-

haved himself very properly during the first trip.
Senator DoLz. Right. They had a garden party, and a lot of

people came.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. What happened was that during the Libyan visit

here, events took place and things were said which should not
happen; and that made me aware that this second trip could be
counterproductive in some fashion, and I wanted to make certain
that no one in the officialdom gave them any privileged treatment
whatsoever.
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Senator DoL. Now, that was also about the time or shortly
after-in fact, I think Billy had planned on going earlier. Did
anyone that you know contact him and ask him to postpone his
visit until after the Camp David accord?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. This one?
Senator DoL. Yes.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. You mean the first one?
Senator DoL. The first one.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't recall. I remember the President indicat-

ing to him in one of his commmunications that it would be prefer-
able if he didn't, but I don't remember right now which trip it
referred to. In any case, I didn't know it at the time. It's something
which I have seen again when the affair surfaced this summer, and
I saw it in one of the submissions, I believe to you gentlemen.

Senator Dois. Then the report also indicates that "Classified
material also indicates Billy Carter's receipt of sums of money
from the Libyan Government, but there are conflicts on the
amounts involved. This classified material also suggests that some
of-Billy Carter's activities may have been undertaken on behalf of
the Government of Libya."

Now, were you aware of any conflicts in any of the classified
material you've seen on the amounts of money Billy Carter may
have received?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have already testified that I did not see any
reports indicating that he was receiving money. The first time I
learned about his peculiar financial arrangements with the Lib-
yans was-I forget the precise date, but it was either June or July
of this year when it broke into the press. My colleagues tell me
July 14, so-it was July 14.

Senator DoL. And the only prior knowledge you had, had been
the information that Admiral Turner had made available to you in
March, is that--

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes, and that was of a somewhat more--
Senator DoL. General nature.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI [continuing]. General and also indirect character.

The inference presumably was that the money would come from
the business deal itself with the American company, if any money
came to him at all.

Senator DoL. Now, you say that other people had that informa-
tion. Did anybody else in the White House receive that classified
information.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I didn't say other people had it. I said I hadn't
seen it.

Senator DoL. Pardon?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I didn't say other people had it.
Senator DoL. I thought you indicated earlier this morning that

others had the same information.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. This morning I indicated that the memorandum,

the item, the report that Admiral Turner gave me was forwarded
to others.

Senator DoL. But did it have the name-I'd better do that later.
Excuse me. My time has expired.

Senator LEAHY. You can finish your question.
Senator DoLE. I think I'd better finish it in a different session.
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Senator LEAHY. Well, I'm going to save time by not going into
either Yalta or Roosevelt.

Senator DOLE. That's the next round.
Senator PELL. Senator Leahy.
Senator LEAHY. Thank you.
Dr. Brzezinski, just a couple quick ones that I wasn't quite sure

on before.
You talked of the March 31, 1980 information that you received

from Admiral Turner, and as I recall your testimony, you said that
you called Billy to admonish him in the fashion you've testified. I
believe you said one of your motivations was your concern about
the type of damage to the national interest that you were afraid
Billy Carter might cause.

Is that an accurate reflection of your earlier testimony?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me. I couldn't hear the very last part of

your sentence.
Senator LEAHY. Is that an accurate reflection of--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, but what was--
Senator LEAHY. That you were concerned that there was some

type of damage to the national interest that you foresaw from Mr.
Carter's action, Mr. Billy Carter's actions, and that's why you
called him to admonish him.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was concerned that his being exploited politi-
cally by a foreign power, if that were to take place--

Senator PELL. Dr. Brzezinski, could you move the mike. a little
closer?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. To myself?
Senator PELL. Yes.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I was concerned that his being exploited politi-

cally by a foreign power, were that to take place, coiild be injurious
to our national interest, yes.

Senator LEAHY. OK. That's basically my question. In what way
did you feel that the manipulation of Billy Carter would be injuri-
ous to our national interest?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That would depend on how he would be exploit-
ed. I had no way of knowing what the party that might be contem-
plating such an exploitation might actually try to do. But the fact
that the party was considering such a possibility was in itself
sufficiently serious to me to make me feel that an admonition to
him was warranted, so that he in the pursuit of his commercial
activities, which he's free to pursue, would bear the national inter-
est in mind.

Senator LEAHY. But did you feel that if he did pursue those
commercial interests, in this case with the Libyans, that indeed he
ran the risk of being exploited?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I did not try specifically to parse out whether
there is any kind of a business transaction that he could undertake
with the Libyans which wouldn't-have that adverse effect. I was
aware of the fact that this particular one that he was pursuing had
aroused an interest on-the part of a government that might choose
to exploit it; and this was a consideration which I felt I should not
ignore, and I should therefore admonish him that in his dealings
which have an implication or relationship to Libya, he ought to be



1417

concerned with what the consequences of it might be, consequences
which go beyond the purely commercial scope of the activity.

Senator LEAHY. This was the only--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Might have aroused rather than had aroused.
Senator LEAHY. This was the only commercial interest, though,

that you were aware of that he might enter into with the Libyans
at that time?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That was the only one I was aware of, but I was
also aware of the possibility it might not be the only one.

Senator LEAHY. In any event, you felt that the potential for
exploitation was there without being sure of what might be the
damage caused to the national interest.

Mr. BRZZINSKI. Senator, we're coming awfully close to the mar-
gins of what I feel I can freely discuss. Let me emphasize that I
had reason to believe that this kind of activity might be exploited
by a foreign power.

Senator LEAHY. One last question. There seems to be a great deal
of concern here as to what you might have released in the way of
intelligence information or whether you might have in any way
jeopardized our intelligence-gathering apparatus by releasing some-
thing. Did Billy Carter himself, the man to whom you were talking,
-tell you in any way how he thought you got this information?

Mr. BiRZZINsKI. No, he did not. And I can state with complete
confidence that nothing has been compromised. And I believe that
this is not only my own judgment, but the judgment of other
people at least as competent or even more competent than I to
make such a judgment.

Senator LEAHY. In your conversation, you said it was somewhat
brief. It was a truncated conversation with Mr. Carter.

Mr. BRZFMNSKI. It was very brief.
Senator LEAHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Pm. Senator Baucus.
Senator BAucus. Dr. Brzezinski, I believe in response to the

question posed by the Senator from Kansas you indicated that you
first learned of intelligence information regarding payments to
Billy sometime in July, is that correct?

Mr. BRZZINSKI. Did I learn what? Yes. I learned it from the
press.

Senator BAUCUS. Also, you testified earlier that the main reason
you called Billy Carter in March is to try to prevent him from
taking some action that might be detrimental to the United States
or some action that might embarrass the President. I think those
are very laudatory motives, and probably any reasonable person in
your position would have taken the same action.

I'm wondering, though, whether it concerns you that at the time
you had that conversation with Billy that you did not have access
to this other bit of intelligence information with regard to pay-
ments.

I ask the question because it seems to me that the first intelli-
Fence you had does raise certain questions which you've expressed,
ut the second bit of intelligence information probably raises those

same questions to an even greater degree, because it indicates that
perhaps Billy is-more indebted to Libya.
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Does it concern you that you did not receive that intelligence
information until a late date?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It obviously did not concern me at the time,
Senator.

Senator BAUCUS. Does it now?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Wait. It obviously didn't concern me at the time,

Senator, because I didn't know that that information existed.
Senator BAUCUS. I understand that.
Mr. BRUzZINSKI. Now it really gets back to the question that you

and Senator Lugar and others have raised; namely, how much of
such information should be shared and in what fashion should it be
distributed? There are legal aspects to it, civil rights aspects to it,
and I'm not prepared to give you a categorical answer as to how in
my view this ought to be distributed at the top echelons of the
governments.

Senator BAUCUS. I'm not looking for a categorical answer. I was
looking for some indication as to whether it concerns you, and
whether it should concern the Congress. -

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I would think with the benefit of hindsight that
perhaps somewhat different procedures might be desirable, because
given the nature of my responsibilities, it would have been appro-
priate for me to have been apprised earlier than I was that some-
one as close as that to the Presidentwas in a financial relationship
with a foreign power.

Senator BAUCUS. It's sheer speculation, but had you received that
same information at the time you received the other information,
are you saying that you probably would have pressed upon Billy
Carter with even greater force?

Would you have pursued the matter further?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. If I received this additional information subse-

quent to the information that I received, I still, of course, would
have acted in the first instance as I did. With respect to the second
bit of information, it's hard for me to answer because that treads
also on traditional prerogatives, and I do not know how one would
be influenced by the other.

There is a problem here of protection for the fairness of judicial
procedures. I'm not a lawyer. I don't think I should really extempo-
rize on what is clearly a complicated legal, and indeed in some
respects even a constitutional issue, namely the interests of the
Government, the interests of n&.ional security versus the interests
of an individual and his own rights.

Senator BAucus. Let me ask the same question a bit differently.
On the one hand, you received certain intelligence information-

Mr. BRZZ INSKI. I'm sorry. I was diverted. Excuse me. I apologize.
Senator BAucus. Excuse me. Let me state the problem a little bit

differently. You, as one very intelligent, capable person high up in-
theb Government, received this intelligence information-the por-
tion of intelligence -information that you did receive-and you
decide that you. can disguise it and use that information in a
disguised form by passing it on to the President's brother.

At the same time another person in the Government, the Attor-
ney General, an equally intelligent, capable, high-ranking official,
receives the same information and decides that he cannot, even in
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disguised form, pass this intelligence information on to his most
trusted people in his department.

Can you explain to me what the reasons for that discrepancy
might be? Why did you handle that same information in a- much
different fashion than somebody else?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Because my responsibilities, Senator, are differ-
ent than his, and my obligations are different than his. His obliga-
tion is to observe, execute the law, and to punish the wrongdoer if
wrongdoing has taken place. In executing that obligation he has to
follow certain procedures and respect certain safeguards.

My obligation is to preserve the national interest of this country,
to enhance its national interest. I saw in that item of information a
potential harm or injury to our national interest. My obligation
was to deter that injury from taking place. The Attorney General's
obligation is to punish wrongdoing if it has taken place.

Moreover, I did not share the information with Mr. Carter. I
want to underline that. I did not share the information with Mr.
Carter. I used the information to try to deter him from engaging in
activities which I thought were potentially injurious to the nation-
al interest.

Senator BAucus. Yes, but theoretically the same law enforce-
ment problems and constitutional problems that you alluded to
could apply here, too.

Mr. BRziZiNsKu. To him?
Senator BAUCUS. Yes, to Billy Carter, because he was at the time

under a Justice Department investigation.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. So?
Senator BAUCUS. I'm saying that with respect to the intelligence

that you received, as well as the same bit of intelligence that was
received by the Attorney General, the disclosure of that informa-
tion could potentially raise the same constitutional problems. So I
don't see what the difference is between the two.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. There are two points here to be borne in mind,
Senator. One, the information that I received was shared with
other law enforcement agencies, so they had it. I did not share any
information with Billy Carter that he didn't have. I did something
else. I Admonished him that in his commercial activities with the
Libyans to be more mindful of the national interest.

Senator BAucus. But you told him, and he certainly could have
inferred, that the U.S. Government knew of these activities be-
cause you told him the U.S. Government had learned of it.

Mr. BRZMINSKI. Yes, but that activity at that time had beening on for months, and it was known to, I assume, his immediate
fmily and a number of his business associates, and there were
quite a few, to the oil company, perhaps to its rivals, certainly to
the Libyans. Why should the U.S. Government be the only party
that would be kept in the dark?

Senator BAUCUS. Let me ask another question from a different
viewpoint. As you sit back in your chair, or as you drove over here
this morning, I am sure lots of thoughts were going through your
mind. You were wondering why in the world you should have to
come up here.

But beyond all that, I am wondering whether with the benefit of
20-20 hindsight you think that the involvement of Billy Carter in
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the matter in which he became involved really made sense? Would
it have been better if he not become involved, not be utilized in the
way that you have utilized him to try to secure release of the
hostages?

At the very least, doesn't the way that he was used, and I don't
use that in a pejorative sense, leave the appearance of some kind of
impropriety?

Could you have accomplished the same result without creating
these kinds of appearances of improper judgment and conduct?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Senator, with the benefit of hindsight, I could
say--

Senator BAUCUS. Was it worth it in retrospect?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Let me say with the benefit of hindsight that

from my personal standpoint, from the standpoint both personal
and political of the President, it certainly wasn't worth it. It has
created an extraordinary amount of controversy, in my judgment
all out of proportion to the importance of the event. Whether it
helped the hostages or not, I don't think anyone in this room, and
certainly not me, is in a position to make a firm judgment.

Once we know, and maybe some day we will know, what it is
that influenced different parties at different stages to exercise
more self-restraint, we would be in a better position to make that
judgment. I will submit to you that there is a possibility-I don't
aver that this is in fact a reality-there is a possibility that Libya's
more forthcoming attitude on this issue might have influenced the
militants in some fashion.

Qadhafi in his communication of November 29, perhaps immod-
estly, perhaps even inaccurately, hints tkat he had something to do
with the release of the women and the blacks, and it is possible
that the hostages were not killed in those critical days, and there
was talk of killing them, because the militants realized that even
the most militant radical-I will even go further than that-irra-
tional Arab country was not backing them.

Senator BAUCUS. Well, I think it is clear that we can't determine
today whether or not the involvement of Billy helped or impeded
the release of the hostages. That is probably the paramount ques-
tion, and one we just can't answer at this point....

There are other questions, though, and that is whether the in-
volvement of Billy in this fashion brought to light ongoing tensions
between the NSC and the State Department.

Senator PELL. If the Senator would yield, we are under a terrible
time constraint.

Senator BAUCUS. I realize that, and I will finish up. But there are
other unanswered questions. Whether the involvement of Billy
helped secure the release of the hostages? Whether in retrospect
there could have been another way to handle this situation to
avoid some of the potential problems that the involvement of Billy
created?

Senator PELL. I would like to announce at this point we are
interlopers in this room. We are supposed to be out by 4. The
Judiciary Committee is waiting in the chairman's office with half a
dozen members. So, after the final round, Senator Mathias, out of
deference to him who as a member of the Judiciary Committee has
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gotten us permission now, we will recess and move over to S-407 to
go into executive session.

Senator Mathias?
Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Chairman, I would point out that this is

the Judiciary Committee.
Senator PELL. I am an interloper myself.
Senator MATHiAS. We are enriched, we might even say embroi-

dered by your presence, but that this is in fact-the Judiciary
Committee, and this is where we ought to be..

Now, Dr.-Brzezinski, on December 11, 1979, the New York Times
published an interview with Dr. Qadhafi. Are you familiar with
that story?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Yes. I recall the publication of the interview.
Senator MATHIAS. And in that interview, Colonel Qadhafi is re-

ported to have said:
We have received assurances in the last few days through unofficial but reliable

channels from President Carter. We interpret them as meaning a more neutral
American posture in the conflict between the Arabs and Israel. We also believe they
might entail a more sympathetic attitude toward the Palestinian people, who have
been dealt with unfairly by the Americans.

Can you tell us or shed any light upon what that unofficial but
reliable channel from President Carter was?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I cannot. However, I can draw your atten-
tion to a statement which was issued in response to this interview,
which we felt was not an accurate statement of our policy. The
White House issued a statement which I cleared personally, and
which stated: --

The United States remains committed to a comprehensive peace in the Middle
East. This involves continuity, and not a fundamental change in policy.

Senator MATHIAS. Do you suppose he was alluding to the conver-
sations between Billy 'Carter and Dr. El-Houderi?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have no idea what he was alluding to. I do
know he was not correctly representing American policy, and that
there was nothing.in what I said to El-Houderi on the 27th, and
there were witnesses present, that would provide the basis for such
an assertion. There was nothing that was said in the meeting
between the President and El-Houderi on December 6 for which
there is a memcom which would provide the basis for such an
assertion, and we were quite unequivocal in the public statement
which I authorized to be issued immediately.

Senator MATHiAS. Did in fact the subject of American-Israeli,
American-Palestinian relations come up in either of those conver-
sations?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Not at all, and I have very deliberately, because
I realize this is a sensitive issue, already referred to that in my
opening statement this morning, but I am glad you raise it, be-
cause I would like to reiterate that this is not the case.Senator MATHIAS. Now, reference has been made today to the
cables from the U.S. Charg6 d'Affairs in Libya praising Billy Cart-
er's visit to Libya, and that was the cable which the President
reported he shared with his brother.

In fact, there were newspaper articles written in Libya which
have been translated for my benefit with statements such as this
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which appeared on September 29, 1978: "The American delegation
gets acquainted with the Democratic experience."

To your knowledge, were there any other communications that
came to the Department of State or came to any other agency of
the U.S. Government that gave a frank description of this exploita-
tion of Billy Carter's visit for the propaganda purposes of theLibyan Government?Nr. BRZEZINSKI. I do not recall any, but it is possible that it

would have been. I did not personally follow closely what we would
call the Libyan traffic. That is to say, cables from Libya.

Mr. MosEs. Senator, all of those cables have been delivered to the
Select Committee on Intelligence, and presumably have been re-
viewed by you or your staff.

Senator MATHIAS. My follow-on question for Dr. Brzezinski would
be, was he aware as to whether or not the President had any
information on the kind of use that was being made by the Libyans
of Billy Carter's trip?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I am sorry to say I have no knowledge either
way whether he was or was not.

Senator MAmIAS. In his statement that the President delivered
to this committee, he stated he did not know about the Billy Carter
trip to Libya until shortly before Billy Carter arrived in Libya
itself.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Excuse me. You are talking about the first one?
Senator MATHIAS. Yes. Now, again, this gets into kind of a sys-

tems question. There was a considerable amount of activity revolv-
ing around these trips, both of them, I think, briefings either by
your staff or by the State Department. I am just curious that a
matter that was of such potential interest, which was the object of
a lot of activity in the White House itself, could escape the Presi-
dent's attention.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I have to say, Senator, I don't think it was an
object of that much activity in the White House. Moreover, until
Billy had been to Libya, once, twice, in between hosting a Libyan
delegation, one really had no way of foretelling the kind of interest
such a trip would generate.

Finally, this was the time of very intense preoccupation with the
Middle Eastern problem, pointing toward Camp David. I honestly
don't think that this loomed very large in anybody's perspective.
We had no way of knowing before Billy went to Libya for the first
time that this trip, which I would guess at the time was seen
essentially as a tourist junket, would acquire the kind of historic
significance in our political life that it apparently has.

Senator MATHIAS. Had you known about the first trip in enough
time to have contemplated it a little bit, thought about the poten-
tial damage to the Camp David accords, the kind of risk that has
been realized by our presence here today, do you think you might
have acted to do a little more to prevent it?

Mr. BRZEZINSYI. I believe that my assistant on Middle Eastern
Affairs, who talked to Mr. Coleman at the time quite explicitly
suggested to Mr. Coleman that it might be preferable for Billy .to
delay the trip. So, in fact, while the nature of the trip and its
subsequent associations could in no way be anticipated, a warning
or advice not to undertake the trip was conveyed by a responsible
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NSC staff member to Mr. Carter, or at least to his immediate
associate.

Senator MATHIAS. Of course, I have a great deal of respect for
Mr. Quandt, and I think I would take his advice very seriously if
he gave it to me on such a subject, but I can understand also how
someone in Billy Carter's position might feel that this is some
White House staffer harassing him and paying less attention to it.

I suppose my question to you really revolves around that very
fact. Should there have been a higher level effort to have gotten
Billy Carter to defer this trip, to explain to him exactly the kind of
risks that were involved?

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That trip as of itself, and had Billy's involve-
ment with Libya stopped right there, had not created too many
waves. I realize that Libyan press locally may have exploited it,
and you gave us some citations to that effect, but as of itself, that
trip did not have much significance.

It is the subsequent development of events which I really do not
see how anyone could have anticipated at the time that has pro-
duced the circumstances which have brought us together here for
much of today.

Senator MATHIAS. Well, I can only say that great oaks from little
acorns grow. I happened to pick one up on the way here.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is true.
Senator MATHIAS. I now place into the record exhibit I, being a

list of telephone calls on March 31, April 2, April 3, April 4, and
April 5.

[The document referred to was marked "Committee Exhibit I
(Brzezinski)."]

Senator MATHIAS. The committee will recess at this time, and
meet within 5 minutes in room S-407 of the Capitol.

(Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene
at 5:06 p.m. in room S-407 of the Capitol.)

Senator DoLE. I think, as the record indicates, just a couple of
questions I think I could have asked in public session, but we were
sort of ousted from our room there, but if for any reason they
shouldn't be answered in public session, somebody could signal us.

In early January 1980, a report in Newsweek magazine disclosed
that President Carter had interceded with Anwar Sadat in the
preceding weeks to head off the planned Egyptian invasion of
Liba, and my question is, Were you aware of this effort?

hat gets into the gray area, I won't pursue it.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. It really gets into the gray area, and it really

has absolutely nothing to do with anything we discussed today.
Senator DoLE. OK. I think the only question, based on what you

said, the only question I would have is whether or not this was
discussed in any meetings with Dr. Houderi, or with Billy Carter
aware of it, and if that is negative, that is the end of it.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. There was absolutely no such discussion in any
fashion whatsoever.

Senator DoLE. Did you have reason to anticipate a White House
decision being made in early 1979 to release the C-130's?

Mr. MosEs. Senator, was that a decision in early 1979 to release
the C-130's?

Senator DoLE. Yes. I am trying to find out myself here.

69-838 0 - 81 - 54
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Mr. BRZEZINSKI. I don't believe that is the case, Senator.
Senator DoLE. OK. Were you aware of any arrangements being

made, including preparation of detailed cost estimates to ferry the
0-130's to Libya in February and March 1979?

Mr. MosEs. Estimates by whom, Senator?
Senator DoLe. Well, again, I think this is all right to spread on

the public record.
Mr. BRZEziNSKI. I think I can answer you by saying no.
Senator DoLE. OK. That takes care of it. There is a document

floating around.
I think with reference to page 5, No. 12--
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Of what?
Senator DoLE. This is a House document dated August 28, the

Select Committee on Intelligence report. I have given you a
Xeroxed copy there. That is in accord with a statement you made
earlier, I believe.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Senator DoLE. So there is no contradiction there.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Right. Excuse me. However, Billy Carter did not

help to arrange a meeting between the President and the head of
the Libyan diplomatic mission. So that is incorrect.

Senator DoLE. That's right. The only meeting he helped arrange
would be the one that you had when the President was not there.

Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Senator DoLE. The one with Randy Coleman and Houderi.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. That is correct.
Senator DoLz. On page 4-I am not certain; I guess the page

number will show-paragraph 2, it says, "Classified material pro-
vided to the committee indicates that a White House staff member
was kept routinely apprised by the State Department of develop-
ments relating to Billy Carter, but after having been apprised of
positive information of a negative nature, the staff member pro-
vides an official State Department," and so on.

Are you aware of who that staff member may have been?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. No, I have no conclusive--
Senator DoLE. Nobody in your jurisdiction?
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Certainly nobody on my staff.
Senator DoLE. That is all I have.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. Thank you.
Mr. Moses. Senator, for your information, the person referred to

there is Thomas Beard, B-e-a-r-d.
Mr. BRZEZINSKI. He is not part of my staff.
[Whereupon, at 5:14 p.m., the committee was adjourned, subject

to the call of the Chair.]
[Exhibits and additional material follow:]




